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DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE FIRST ANNUAL
REPORT ON THE INTERNATIONAL ECO-
NOMIC POSITION OF THE UNITED STATES—
1993

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 23, 1993

U.S. Senate,
Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs,

Washington, DC.
The committee met at 10:10 a.m., in room SD-538 of the Dirksen

Senate Office Building, Senator Donald W. Riegle, Jr. (chairman of

the committee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAD1MAN DONALD W. RIEGLE, JR.

The Chairman. The committee will come to order. Let me wel-
come all those in attendance this morning and let me particularly
welcome the Secretary of Commerce, Ron Brown, to our committee.
When we scheduled this hearing we could not know at that time

that we would be bringing the reconciliation bill from the Finance
Committee to the Senate floor today. There are a series of meetings
underway right now to prepare for that, so members will be coming
and going this morning.
Today we are receiving the report, the first annual report of the

Secretary of Commerce on America's export competitiveness, clear-

ly a key issue facing our country which affects our economic and
job future. These annual reports are required by section 206 of the

Export Enhancement Act of 1992, a law that was formulated by
this committee.
Over the past 4 years, the Banking Committee has conducted

over thirty hearings examining the position of the United States in

the global economy. We have heard from experts across the entire

range of opinion, most in a position to bring expert testimony to

that subject. The most consistent theme of the testimony at these

hearings has been that the U.S. industrial and technology base has
weakened considerably in relation to our principal foreign competi-
tors. We have also had a number of distinguished outside groups
do lengthy analyses and present important national reports, such
as the U.S. Commission on Competitiveness as well as others, that

lay that out very clearly.
In response to these facts, this committee has enacted several

pieces of legislation designed to strengthen America's industrial
base and our international trade position. Included among these
was the Export Enhancement Act of 1992, which reformed our

country's export promotion and financing programs. Among other

(1)



things, that legislation established in statute a Trade Promotion

Coordinating Committee, chaired by the Secretary of Commerce,
and charged it to develop a Government-wide strategic plan to bet-

ter coordinate all U.S. export promotion activities among the nine-
teen relevant executive branch agencies. I want to particularly
commend Senator Sarbanes for his leadership in drafting that pro-
vision.

The committee also included in last year's legislation a provision
that I authored which requires the Secretary of Commerce to pre-
pare an annual report on U.S. Export Competitiveness and to ap-
pear here to testify on it, which is the occasion of today's hearing.
We did this in order to focus very concentrated attention on Ameri-
ca's continuing massive trade deficit and the need for coordinated

technology and trade policies to strengthen our international eco-

nomic position.
I want to again thank the Secretary for his leadership and for

being here, and I want to say that I've read your statement and
I am very much impressed with a number of the points that you
make.

First, I think in your statement it's clear that you not only fully
understand and acknowledge the importance of the manufacturing
and industrial sector of our economy to the strength of our Nation
and our national security, but that you intend to act in accord with
that fact.

Second, you state in your testimony, and I quote:
We will pursue a relentlessly pragmatic trade policy.

And then you go on to say, and I again quote:
We will insist that our products and services be able to enter overseas markets

on equal terms.

I want to say that, by itself, is a very important policy statement.
I think it marks a necessary and important change in the position
of our Government. And I think it indicates that our administra-
tion can and will do much more to open up foreign markets to

American goods and demand fair treatment from our trading part-
ners.

Finally, I want to also indicate that I appreciate your statement
that this administration's, and I again quote:

Pragmatism is exemplified by our new approach to Japan..

Your acknowledgement that Japan must open up its market to

our auto parts manufacturers is just the first step. But I think

you're on the right track when you state, and I again quote:
We must promote critical sectors and technologies in our market-opening efforts.

And while I agree with your statement that, again quoting:
Our assistance on measuring the results of our efforts to open the Japanese mar-

ket to
high-quality

American auto parts has begun to pay off in terms of substan-

tially increased sales.

I must tell you from my vantage point, I think we've got a lot

more to do in that area and I know you share that view.

Clearly, this new administration recognizes the need to improve
the international economic competitiveness of United States indus-

try and therein lies a large part of our job future.

We have a situation now where the new President has committed
our country and his administration to fostering the creation of



some 8 million new private-sector jobs over his 4 years. That's a

demanding goal and it's important that we achieve it. Our ability
to be able to sell across the board in foreign markets is critical to

our ability to meet that kind of necessary goal.
So we appreciate your testimony today and I want to commend

you for your approach in revitalizing our manufacturing and indus-
trial base and by linking our U.S. trade negotiating priorities with
our technology policies.

We'll make your full statement a part of the record and I'd like

you to go ahead now and present your thoughts to us.

STATEMENT OF RONALD H. BROWN, SECRETARY, U.S.

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE, WASHINGTON, DC

Secretary Brown. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. It's al-

ways a pleasure to be with you in any forum. I'd like to thank you
and members of this committee for the opportunity to appear be-
fore you today for the purpose of reporting on the administration's

plan for real economic growth and U.S. export competitiveness.
We take great pride in this effort. It's really a report on the im-

portant role that trade and technology policies play in achieving
that goal.

I don't believe that there's anything more important that we can
do than promote exports.

If you look at economic performance in America over the last sev-

eral years of recession and stagnation, about the only bright spot
has been exports. But I don't believe that we have scratched the
surface yet. We can and must do much more.
For every $1 billion increase in exports, we create 19,000 new

jobs for the American people. This administration can have no
more important goal than job creation and sustained economic

growth.
I'd also like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, as author of the provi-

sion mandating this report which we present today. Your efforts to

bring these issues before the Congress and the public are indeed

worthy of commendation as is your hard work to emphasize the

centrality of trade policy to our economic agenda.
The litmus test of American economic strength is indeed our abil-

ity to produce products that meet the test of the global market-

place, while raising the standard of living for all the American peo-
ple here at home.
Although the United States has the most prosperous and produc-

tive economy in the world, economic indicators reveal that we face

serious long-term structural problems. I think the recognition of
that is also new. There are many who have argued for years that
our problems are just cyclical. If we just sat on our hands and wait-
ed long enough, they would go away. We knew that was not true.

The fact is that many of our problems are structural. We must deal
with them as serious structural problems.
Over the past 20 years, our standard of living has grown more

slowly than that of our leading industrial competitors, including
Japan and Germany. From 1981 to 1991, our growth in manufac-

turing productivity trailed France, Italy, Japan, and the United

Kingdom. We are just not investing enough in factories, in equip-



ment, and in civilian research and development, core requirements
for future economic growth.
The administration's goal is nothing less than the revitalization

of the American economy and the establishment of 21st-century
America as the most prosperous, the most productive, and the most
competitive nation on earth.

But this goal cannot—I repeat, cannot—be reached through Gov-
ernment efforts alone. We must create a public/private partnership,
for it is the private sector that fuels the engine that pulls the train

of economic growth and job creation. It is the private sector that

creates jobs. It is the private sector that designs new products and

technology. Government efforts are designed to support, not to sup-

plant, those of the private sector.

The Department of Commerce is determined to create this new
partnership with the private sector. We will listen to the private
sector and, with its help, we will determine how Government can
best help create the jobs

that we're talking about. We need to foster

a rising standard of living and increase economic opportunity for

all of the American people.
The Department is tackling this task head-on by focusing on two

key policy areas—trade and technology. And I might say, Mr.

Chairman, that this is also new, since trade and technology as far

as Federal policy is concerned, h; really been on two separate
tracks. We need to create a confluence of those tracks, to bring
trade and technology policy together.
We are pursuing a comprehensive technology and trade strategy

that will aggressively promote technological innovation and the

commercialization of new technologies.
We in America have been geniuses at creating Nobel Prize win-

ners, but we haven't been very good at commercializing those new
technologies, at creating profits from that technological innovation

that can then be used to create jobs here in America. And we need
to significantly increase our exports through more effective trade

promotion programs, targeted market access initiatives, and strong
enforcement of our trade laws.

Let me first, Mr. Chairman, address the issue of technology.

Technology plays a critical role in economic growth and in creating
and preserving high-wage jobs for American workers. This is why
President Clinton made technology leadership a national priority.

Manufacturing is the expertise that turns our technology into

wealth. The Nation's investment in new technologies and in im-

proving our manufacturing capabilities will pay dividends well into

the 21st century. The Department of Commerce is a focal point in

the development and commercialization of new civilian tech-

nologies.
One key area of technology activity relates to increasing R&D

funding for generic civilian technologies for use by private industry

through our advanced technology program. We're very proud of this

program. It's a bottom-up program. It's private sector-driven, it has
a peer-review process, just the kind of thing that we know works
and that connects Government in an effective and appropriate way
with the private sector.

So far, we have funded projects covering critical technologies, in-

cluding a number of manufacturing projects with a variety of com-



panies and consortia, such as the Saginaw Machine Tool Company
in Michigan, the National Center for Manufacturing Technologies,
and the Auto Body Consortium.
Another major activity is the Manufacturing Extension Partner-

ship, or the MEP, which we see as the means to getting manufac-
turing technology to the Nation's 350,000 small- and medium-sized
manufacturers. I can't overemphasize the importance of that, Mr.
Chairman. We have not spent enough time working with small-
and medium-sized businesses in America.
When you look at where the jobs are, as critically important as

the Fortune 500 companies are to our economic future, they employ
just 11 percent of the private-sector work force in America. Small
businesses, those with 500 employees or less, employ over 60 per-
cent of the private-sector work force in America. So if we're looking
to job growth and expansion, it seems to me we need to focus on
the small- and medium-sized companies.
Through the MEP, we hope to create the nationwide network of

manufacturing extension centers called for by the President in his
vision for change for America.
The third major activity relates to development and implementa-

tion of the administration's 21st Century National Information In-

frastructure Initiative.

The President's National Information Infrastructure Task Force,
which I have the privilege and honor to chair, will ensure that
small- and medium-sized businesses, educational institutions and
health care providers can avail themselves of the same advanced
capabilities that today are already appearing in the private net-
works of large corporations.

Through research and high-performance computing and commu-
nications technologies, through pilot projects for schools, hospitals
and other social services, and through precompetitive, socially re-

sponsible, regulatory policies, the administration will encourage the
development of an information infrastructure that will maximize
the opportunities for collaborative endeavors among all of our citi-

zens wherever they live or work.
This question of access, Mr. Chairman, is terribly important. We

have to make sure that when we build this information super-
highway, that in fact, all of the American people have access to it

and can benefit from it.

These technology programs and others will allow the Commerce
Department to improve the international economic competitiveness
of American industry and help American industries reassert global
industrial leadership.

I couldn't agree with you more, Mr. Chairman. You can't be a
major economic power in this new global economy if you allow your
industrial base to totally erode. We've got to build it. We've got to
cause it to prosper in the future.

In trade, the role of the Department of Commerce has three ele-

ments—to strengthen export promotion programs to assist United
States companies in selling their goods and services abroad, trade
policy initiatives to increase U.S. exporters' access to global mar-
kets, and the effective enforcement of our trade laws. At the top of
the Department's trade agenda is the revitalization of the Trade
Promotion Coordinating Committee, the TPCC.



I would especially like to thank, as you did in your opening re-

marks, Mr. Chairman, Senator Sarbanes, along with you, for au-

thoring the TPCC legislation, which gives us the mandate to fash-

ion a comprehensive export promotion strategy.
As Secretary of Commerce and as chairman of the TPCC, I am

charged by the Congress with leading this 19-agency effort to de-

velop and implement a coherent Government-wide export pro-

motion strategy.
The TPCC is building bridges across agency lines in order to re-

spond more effectively to private-sector needs, streamline existing

programs, eliminate duplication, and maximize the efficacy of ex-

port assistance resources.
In the past, export promotion efforts have been driven by bureau-

cratic assumptions, rather than actual private-sector needs. We're

going to change this.

Further, resource allocation bore little relationship to strategic

export priorities. That's going to change as well. The TPCC now
has a new vision. It is your vision, a 21st-century integrated effort

that identifies foreign markets, educates overseas buyers, supports
American enterprises' marketing strategies, and provides legal, cul-

tural, and economic research.

Trade promotion cannot, of course, be separated from trade pol-

icy. As the President has said, and I quote:

The truth of our age is this—open and competitive commerce will enrich us as

a Nation. It spurs us to innovate. It forces us to compete. It connects us with new
customers. It promotes global growth, without which no rich nation can hope to

grow more wealthy in the face of all the pressures to do the reverse.

We must compete, not retreat.

Guided both by free market principles and world market reali-

ties, we will pursue a relentlessly pragmatic trade policy. Our prag-
matism is exemplified by our new approach to our trade relation-

ship with Japan.
Our current negotiations with the Japanese toward creating a

new framework for our economic relationship reflect several stark

realities.

First, a $50 billion trade deficit reflects a fundamental imbalance

in our economic relationship which cannot continue. It is just unac-

ceptable. Second, we must promote critical sectors and technologies
in our market-opening efforts. And third, we must measure and
monitor results.

If, in fact, Mr. Chairman, and Senator D'Amato, we conclude that

we've got to do something about the trade deficit, that we have to

reduce it, how in the world are you going to know it's been reduced

if you have no means of measuring and monitoring progress toward
those reduction goals?
An example of this, Mr. Chairman, is auto parts, where you have

played such a leading and prominent role. Our insistence on meas-

uring the results of our efforts to open the Japanese market to

high-quality American auto parts has begun to pay off in terms of

substantially increased sales. But I couldn't agree with you more—
much more needs to be done.

In sum, to realize the full impact of our efforts in technology and

trade, we must link them together in new and creative ways. Our

export promotion strategies must focus on those technologies such



as environmental technology that we have identified as major
growth opportunities. And our technology initiatives must reflect

where we see market openings and where we believe market access

barriers will be reduced as a result of those trade policies.

For it is through this linkage of technology and trade at the core

of the Commerce Department's mission, that we will build the
foundation for American economic growth and job creation into the

21st century and beyond.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to ap-

pear before you today. I'd, of course, be pleased to respond to ques-
tions from you or Senator D'Amato, or other members of this com-
mittee.
The Chairman. Thank you very much for an important state-

ment and I can see that much is underway and happening, and
that's very encouraging. I'll get to it in a minute.

Let me call on Senator D'Amato.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALFONSE M. D'AMATO
Senator D'Amato. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and let

me commend you for calling the hearing. It's good to see you, Mr.

Secretary.
I will speak to an issue first and then later on, we can get into

some questions and answers.
You did respond to a letter from myself and Senator DeConcini,

Congressman Gilman, Congressman Lazio, and I think one or two

others, and it was about the printed circuit materials, PCM's. That
letter is dated March 23, in which you indicated to me that what
is happening is that our people cannot do business in Japan. One
company in particular has attempted to open a facility in Japan
now for 10 years. They've spent millions of dollars. They're getting
the run-around. It's Park Electrochemical Corporation.
This is preposterous. It is absolutely absurd. Now, to complicate

matters, and I'm not reading everything that's been prepared by
staff here. They've done a very artful job, if you want me to give
it to you the way that they do, in this very high language. I could
do that and read it. But let me get to the bottom line.

Ten years of being jerked around, of being treated unfairly, of

having even the Japanese find—the Japanese Fair Trade Commis-
sion found anti-competitive practices by the PCM industry in

Japan. They never ordered anything to be done, so what's the

sense? In other words, laws are being violated. The spirit of free

trade is absolutely being violated.

I have a New York constituent. They employ 7,000 people nation-

wide, and I have to tell you what's going to happen. They're going
to lose their jobs. They will lose their jobs. The industry is critical

It's the building block. But since 1988, the industry has been oper-

ating below capacity. Sometime next year, a plant is being opened,
a PCM plant, by the Japanese. Guess where? In the United States.

In Oregon.
Now let me tell you what's going to happen. They're going to sell

their PCM products well below the cost that we can maintain.

Why? Because their market freezes out American competition. In

their market, they will be selling these PCM boards at 50 and 60

percent above cost.
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So they maintain an area, no competition. They make their prof-
its there. They'll come in here, and they'll put the American pro-

ducers, like Park Electrochemical, out of business. And we'll all

say, well, but they built a plant here in America. Well, isn't that
terrific. An American company is denied access for 10 years to

Japan, and the Japanese will come in and build a plant here. And
by the way, I don't lay this on you in terms that you've created it,

but this has been going on now for at least 10 years, and it is an
area of frustration.

The best businessman in the world cannot win, no matter how
competitive he is, if he is denied access to markets and his competi-
tor is allowed to come in, undercut him, sell below him, and his

competitor has a market that is totally protected and the competi-
tor can subsidize these losses. Now that's what's going on.

Last year I had a real battle on behalf of Smith Corona. We had
another Japanese company, Brother, that did the same thing. The
circumvention laws just don't work.
Mr. Secretary, the long and short of it is, regardless of how com-

petitive we can be, unless we get access to these markets, the best
and the most productive facilities will not be able to compete.
Now, you did indicate that various things are taking place. I'd

like to see you champion this case. It cries out. Ten years of at-

tempting to get into the Japanese market. The case was made in

Japan; they said, yes, that's right, the industry has discriminated

against them.
So what? And I'll tell you what's going to happen. They'll open

up a plant in Oregon, and then all of the political pressures will

be in place. No one will be able to do anything because we'll then

say, well, what do you want to do? Shut down a plant in Oregon
that's employing a thousand Americans? That's how they're doing
this.

Now, by gosh, it has to be stopped, and it's wrong. And I'll tell

you, I think you could really show the American business commu-
nity that we mean business by taking up these individual cases. I

don't know what you have to do with the Japanese to get across

that we're not going to permit this kind of thing. I don't know what
kind of penalties can be invoked.

But we should be doing something. And if that means that we
have to stop some products from coming in by saying, well, you're

discriminating, we should do it. Who's fighting for the little guy out
there?
So I hope you'll address that when you get your opportunity. It

is frustrating. It's wrong. And I'll bet you 2, 3, 4 years from now,
we're going to see thousands of Americans put out of work. Our
PCM plants are going to close, and somebody is going to say, well,
we have a plant in Oregon and it employs 2,000 or 3,000 Ameri-

cans, so what can we do?
Now that's what they're doing. And I'd like to know from you

later on what you think you can do in terms of this case.

Secretary Brown. If it's all right with Chairman Riegle, I'd just
as well respond now rather than have it on the table and not an-

swer it.

The Chairman. All right.



Secretary Brown. Senator D'Amato, you're right. We have com-
municated on this matter. We've taken a very aggressive approach.
I've raised it specifically with Minister Mouri, both in Japan and
here where we've met.

I also had an opportunity during the OECD meetings in France
a few weeks ago, to raise it again with him. So we are taking an

aggressive approach, which really is a symbol of the kind of ap-

proach this administration is taking generally. We're being tough-
er. We're being more forceful. We're being more aggressive.
As I indicated in my formal remarks, a $50 billion trade deficit

with Japan is unacceptable. It would be irresponsible for this ad-

ministration or any other administration to sit on its hands and do

nothing about it.

We have said that we want a targeted approach. We want meas-
urable and monitorable results, and that is what we are going to

insist on.

We think we have a framework now that we can work with to

move in the right direction. There is no question that that market
is not open. There is clearly something wrong when our products
are the products of choice every other place in the world but one.

It would clearly indicate that we don't have full market access.
I know 10 years ago, there were complaints that some of our

products weren't of high enough quality and weren't price-competi-
tive. That argument can no longer be made. Our products are of

high quality. They are price-competitive. And you have the commit-
ment of this administration to move aggressively and forcefully to

open up markets.
This is a free-trade administration. We believe in global free

trade. If we're going to get there, we've got to remove barriers to

market access, whether tney be tariff barriers or nontariff barriers.

And we're committed, Senator D'Amato, to do just that, and are
anxious to work with you on the broad issues of policy, but also on
the specific issues that you and other members of this committee
and members of the Congress call to our attention.

Senator D'Amato. Well, Mr. Secretary, I want to thank you be-

cause in the early days of the administration, you responded, and
I know that there are broad policy issues. And those sometimes go
beyond the ability of any individual Senator. But in this particular
matter, I hope we can still have your continued cooperation, as

you've indicated. It cries out to be solved before it becomes a lot

worse. It really does.

The Japanese should be giving us the opportunity to enter their

markets, to sell our products over there. And then, fine, if they can

compete with us over here and they sell a better product, that's one

thing. But to have it just one way is wrong.
So we look forward to working with you on that, and I want to

thank you for being as responsive as you have.

Secretary Brown. Thank you, Senator.
The Chairman. Thank you, Senator D'Amato.
Senator Faircloth.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LAUCH FAIRCLOTH
Senator Faircloth. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would simply

like very briefly to reiterate what Senator D'Amato said about



10

building plants here that are sustained by high profits from Japa-
nese home-based plants which enable them to sell at a vastly un-
dercut price here, in many cases. I'm thinking of a number that we
brought into North Carolina and I worked to bring in there. But,
in many cases, I had not anticipated the problems we might en-

counter.
When Ross Perot was recently before the committee—is it time

for questions?
The Chairman. Feel free to ask one, if you like.

Senator Faircloth. All right. When Ross Perot was recently be-

fore the committee, we discussed the administration's appointment
of lawyers who formerly represented Japanese and Mexican clients

as registered agents to positions in the Trade Representative's of-

fice and in the State Department Trade Office.

Besides yourself, who formerly did some lobbying, could you tell

me how many and who is involved in trade matters in the Com-
merce Department that were former lobbyists for foreign countries,
and who did they represent?

Secretary Brown. Well, since I'm the only person that deals with
trade matters that has been confirmed by the Senate, there are no
others at this time.

I don't know those numbers. But I don't think, as someone who
did represent foreign clients, that anyone could accuse me of being

shy in taking on those countries since I've been Secretary of Com-
merce.
We've been very aggressive in that approach, as I just indicated

in my response to Senator D'Amato's question. It seems to me that

past representation has little to do with your effectiveness as an
advocate when you know the President's position and policy, when
you know the administration's position and policy.

I intend to be a strong and effective advocate, as everyone else

who works for me at the Commerce Department will be, in promot-

ing American business and industry, in promoting American eco-

nomic growth, and in promoting job opportunities for the American

people.
I'm going to insist on that. The President has insisted on that.

That will be not only the case in the Commerce Department, it will

be the case in the State Department, the USTR's office, and any
place else that we bring people into this administration. They will

follow administration policy.
Senator Faircloth. You say they haven't been confirmed. How

many appointments are pending of people that formerly rep-
resented Japanese and Mexican clients?

Secretary Brown. I couldn't answer that question, Senator. I

don't know the answer to that question.
Senator Faircloth. Would you find out and let me know?

Secretary Brown. I'd be glad to. But again, I repeat, Senator, I

don't think that has anything to do with their effectiveness in their

role with the administration.
Senator Faircloth. Well, I do. I'd like to have that.

Secretary Brown. I'd be glad to provide that information for you,
Senator Faircloth.

[The following information was subsequently submitted for the

record.l
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Secretary Brown. The President has announced his intention to nominate Jeffrey
E. Garten to be Under Secretary for International Trade. There have been no other

announcements of intent to nominate for ITA. Mr. Garten has worked for the Black -

stdfte Group, an investment banking firm in New York with foreign and domestic

clients. In that capacity, Mr. Garten did not lobby on behalf of any companies or

governments.
The Chairman. Senator Bennett.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROBERT F. BENNETT
Senator Bennett. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And Mr. Secretary,

thank you for the statement you made here about this being a free-

trade administration.
As my colleague, Mr. Faircloth, indicated, Ross Perot was before

the committee. I made it very clear I'm a free-trade Senator and

disagreed with his position on NAFTA. I would hope, as a footnote,

that you would continue your vigorous support of NAFTA out of

this administration and assure you that you've got a lot of Repub-
lican support for your position on NAFTA.

I've owned a company in Japan. I've done business in Japan. I

won't claim to know or understand the Japanese psyche well

enough to prosper, but I did make money in Japan and found that

the Japanese market can be productive for American goods. But as

you've indicated, my experience taught me the problem is not for-

mal tariff barriers in Japan. It is the informal network.

Fortunately, I had a Japanese manager who could introduce me,
I think, if necessary, to the emperor. There wasn't a contact any-
where that I needed that I wasn't able ultimately to get with suffi-

cient patience by virtue of this Japanese manager.
The principal area of concern from my State has to do with soft-

ware exports. WordPerfect is located in Utah. And Novel is located

in Utah. They have worldwide market shares, well above 50 per-
cent for their products. And they are very concerned about the

world market as a whole and are looking to you and this adminis-

tration to see to it that the opportunities throughout the world are

appropriate for true competition and that trade barriers, nontariff

as well as tariff barriers, come down as much as possible.
We have a lot of conversation in this committee about the loss

of America's manufacturing trade. I'm one who believes that the in-

crease in services as a percentage of the economy is a sign of a

healthy economy rather than a declining economy, just as the fact

that agriculture is declining as a percentage of our GNP, is a dem-
onstration that agriculture is becoming more efficient and we're

doing other things. And the Russians wish that it were declining
as a percentage of their GNP because they can't seem to get agri-
culture right and it consumes more and more of their GNP.
As long as our manufacturing base remains solid, the fact that

it is declining as a percentage, to me is not a problem because it

demonstrates the viability and growth of the service industry. And
by service, I don't mean flipping hamburgers at McDonald's. I

mean industries like Novel and WordPerfect that provide services

and here in the United States, provide high-paying and very viable

jobs. Just because they're in the service industry doesn't mean they
should be maligned.
So I would hope that as you address this issue of America's abil-

ity to export, you would not keep your eyes focused solely on the
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merchandise deficit, but recognize that the trade balance in serv-

ices is very positive for the United States.

Indeed, the trade balance for services is very much in our favor
and growing, and that you would put the same emphasis on export
of services as on export of manufacturing and do what you can to

help us get into the Mexican and Japanese markets. To be perfectly

fair, we do recognize that Microsoft has something to offer, along
with WordPerfect and Novel; focus is in the software industry as

well as the hard manufacturing industry.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the attitude the Sec-

retary has demonstrated and again, reiterate my willingness to do

everything I can to help keep America focused on the tremendous

opportunity that is there in exports for this country.

Secretary Brown. Thank you very much. If I might respond, Mr.
Chairman.
The Chairman. Yes, please.

Secretary Brown. Thank you very much, Senator Bennett. Let
me assure you that we will not just be focusing on the manufactur-

ing sector of our economy. But we agree with you that the service

sector is terribly important as a high-growth area to growth, where
our balance of trade is certainly one that we like much better than
in the manufacturing. We've got to keep that going.

I might also indicate—you talked about your experience in

Japan—that we have made some progress there. Japan is clearly
an important trading partner. But even those American companies
that have been successful, as evidently yours was, still find them-
selves facing extraordinary barriers.

I had the opportunity when I was in Tokyo a couple of months

ago to visit with Apple/Japan. Apple's been very successful. They've
got about 10 percent market share in less than a decade of activity
there. But the fact is they still don't have access to probably the

market with greatest potential, and that is the educational institu-

tions in Japan. No access to government procurement.
They are still being shut out. Even though they've had some suc-

cesses, they're still swimming upstream, so to speak. So I take your
advice as important advice and assure you that we are going to

continue to focus on the service sector of our economy as well.

Senator Bennett. If I could follow, Mr. Chairman, to that re-

sponse.
The Chairman. Please go ahead. Yes.

Senator Bennett. I think what you have just said, combined
with my experience, points up a very interesting fact that a lot of

people ignore.
We were successful in Japan because we were selling directly to

the Japanese public. And the Japanese consumer likes things
American. The Japanese consumer goes crazy over Tokyo
Disneyland. And interestingly, you cannot—this may have changed,
but when I was there, I was told, you cannot take Japanese food

into Tokyo Disneyland. They do not want the Japanese noodles and
rice and so on. They want the American experience. So that when
you go into Disneyland, all they'll sell you are hot dogs, as if you
were in Los Angeles.
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My product, I had one of the customers say to me, if you could

just get Mickey Mouse onto your product, I could sell it in every
home in Japan.

I asked, should I change the language? Should I translate it out

of English into Japanese? And I was told, no. Leave it in English
because it's a status symbol for a Japanese executive to be carrying
an English daybook organizer, the Franklin day planner. So when
we printed the Franklin day planner, we had some Japanese char-

acters, but most of it we left in English to demonstrate that this

was an American product. It had a premium and could command
a premium in the marketplace with the Japanese consumer.

Secretary Brown. If we could do the same thing with auto parts,
I think we d make Senator Riegle happy.

[Laughter.]
Senator Bennett. That's the point that I hear you making, that

when you're dealing with the institution, the institution's edu-

cation, government, and so on, are saying, we don't want American

things; whereas the Japanese consumer, the individual, is saying
we do.

So that's another burden on you, Mr. Secretary, to try to break
down the institutional barrier to this, which the individual Japa-
nese consumer doesn't have. Unfortunately, the individual Japa-
nese is far more obedient than the individual American and will

support the institution. But you've just highlighted, combined with

my experience, that it's an institutional thing, rather than an indi-

vidual thing with the Japanese customer.
The Chairman. Senator Dodd, did you have an opening comment

that you wanted to make?

OPENING COMMENTS OF SENATOR CHRISTOPHER J. DODD
Senator Dodd. I apologize to you and our colleagues and our wit-

ness. We had a mark-up downstairs in the Labor Committee for

the last hour and a half. I intended to be here at the outset of the

Secretary's remarks.
Let me welcome him to the committee and congratulate him al-

ready on the terrific work I think he's doing in the whole area of

trade promotion. I want to use the opportunity to very briefly, Mr.

Chairman, bring up two points.
One is, and I understand you've referenced it here a bit already,

the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee, which, of course,

you're the lead agency on, although there are some 18 other depart-
ments or agencies that I think are involved in this.

I would just like to urge your support for that effort. I don't think
it's a program that is terribly well known or appreciated, even from
our perspective in the Congress—I know Senator Garn was the pri-

mary mover of it, as was Senator Heinz, I think, and Senator Sar-

banes was deeply involved in it, and the Chairman. That really
needs a lot more attention, in my view.

I don't know whether it's moribund or not. There's always a re-

luctance, I think, of people working with other people where there's

turf involved and the like. But it really needs, it seems to me, a

sparkplug here to get it kicking and going on this thing so that we
can start to coordinate the activities of the various departments
and agencies and to minimize a lot of the bureaucracy involved in

72-259 0-93
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promoting the trading opportunities of American industry and busi-

ness.
I'm preaching to the choir here because I know you care deeply

about it. I just raise the issue because I think it's critically impor-
tant.

Secretary Brown. If I could say, Senator Dodd. I intend to be
that sparkplug. What we discovered was that there had not been
a single principals meeting of the TPCC since it was brought into

existence.

We've already had that principals meeting. Our working groups
are working hard. I couldn't agree with you more. I think, as I said

before you came in, that there's nothing more important to eco-

nomic growth and job creation in America than promoting exports.
We are giving it focus and we're trying to bring in agencies that

we haven't been coordinating well with in the past.
There are a lot of resources in the Commerce Department. One

that we don't have much of is capital. So we've been working with

the SBA, working with the Eximbank. Ken Brody has visited with
us five or six times. I've made him chairman of our principal work-

ing group, or cochairman of the working group, to demonstrate that

we're trying to bring these resources together, working with OPIC,
of course.

Any agency of the Federal Government which can help us in ex-

port promotion, we're trying to bring into the fold and make sure

those activities are much better coordinated.

I think your assessment is absolutely accurate. We haven't done
an effective job of bringing these 19 agencies together and getting
us to a focused export promotion policy and practice and we intend

to do that.

Senator Dodd. And you may have. Again, there may be some leg-
islative recommendations that will emerge from those groups. The
earlier you get them to us, and the Chairman will tell you—you
know this. Once you get beyond June or July, if it has any con-

troversy to it at all, you're talking about the next session at best,

by the time you get through the hearing process and so forth. So
the earlier that we may know how we can be helpful, the better,
because I suspect that there may be some need in there for some

legislative action.

Second, and this is an issue that I know the Chairman has a tre-

mendous amount of interest in, the issue of NAFTA.
It's obviously of deep concern to people across the country, par-

ticularly in States like Michigan and other places where they're
concerned about job loss to Mexico.

I'm one who is still anxious to see a free-trade agreement adopt-
ed. I believe that we've got to move in that direction with a billion

consumers in this hemisphere by the year 2010 or thereabouts.
But it needs to be done right, obviously. I'll be very honest with

you and, again, I'm using your presence here and I realize others

in the administration such as Mickey Kantor have their own par-
ticular responsibilities.

But, frankly, I see a train wreck coming on this issue from the

administration standpoint, because it's both a major foreign policy
issue and a major economic issue. And candidly, I hear from a lot
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of opponents on the question. We're already inundated with mail

on it.

But I don't think we're hearing enough in terms of what this can

do postively. Again, I apologize in utilizing your presence here. But
if there are going to be some outside agreements or other things
that are going to be worked on here, I think there needs to be a

lot of consultation with the Senate and the House, even though it's

only 50 votes we need in the Senate because of the fasttrack pro-

posals.
I suspect a lot of these agreements are being negotiated without

talking to people who have a deep interest in what will be included

in those agreements. And to do so and then to find out you haven't

picked up any support politically for it, I think is a very dangerous

way to go.
I can't tell you the implications if this is defeated in terms of our

bilateral relationship with Mexico. And yet, if you want to expand
it to other countries in the hemisphere, it's got to be done right and
well. Even people who are opposed to this, I think generally agree
with the notion that we should have a free-trade agreement. And
if we lose this, it will be years, in my view, before any administra-

tion or anyone will want to initiate a new free-trade agreement in

this hemisphere. My guess is that it will be because of the damage
done politically.

Again, I mention those two issues to you and I apologize for tak-

ing as much time as I did, but maybe you can get that message
back. I've talked with others about it and I think they're hearing
a little bit of what we're saying, but, in my view, not enough.

Secretary Brown. Mr. Chairman, if I might respond.
The Chairman; Please.

Secretary Brown. First, Senator Dodd, I appreciate the question.
As you well know, the Commerce Department does have a signifi-

cant responsibility on trade policy matters. So we are in the middle
of this discussion and debate and are very sensitive to the points
that you've raised.

Let me just mention a couple of things about NAFTA to try to

give you the administration's political perspective.

First, listening to the debate about NAFTA, and I must add that

I know it is a controversial issue. It is probably one of the few

things that your distinguished Chairman and I might have some
difference of opinion on, but I understand and respect that.

But listening to the debate about NAFTA is a surreal experience.

Everything that has happened that is negative in our economy over

the past decade is being attributed to a treaty that hasn't even

been ratified yet. I mean, it's ridiculous.

The fact is that in the judgment of the administration, NAFTA
would do many things to help alleviate some of the things that

have happened in the past. We believe that NAFTA is not only

good for Mexico and Canada, but good for the United States. We
believe it's going to create jobs.

You're right about the size of the marketplace. We're now export-

ing $40 billion a year of goods to Mexico. American products are

the favorites of Mexicans. For every dollar a Mexican worker earns,
he or she spends 15 cents on American products, as compared to
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2 cents on Japanese products and 2 cents on European products,
a tremendously growing marketplace for our goods.

In addition, Senator Dodd and Senator Riegle, Senator Bennett,
one of the things that has happened in the past because of the high
tariff barriers is that if a manufacturer, an American manufac-

turer, wanted to sell products in Mexico, the only way he or she
could do it competitively was to move a plant to Mexico. That's the

only way to avoid those tariff barriers. But in NAFTA, those tariff

barriers will eventually go down to zero. That incentive will be re-

moved. I think it will cause manufacturers to stay at home and not
to move.
You talk about not being effective enough in telling the story,

and you're right. The reason is, Senator Dodd, is that there's no

package to sell yet. You don't have a package until you have the

supplemental agreements negotiated on workers' rights, the envi-

ronment and the potential for sectoral surges.
I think when we get that package, then you have a package to

take out there, but there has to be consulation, the kind that you
suggest as the United States Trade Representative is working
through those negotiations, which we hope to have completed suc-

cessfully in fairly short order.

I'm confident that once we get those parallel or side or supple-
mental agreements, however we refer to them, we're going to have
a strong treaty that will be worthy of not only acceptance, but

strong support by the Congress.
I believe and the administration believes that it is terribly impor-

tant to have NAFTA in place January 1, 1994. If we're going to

compete in this global economic marketplace, it seems to make
common sense for us to have some kind of regional free-trade zone
if we're going to compete with Asia and Europe.

I agree, as I believe you do, Senator Dodd, that we've also got
to look to our neighbors to the south as well. And eventually, we
ought to be talking about a hemispheric free-trade zone. But we
take it one step at a time.

Senator Dodd. I wish we were doing that now.

Secretary Brown. This administration is committed to moving in

that direction. NAFTA is a first step. But, obviously, we've got to

be concerned about the impact on American workers. This adminis-
tration is deeply concerned about that. That's why we've given so

much attention to it. That's why we think the parallel agreements
are so important. And that's why we've taken other steps as far as

worker retraining and similar kinds of things to make sure that

our workforce is given primary consideration.

But the fact is that there are now 700,000 American workers
who are at work because of our exports to Mexico. We believe that
with NAFTA, that number will go fairly quickly to 900,000. We
agree with you, Senator Dodd, that if we lose NAFTA, it will have
a very, very significant negative impact. We'll probably lose about

400,000 of those jobs, to say nothing of the tremendous disruption
to the economic progress that has been made in Mexico over the

last 5 years under President Salinas's leadership.
So we're on the same page. We agree that consultation needs to

be intense. So we need to come forward with supplemental that
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strengthen the agreement in its present form and can make it posi-
tive as far as its reception here in the Congress.
Senator Dodd. I would just ask that you might urge to look, be-

ginning immediately, at least to the extent possible, at discussions
with Chileans, for instance, Southern Cone countries, because I

think a lot of support could be built for the concept by explaining
to people we're going beyond just this trilateral agreement; we're

talking about expanding this into the hemisphere because a billion

consumers into the next century are what's included in the mar-
kets that are available.

In fact, arguably, for instance, in the case of Chile, you have a
stronger economic situation there than you do even with our neigh-
bor immediately to the south. Obviously, that's to make the waters
move and we're dealing here with Mexico, but I think that to the
extent that message is transmitted that we're serious about ex-

panding the agreement into the entire hemisphere, obviously tak-

ing into consideration the side agreements that you've talked

about, I think you'd do a lot to help promote the idea that this is

not going to stop with this particular one, if it's successful.
But I just hear the chatter around here, for whatever it's worth,

and I appreciate that the side agreements, I suspect in part, are

being negotiated to gain political support because of expressed op-
position to some of these issues.

Secretary Brown. Exactly.
Senator Dodd. What I don't understand, and politics 101 says-

this clearly
—if it's political support that's behind the supplemental

agreements, it seems to me that those that are in question or in

doubt about this agreement ought to be consulted about those side

agreements rather than negotiating and finding out that you
haven't done anything in terms of picking up any support.

Secretary Brown. Your advice is well taken.
Senator Dodd. I'm lecturing.

Secretary Brown. No, no. Your advice is well taken.
I might add on Chile, I think President Menen is going to be

here next week. I'll be meeting
Senator Dodd. Argentina, yes.

Secretary Brown. I mean Argentina, yes. I'll be meeting with
him next week and looking to the south.

Senator Dodd. President Aylwin, I know, of Chile is also deeply
concerned.
Senator Dodd. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Well, that puts another issue on the table which

does require a little comment by the Chairman here shortly.
Senator Dodd. I suspected that.

The Chairman. But I think the other comments that have been
made help put in context why we're here today and why the Sec-

retary of Commerce is here.
This committee, which is called Banking, Housing, and Urban

Affairs, is the committee in the Senate that has the responsibility
for the economic stabilization of the country as a whole. That is

why we have oversight policy of the Federal Reserve Board and its

monetary policies. It is why price and wage controls, when they
were instituted by President Nixon, were carried out under the
auspices of this committee. When the Chrysler loan guarantees, the
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New York City loan guarantees were enacted, they came through
this committee.
This is the committee that properly needs to try to look ahead

and see what's happening to us with respect to our economic and
job future. I say that, having previously served on the Commerce
Committee for several years here, now serving on the Finance
Committee and serving on the Budget Committee. We're frag-
mented here just the same way we've been on export policy within
the Congress.
But this is the committee that really has the economic stabiliza-

tion, long-term economic strength, assignment under the rules of
the Congress and the Senate to understand what's happening. And
that is the foundation on which we meet today.

I'm struck by the discussion because, obviously, our job future—
and a lot of young people here today who are out looking for jobs,
some finding them, many not—is really the critical issue for the

country, and from that will come really our living standard, both
hard goods and software-type items. And if we want to consume a
lot we'd better produce a lot because the goods aren't going to be

just dropped in by parachute free of charge from wherever they
may have originated.

If we want to have a good standard of living, then we're going
to have to produce the standard of living from our work and from
our production of whatever it is that we're providing and in turn

consuming. And in the end, as you well know from your experience
in New York and my experience in Michigan, and our respective
experiences in Utah and around the world, and in Connecticut, our
social order very much depends on whether we are at work, wheth-
er there's high-paying work available, whether it's generally avail-

able to people across the country, and we've got some real problems
in that area. And we're not alone.

There are many stories just today in the news about the rate of

unemployment in Europe, for example, now being up in the 11-per-
cent range and rising. I'm worried about that. I think that's acting
right now on our export performance. Our trade deficit is widening
out again right now, which is a disturbing circumstance.
But with respect to the NAFTA, now that it has been put on the

table, there is a lot of conflicting information. This is an article out
of the Wall Street Journal, not unsympathetic to NAFTA, talking
about Mexico mounting a massive lobbying campaign to sell the
North American Free Trade Agreement in the United States.
When my good friend from Connecticut talks about not seeing

much in the way of the plus side of why this is supposed to be so

good for us, there's an awful lot of money being spent to do it.

It seems that I see a lot of articles, a nine-page paid supplement
in the New York Times the other day which cost about $300,000,
promoting the NAFTA from the point of view of those that are on
that side of the issue. That's not the focus of our discussion today.
We had Ross Perot in here to talk about it not too long ago. There
are some real problems in the sense of what our job future here
in America looks like.

When we produce a factory here and send it to Mexico and it's

erected there and it then creates long-term employment down in

Mexico, I don't think that's such a good deal for America. Now it
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is if you're in the factory-selling business. But if you're somebody
that works in a factory, it's not all that promising.
But we'll get to that another time. I want to stay today on the

issue of our trade with the world generally. I want to come back
to the issue of Japan because that is a huge wounding problem for

us right now. I want to just relate it with some statistics that I

have here. And I want to just use three charts to illustrate the
scale of the problem, giving full weight to the point that Senator
Bennett makes that what we do in services, whether we're selling
software or phonograph records or movies—Arnold Schwarzenegger
movies around the world can be an important source of income. But
what we do in merchandise items and things that would relate to

high-value-added items and manufactured products is also very im-

portant.
And if you look at our cumulative merchandise trade deficit since

1980, it shows obviously that we're in real difficulty. We've got now
a cumulative merchandise trade deficit since that time of over $1
trillion. It's approaching $1.2 trillion.

But if you look at Japan, Japan is really the central problem that
we're facing here, as I see it. If you look at the bilateral trade defi-

cit with Japan year by year since 1980, and you add them up, and
of course, they're higher again now. That's part of the bleeding
wound problem of 1993, over $500 billion, notwithstanding the suc-

cess of Senator Bennett in terms of his penetration over there. We
have a company named Amway in Michigan that has been very
successful also selling direct. The problem is when you can't sell di-

rect, it's very difficult to sell in Japan. And these numbers are a

partial and significant illustration of that.

So we have had here a net trade deficit in merchandise items
with Japan through 1992, of over $500 billion. And that's a lot of

money.
Now, in terms of where we were last year, it's now worse. If you

just take the last 2 months, we've had trade deficits, the United
States has, with the rest of the world in merchandise, in excess of

$10 billion in each of the last 2 months for which we have the data.

So that's roughly $10 billion in a 30-day period or $20 billion over

roughly a 60-day period of time.

Over half of those trade deficits have been with Japan. And the
lion's share is in manufactured goods where, as the Secretary has

said, we are both price-competitive and quality-competitive, but it

doesn't make any difference. We can't penetrate the closed market
arrangements, and now we're dealing with a second-level of that
with the Japanese companies here in the United States with their

interlocking keretsu practices where they lock out American suppli-
ers regardless of price and quality.
So now we've got that problem not just manifesting itself in a

major way in Japan and hurting us, but also right here on a grow-
ing scale in our own country. I think there are legal steps that can
and should be taken to try to deal with that.

The thing that concerns me here is that I see the problem, de-

spite the constructive efforts of the administration. You've been

very direct, Mr. Secretary, and very blunt in addressing this prob-
lem with the Japanese leadership, as have the President and the
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Trade Represenatative. And yet the numbers are getting worse.

They're getting worse.
And so, the 1993 figure is going to run up over $55 billion. I don't

know how much higher than that. But Japan and the merchandise
account have taken $10 billion out of this country in the last 60
days, and there is no justification or excuse for that.

And the fact that there's political turmoil over there, there's po-
litical turmoil here. We just had a President of the United States
removed from office because of economic difficulty and concern in

this country, I think that being the principal cause.
We had a poll yesterday published in the leading newspapers in

Michigan, trial heat for 1996 in the Presidential race. Ross Perot
is running ahead of President Clinton by 6 percentage points. Now
that's just one State and one can argue that our State has a par-
ticular complexion to it. But I think embedded in that is this con-
cern about the economic future. And I'll be very specific about how
it's manifesting itself in terms of the grinding down of living stand-
ards of people in this country.

I grew up in the city of Flint on the industrial east side of that

city. I was back there last weekend in my old neighborhood talking
with people and walking through the neighborhood.

Fifty years ago, when I was growing up there, 40, 50 years ago
as a youth, it was a very modest-income neighborhood. Almost ev-

erybody worked in the Buick plant not very far away. While there
wasn't much money, there was not the feeling that we were in a
condition of poverty.
When I went back this last weekend, I feel as if we've been slid-

ing backward from where we were 40 or 50 years ago. I'll give you
an illustration. On the blocks that I'm talking about, there are
small bungalow houses. On the street corner of the intersection

about five doors from where I grew up, on the corner of Franklin
Avenue and Dakota Avenue, there is now an all-night laundromat
on that corner in this community.

It's there, and obviously, able to function, because so many of the

people in the neighborhood now can't afford a washing machine of

their own. And so, there is a laundromat on the corner and that's

how they wash their clothes, as opposed to being able to do it in

their own places, whether they own them or rent them, because of

the difficulty of affording something like a washing machine.
Now that's different and worse than where we were 20 years ago,

30 years, 40 years ago, and this is just one area in our industrial

base. There are many others. But you heard from Senator D'Amato
and you'll hear from the rest of us.

We've got a lot of unemployment in Connecticut these days. Utah
is one State that is doing pretty well, and my hat is off to Utah
and I hope that Utah can help pull the train. But not far from

Utah, in California, things are dire indeed and in terrible condi-

tion. I think the approval rating of the governor out there, who is

buried under the avalanche of problems, is about 16 percent be-

cause of the problems of the economic situation, the widespread un-

employment. We've got to have some results that come faster than
the Japanese seem prepared to give us.

I suggested last year that we think in terms of bringing the trade
deficit down over a 5-year period of time, reducing it roughly 20
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percent a year. So we laid out how that would look to get down
from roughly a $43 billion deficit. It's now over $10 billion higher
than that. But had we started on that track and coming down, we
would be down in this area by now [indicating], which it would be
a more orderly adjustment to get to a rough balance of trade. And
in fact, instead of coming down this kind of a line, this is just in

the time period that we have, we're now up here [indicating]. So
we're not only not declining on an orderly basis, this thing is going
through the roof.

Now, I don't know what I say to people out on the east side of

Flint, and that's just one community. But there are communities
like this all over the country that need jobs. And I'm not just talk-

ing about people who work in auto plants.
The University of Michigan is a flagship, world-class university.

I've got graduates coming out of the University of Michigan right
now with 4.0 averages, great accomplishments in their field of

study, and all kinds of outside activities, who can't find a job in

their chosen field or any other field and, in fact, are going home
to move back in with their parents. And their parents are dis-

tressed about it and these young people who have prepared them-
selves are distressed about it.

There's a story this week on the front of—I think it's Business
Week—about white-collar people in this country who are being
shed from business situations all around the country, not just in

California, who can't find replacement work. They're losing jobs in

the $40,000, $50,000, $60,000, $70,000-a-year category. Fortune

magazine has just run a cover story on it. Every single business

magazine has. And these folks are being thrown out, too. So it's not

just blue-collar workers. It's not just people who work on assembly
lines or make things with their hands. It's people who are doing
other kinds of work as well.

So I don't know what it's going to take and I realize there's a

governmental crisis in Japan right now. But we're going to have a

governmental crisis here. When I hear my good friend, Senator
Dodd, talk about helping the Chileans get into a free market agree-
ment, I'm worried about Flint right now ahead of Chile, no dis-

respect to Chile.

I want to get some people working in this country right now on
a comparable wage level.

Senator Dodd. I'd just say to my Chairman, by the way, I hap-
pen to believe that those agreements are damned good for people
in this country.
The Chairman. Well, we disagree on that.

Senator Dodd. If they're done right.
The Chairman. Well, that's a big if. That's a big if. The problem

is that when you've got wage differentials and you're trying to inte-

grate with the Third World economy, you run into exactly what the

European Common Market did when they decided they couldn't
take Turkey in because the wage differentials were just too vast.

I haven't seen a single study yet that shows how a Mexican
worker earning $1.25 an hour, or a Chilean worker earning 75
cents an hour is not going to take a job away from a worker in the
United States that's earning $5, $6, $7 an hour.
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I just visited a plant in Michigan, principally women workers

making $6.25 an hour—no benefits. The plant just closed, just
moved to Mexico. They all lost their jobs. Most of them single par-
ents with children. And they've got no alternative work right now.

I'm angry about it. And this country is not going to tolerate that.

I don't care how well it's dressed up with studies that are paid for

by the Mexican government or how cleverly the words are crafted

by dressing up the package that was negotiated by Bush and Carla

Hills, with side agreements and so forth and so on.

You've got a very serious problem of unemployment and

underemployment in the United States. And frankly, we're not

turning it around.
We had Lester Thurow in here who said very directly, who I

think is as expert on this issue as anybody we might talk to, saying
that if we're going to go into the free trade agreement with Mexico,
unless you have a massive training program to train immediately
the lower third of your work force in terms of work skills, all those

jobs are going to Mexico. Now if that happens, you can forget about

having social order in this country. We don't have much social

order right now. But you're going to have a lot less if we have that

kind of out-migration of jobs.
The free-trade agreement with Mexico is designed to facilitate

the movement back and forth. You can't take the wage incomes
that people earn in Mexico today and buy very much with it, from
the United States or any other place. The incomes are just not

there. They're just not that high. I'm talking about for a family of

four with everybody working. You just can't earn that much money
with $1.25 an hour. It's just the nature of things.
So that will not become a booming market for us any time soon

in terms of us being able to produce goods. But if we don't have
a plan that's going to produce jobs in this country, in the private

sector, not in the Government sector—I want the jobs in the pri-

vate sector. I think American corporations have an obligation to

create jobs in this country. And they haven't done too well in that

area, in my view.
We had Rand Araskog in here testifying from IT&T. And bless

him, he said he thought it was an obligation of an American cor-

poration to create jobs in America. It's the first CEO I've heard say
that in a public setting like this. My hat's off to him. I'd like to

hear 200 other CEO's say that and do it. But I don't see too much
of it.

So before we send any more jobs to Mexico or to Chile or to any
other place, to Japan, Communist China—we've got a trade deficit

with them now in excess of $20 billion a year. I need some jobs in

Flint, and I need some jobs in Detroit. And we need them in New
York and we need them in California and we need it most other

places.
I hope we can put that in balance and I don't think it's xeno-

phobia or I don't think it's selfish to think about what's happening
to the American people first. I know you share that view. I don't

mean to say it with heat directed at you because I know that's your
own orientation.

You spent too many years working for the Urban League not to

understand it directly as you do how grinding the problem is down
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where people are trying to struggle right today just to put food into

their bodies or to feed their kids. And it's a terrible problem. It's

a terrible problem.
Those of us that are up on an elevated level I think sometimes

lose track of it because it's not right in our face. But that's the

problem in America today and it's that we've got to fix.

Secretary Brown. Mr. Chairman, could I just
The Chairman. Yes. Let me let the Secretary respond and then

I should call on Senator Bond, too. He's come in.

Secretary Brown. Just a couple of comments. I think you know,
and I think that the American people know, Senator Riegle, that
there is nothing that this administration is committed more force-

fully to than job creation for the American people. It is number one
on our economic agenda, just as sustained economic growth is.

The way we get there is to really create a new kind of partner-
ship between Government and the private sector. I think we've
wasted much too much time in America having these philosophical
and ideological and sometimes partisan debates.

The fact is if we don't have a new and more vibrant partnership
between the public and private sectors in America, if we don't have
some kind of national economic policy, we're not going to be a first-

rate economy for very long. We've got to forge this new relation-

ship. We're committed to it because we know the jobs are in the

private sector. We know that's where the growth opportunities are.

We know that they tend to be with small- and medium-sized com-

panies.
And I respect your views and I certainly understand the vehe-

mence with which you express them. I know of the grinding kinds
of problems that exist in Michigan, the State where you have com-
mitted your life to improving the standard of living. I deeply re-

spect that.

I do want to say something about the wage differential issue be-

cause it's something that is raised often. I know that you are still

waiting to be convinced of this. But I have been convinced, as
President Clinton has, that in fact the result of NAFTA will be to

reduce the wage disparity between the United States and Mexican
workers. If that is the case, for as much impact as wage rates have
on those decisions about where to move a plant, that incentive will

be reduced.
The Chairman. But let me just stop you there. I don't think

you'll challenge this, but feel free to do so if you can.

We've looked at what's happened to real wages to workers in the

Maquiladora area of Mexico.

Secretary Brown. But that will be eliminated under NAFTA.
The Chairman. That's because we're making all of Mexico a

Maquiladora area.

Secretary Brown. No, Senator.
The Chairman. That's why it's going to be eliminated. But the

point is, in that area where there are now several hundred thou-
sand workers at work, the real wages have gone down over a pe-
riod of time. They haven't gone up.

Secretary Brown. Senator, I would absolutely agree with you on
the Maquiladora, and that's why that is not an appropriate ap-

proach. It wasn't appropriate when it was done for just the reason
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that you're describing. I think there's a lot of data to suggest that
that will not be the case throughout Mexico, that in fact, wage
rates will go up.

Second, and I think this is fairly well supported by the evidence,
if wage rates were the only factor that caused an American manu-
facturer to determine where to locate his or her plant, we wouldn't
have any manufacturing jobs in America.
The fact is that they are only one of many factors—quality of

workforce, productivity of workforce, transportation. So many other

factors go into those decisions. Wage rates are in fact becoming less

of a factor. And as we look to the vears ahead, all the projections
are that they will be even less of a factor in the future.

That's not to say that they have no impact. And that's why we're

working so hard on the supplemental agreements on the issues of

workers' rights.
I believe that this administration has demonstrated in any num-

ber of ways its economic recovery plan, the kinds of things we've

given priority to, that there is nothing more important to us than

creating high-wage, high-quality jobs for the American people, and
that's exactly what we intend to do.

Senator Dodd. Aren't you glad I brought up NAFTA?
The Chairman. Yes.

[Laughter.]
Well, let me just say one other thing, then I'm going to yield to

Senator Bond. This will be very brief. I just visited a company in

Michigan, the S&H Fabricating Company, which is the one that's

closing because the jobs are going to Mexico. And as I stood out on
the sidewalk outside this plant and I talked with probably 30
women who are about to lose their jobs earning $6.25 an hour, and
who don't have two extra nickels to their name, and most of them

supporting children, they need help now. They need jobs today.

They just lost their jobs and their jobs went to Mexico, and that

is not an isolated case.

In fact, there's a whole plan that's been announced to target com-

panies, and money is being spent to come in and buy companies
and take them to Mexico and take advantage of the wage differen-

tials, in addition to the other items that you cite, and drive up the

profitability of those firms and roll them over in 2 or 3 years and
sell them at higher prices. I mean, there's a well-established pro-

gram. I won't take the time to describe it all here. It's all part of

our committee record.

That's being done for a reason—because the hydraulics of those

wage differentials are that fast. That's why the Maquiladoras situ-

ation has worked. That's why Ford, Chrysler, and GM have located

70 plants in Mexico.

Secretary Brown. And I might add, as you know, Senator, Gen-
eral Motors announced just yesterday that it's moving a thousand

jobs out of Mexico to Lansing, Michigan.
The Chairman. I'm well aware of that.

Secretary Brown. I might suggest, Senator, that part of it is

The Chairman. The corollary question is when do we get the rest

back? We didn't get an answer to that question.
Senator Bennett. As soon as you confirm NAFTA, you'll get the

rest back. Ford has said they'll close a plant in Mexico and go to
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Ohio the minute they can get into the Mexican market without

having to manufacture in Mexico. It's the tariff barriers that
NAFTA would eliminate that are keeping Ford's manufacturing in

Mexico.
The Chairman. We disagree on that, Senator Bennett, and I just

think you're wrong. [Laughter.]
Secretary Brown. But I might suggest, Senator Riegle, since

Senator Dodd has gotten us into this debate
Senator Dodd. I'm going to leave now. Thank you. [Laughter.]
Secretary Brown. I might suggest that it's been your leadership,

Senator Riegle, and some of the concerns that you've expressed
which might well be having some impact on American manufactur-
ers and their understanding of how important creation and expan-
sion of job opportunities at home are to you, are to this administra-

tion, are to other members of the committee.
So I believe that we ought to keep focusing on the impact on

American jobs. I think it's an appropriate focus. I think your con-
cern is appropriate. We just differ on how we're going to get there.
The Chairman. Senator Bond.

OPENING COMMENTS OF SENATOR CHRISTOPHER S. BOND
Senator Bond. Mr. Chairman, I'm most grateful for the oppor-

tunity. Mr. Secretary, I'm very pleased to have you here today.
Frankly, I want to commend you on your strong support and your
excellent statement.

Secretary Brown. Thank you, Senator.
Senator Bond. I really believe that you are doing excellent work

in this area. I believe in what you're saying.
I think this committee has a very important responsibility in the

area of trade, export promotion, and export finance. I would agree
with the Chairman that exports can be a key component of the en-

gine that drives our economy, creating jobs in the private sector.

That's vitally important. And I think it's important to note that
the net increase in jobs in the recent years has come from increas-

ing exports.
We need to do everything possible to encourage small- and me-

dium-sized companies to get into the international marketplace to

help them succeed. And I have focused a great deal of my time and
effort on improving export assistance. I started in the 1970's in

State government; in the 1980's I travelled overseas. I worked with
Missouri companies. When I was out of office, I served on the dis-

trict export council. And I found a lot of things that didn't work.
There were a lot of things that were too restrictive. The export
trading companies were not able to do their jobs.

I went overseas to help Missouri companies and I found in some
of the countries we visited, the United States and foreign commer-
cial service officer working 2 days a week helping on exports and
the other 2 days a week, 3 days a week, tracking down dumping
complaints.
And funny thing—those people weren't real welcome when they

walked in the door. That's why I introduced a comprehensive trade

promotion piece of legislation when I first got here in 1987. I'm

very pleased that the report, the TPCC strategic plan, which I've
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been working for, which had the great leadership of the Chairman,
is coming out in September. I'll look forward to seeing that report.
We work on a bipartisan basis in this committee and we've done

a lot of things together. But clearly, there is a major disagreement
on this one economic point. We're not talking here about the details

of opening up and removing trade barriers, so much as we are talk-

ing about encouraging exports. That is another part of it, dealt

with by the Finance Committee.
But I do believe, to the extent that this discussion has gotten off

on the points about managed trade and saying specifically that

we're going to legislate that our trade imbalance is going to come
down by passing a law for it, which is to expect that the mandated
central planning of the USSR and Central Europe worked.

It didn't work. We might as well pass a law saying that it will

rain every Saturday night during crop season in the Midwest so

that we'll have good harvest of corn and beans, and it just don't

work. I believe that, flat out, Lester Thurow and Ross Perot are

dead wrong about NAFTA. I believe in the information, the statis-

tics provided by your Commerce Department, by our State agencies
in the State of Missouri which say that, with a well-executed
NAFTA agreement, we will gain export markets. We will increase

the revenues coming into our farmers.

Frankly, you've mentioned the GM example. I visited a company
in Sullivan, Missouri, where they had brought in the production
from a facility in Mexico. Wages are ten times in Sullivan, Missouri
what they were in that plant in Mexico.

I said, why did you bring them back? They said, very simply, you
get what you pay for. And in Sullivan, Missouri, you get good work-
ers who are well trained, who understand how to turn out those

products that involve some technology. They do the work well and
it's a lot better bargain for that company to produce with the better

trained, better educated workers in the United States in this case,
in my State, than it is overseas. And they're going to continue to

do that.

Now, I'm looking forward to getting your report on export pro-
motion. We want to work with you. And frankly, you touched on
another point that's very important to me.
We've had enough reports. Dammit, let's start getting some ac-

tion. I criticized the previous administration for not doing enough
to promote exports. I think we ought to get back to promoting ex-

ports. My good friend from Connecticut and I think that we ought
to be promoting exports of defense products to our international al-

lies, and we've got a lot of things that we can do in that area.

We look forward to working with you.
So much for my opening statement, Mr. Chairman. At the appro-

priate time, I'll have a few questions for the Secretary I just want
to express my thanks to the Secretary for his strong policy guid-
ance in this area and assure him that we want to work with him
on those export promotion efforts.

Secretary Brown. Thank you, Senator Bond.
The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Bond.
Senator Dodd, I know you had one question you wanted to raise

which is on a different subject.
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Senator Dodd. Yes, Mr. Secretary, just one item that I wanted
to raise with you, and that is the Congress asked the Department
to comment on one of these annual reports, the adequacy of export

financing in the United States. And there weren't any comments
that we could see in the report on the adequacy issue.

In March of this year, in its report to the committee, the biparti-
san Competitiveness Policy Council recommended a major increase

in the Eximbank's annual program level. It noted the United
States spends 59 cents for every $1,000 of nonagricultural exports,
while our competitors are spending three and four times that

amount.
I don't know if that's accurate, that number or not, but that's

what we're being told. And the absence of any comment in the an-

nual report on the adequacy of export financing seems to be sort

of glaring. Now maybe we're missing something, but it seems to me
that that's a pretty critical issue.

I realize, obviously, that resources are tight. We can talk a lot

about it, but if we're only spending a fraction of what our competi-
tors are in the nonagricultural sector, it seems to me we're going
to be woefully uncompetitive, noncompetitive, in that area. Maybe
that doesn't follow necessarily, but I wonder if you might comment
on that.

Secretary Brown. Well, on interest costs and repayment terms,
we are competitive. I think the availability of capital is another
issue. And that is a problem and that's why we've been working
closely, as I indicated earlier, with the new leadership of the

Eximbank, with the Small Business Administration, with OPIC,
with all those agencies that can have something to do with encour-

aging exports.
I think, too, Senator, we've got to be willing to deal with some

of these resource allocation issues, and I know this is a sensitive

issue, too, and Senator Bond mentioned agriculture.
The fact is I think we need to question ourselves about how we're

allocating trade promotion resources. About 80 percent of our trade

promotion dollars are now being spent on agricultural goods that

represent about 10 percent of our exports. I happen to think that's

out of balance. It's going to take some real consultation and discus-

sion from those of us who are committed to export promotion to see

how we can more effectively use the resources we have.

I would suggest that we're not using them as well as we should
now. We need to take a look at it and we need to be willing to

make some changes if those changes are appropriate.
Senator Dodd. More than take a look. It seems we ought to do

something about that.

Secretary Brown. Well, the problem, as you know, Senator is

that there are a number of people in the Senate and the House who
have grave concerns about agricultural products and when you talk

about cutting back trade promotion resources for those goods, even

though they believe in export promotion for manufactured goods,

they're hesitant about making that kind of reallocation. And we're

not in a position now to expand the entire level of budget authority,
so we've got to do some reallocation within the present authority.
Senator Dodd. Can that be done without legislative authority?
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Secretary Brown. With our present budget process, I don't be-

lieve that it can.

The Chairman. Just on that point, if you'll yield.
Have you been able to collect the knowledge of the history of how

that came about? Can you give us a little sketch on that just in

terms of why that pattern grew up as it did, and shed light on how
we might go from there?

Secretary Brown. Yes, Senator. It certainly has to do with the

history of our country and what our most valuable export opportu-
nities were, where they were 20 and 30 and 40 and 50 years ago.
And some of it has to do with just kind of raw political decisions

that take place in any kind of a budgetary process. I would just

suggest that as we're looking at them in the TPCC, we ought to

look at them in the Congress as well.

The Chairman. Right.

Secretary Brown. If we all agree that, in fact, there needs to be
some kind of reallocation, we ought to make sure that it gets done.

Senator Dodd. Absolutely.
The Chairman. Is there any possibility of maybe getting an ex-

port promotion fund put together that involves money that's not

just Government money?
Maybe we need some more, on the theory that you have to invest

sometimes in every instance to earn a return. So I'm wondering if

maybe even the people who are in that business and who want to

expand that business might not be able to join in some kind of a

consortium effort with the Government. If you can't dislodge re-

sources from one area in order to properly support another area,
we may be spinning our wheels, to some extent.

Secretary Brown. And I think, Mr. Chairman, Senator Bond
mentioned the United States foreign and commercial service, and

significant improvements have been made in recent years, and
we're going to make some more.
We need to give some emphasis to that. Our commercial attaches

overseas have to have as their full-time responsibility promoting
American exports and they have to be proactive. They shouldn't

just wait until they find someone who needs widgets in Poland or,

rather, a United States manufacturer looking for someone who
needs widgets.
They ought to be looking in the country where they work to find

out what the needs are and then calling American companies here

to see who can provide them.
We need to have a very aggressive, proactive approach. We in-

tend to do that. And I think you will note that other parts of the

Federal Government that haven't heretofore been very much con-

cerned about the commercial interests are now talking in those

terms.

Secretary Christopher has indicated on a number of occasions

that he believes that the State Department has some responsibility
to promote American commercial interests. I think that's a very

positive step.
Senator Dodd. Thank you.
Senator Bond. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Go ahead.
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Senator Bond. I just wanted to say one thing to the Secretary.
When I left office as governor, we had hooked up with the Com-
merce Department, EXMO, computer-provided information service

that came from our embassies and consular offices abroad reporting
back to the States on the export opportunities.

Excellent program. I commend him on that. I'd say that the Sec-

retary has now stepped on my toes. If you want to mess with agri-

culture, where we are talking about competing with subsidized

overproduction and dumping of fungible commodities on the world
market and we need to get a good GATT agreement that changes
the European common agricultural policy, and we will be able to

get rid of a lot of that agriculture promotion.
But don't mess with that, unless you want to open up a whole

new fight that you and I probably don't need at this point because
there are a bunch of us who will be coming after you.

Secretary Brown. I was trying to be responsive to Senator
Dodd's question and I indicated in my answer that it was a sen-

sitive issue. You've just demonstrated that I was correct in that

analysis.
Senator Bond. That was the only part of your analysis that was

correct, Mr. Secretary.
[Laughter.]
Secretary Brown. Well, I might say, Senator, that we agree on

these multilateral agreements and that's why we want to move
quickly on the Uruguay Round, getting that back on track.

Eight years is too long to negotiate anything. We're determined
to move it forward. And you're absolutely correct that the agricul-
tural aspects of it are at the very heart of it. If we can get a good
agreement, which I expect that we can, I think we can make sig-
nificant progress. Maybe once that's done, we can come back and
talk about that issue again.
The Chairman. I might just say, you mentioned earlier that Ken

Brody at the Export-Import Bank is working closely with you and
you've given him a major assignment. I think that's a very con-

structive and important step.
I think he's highly qualified and I'm hopeful that in the areas

that you've talked about that have been underemphasized, that we
can ratchet up the support levels and participation.
Senator Bond. We look forward to working with him.
The Chairman. Senator Sarbanes.

OPENING COMMENTS BY SENATOR PAUL S. SARBANES
Senator Sarbanes. Well, Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.

I'm pleased I was able to make this hearing and I certainly wel-
come the Secretary. I apologize that I wasn't here earlier, but we
now have the reconciliation bill up on the floor of the Senate and
that's a rather important piece of legislation.

That's an understatement, if I may say so. And we're hopeful
that we're going to complete favorable action on it in the next cou-

ple of days.
I'd like to make a few opening remarks which I didn't have an

opportunity to do earlier.

The Chairman. Please do.

72-259 0-93-3
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Senator Sarbanes. I'm very pleased that the Secretary is here to

testify on the Commerce Department's first annual report on U.S.

export competitiveness. It's a focus that's long been needed and it's

a report that was required by the Export Enhancement Act that we
passed last year.

Actually, this requirement for a report was included in the legis-
lation which we marked up at the initiative of Chairman Riegle. I

want to again thank him for that initiative and his work on this

very important issue.

It's interesting. I think we've discovered, because we also a few

years ago in the trade bill, put in a requirement that the Treasury
report to us twice a year on countries that were manipulating their

currency in order to gain an unfair trade advantage, either their

currency or their trade requirements to get an unfair trade advan-

tage with the United States.

The consequence of requiring those reports in those instances has
been to put a focus on those practices and therefore, to provide an

impetus for doing things to resolve them.
In other words, if they come in and tell you, well, you know, the

People's Republic of China is manipulating their currency to gain
a trade advantage, well, of course, the next question is, well, what
are you going to do about it? You're not simply going to sit there

and let this thing happen.
I think, again, in this instance, because of the Chairman's initia-

tive, we get these reporting requirements on U.S. export competi-

tiveness, it's going to focus attention on that very subject and give
us an opportunity through oversight and through an interchange
with the Executive Branch to try to address that issue.

That legislation, of course, reauthorizes the charter of the

Eximbank. It reauthorizes the export promotion programs of the
Commerce Department. And it provided a statutory basis for the

Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee, and I appreciate your
generous remarks in your opening statement with regard to my
role in accomplishing that.

The Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee, chaired by you,
Mr. Secretary, made up of all the agencies in the Federal Govern-
ment involved in export promotion, is required to develop a Gov-
ernment-wide strategic plan. That was something that Chairman
Riegle pushed very hard for carrying out Federal export promotion
and export financing programs. And I believe you're required to

submit a report to us by the end of September of a strategic plan.
In fact, we had a hearing last year when we were formulating

that legislation. We put six witnesses from the lead Federal agen-
cies involved in export promotion who were invited to testify, we
put them all at the table together. That was Commerce, Eximbank,
Small Business, Agriculture, AID, and the Trade and Development
Program. Of course, there are others as well. And we then asked
them at the hearing, I asked them the question, I said, has anyone
on the panel met and worked with everyone else on the panel? Now
these were the lead representatives in each of the agencies.
No one could say yes, that they had had that extent of inter-

action amongst themselves. I think that illustrated a report that

the GAO submitted to Congress last year entitled, "Export Pro-
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motion—Federal Programs Lack Organizational and Funding Cohe-
siveness."
And what the GAO said in that report, and I quote them:
In fiscal year 1991, the U.S. Government spent about $2.7 billion on export pro-

motion programs and approved about $21.4 trillion in export loans, export credit

guarantees,
and export insurance. However, the funding for the ten executive

ranch agencies involved in export promotion is not made on the basis of an explicit,

Government-wide strategy or set oi priorities. Without an overall rationale, it is un-

clear whether export promotion resources are being channeled into areas with the

greatest potential return.

That was the GAO's analysis of the then-existing situation. And
it's on the basis of that testimony and others submitted that the

TPCC provision of the Act was developed.
That also required a report on U.S. export competitiveness and

I'm pleased, where you had to indicate the progress. And that's

contained in this report and we're very pleased to do that. We rec-

ognize that you understand the importance of the Trade Promotion

Coordinating Council, and what I hear at least is that you're put-

ting that into shape and pushing it very hard and working to de-

velop the recommendations that will be part of the strategic plan
that will meet the September 30 deadline.

I think we're fortunate that the legislation we passed last year
does give you a good statutory framework within which to work.
So I think the problem at the moment is not so much getting

new legislation as taking what was provided and implementing and

carrying out the new initiatives that were contained therein.

And I want to commend the Secretary for the seriousness with
which he's taking the various directives that were contained in this

legislation and, as I understand it, the energy and the commitment
with which a strategic plan is now being prepared.

I think there's very strong support here in the Congress for ef-

forts to enhance our export competitiveness. I think that reflects a
commitment across the country to do exactly that.

Mr. Chairman, I simply want to say, I'm delighted with the ini-

tiative and the quick response that the Secretary has demonstrated
in moving forward in these areas.

I appreciate this chance to make the statement which I would
have made at the outset.

The Chairman. Let me emphasize again, Senator Sarbanes, the

great leadership that you gave in writing this legislation, incor-

porating in this consolidation effort. We wouldn't have it but for

that leadership and work and accomplishment on your part, and
we did that also on a bipartisan basis.

Senator Sarbanes. Yes, we did.

The Chairman. We may have differences here on given issues,
but they're not on the basis of party. As you got a little flavor of

today, we like to work together in both parties here. We have not,

with the exception of one matter passed in a single day, have we
ever divided on party lines in this committee in the time I've been

Chairman, and I feel very strongly about that.

I'm going to ask some questions, but Senator Bennett, let me
yield to you, if you've got something else you want to raise, and
then I want to get to something here.

Senator Bennett. Well, I could reopen the whole NAFTA thing
to respond to the comments, but we probably shouldn't do that. I
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will say to the Secretary, I hope you're right in your comment
about the Mexican wages rising as a result of NAFTA because I

have $10,000 riding on it.

Ross Perot sat where you're sitting and said, "Put your money
where your mouth is, Senator," and so I did.

[Laughter.]
Secretary Brown. You sound just like him, Senator.

[Laughter.]
Senator Bennett. I bet him $10,000 that will happen and we'll

find out.

Secretary Brown. We'll try to help you win it, Senator.

Senator Bennett. Thank you. Thank you. I'd appreciate it.

[Laughter.]
I would just share with you, the Chairman triggered this when

he talked about Rand Araskog and his comment as a CEO trying
to create American jobs. Yesterday, the Republican Economic Task
Force was given a briefing by Mr. Figge, the author of "Bank-

ruptcy, 1995." I will confess publicly, I wasn't overwhelmed by the

book. But I'm very impressed with Mr. Figge, having met him in

person now. He's much more impressive in person than he is in

print.
In the course of the conversation, he made several points that

might be appropriate here.

Number one, he described the number of factories that his com-

pany has closed in foreign countries to move back to the United

States, including two Maquiladoras companies.
His comment was the people in Mexico will change jobs for a

penny an hour. And the turnover in our Maquiladoras factories was

overwhelming. We were constantly training. We were constantly

dealing with employees who didn't understand, and we moved
them back to the United States because we save money back in the

United States. And he said the same thing was true in other coun-

tries.

He listed the number of countries that he had closed the fac-

tories, moved back to the United States, and he said one of the fac-

tors was that the cost of labor is a shrinking percentage of the cost

of goods. And therefore, it becomes less and less of a factor.

I would just let the Chairman consider if, indeed, wage rates

were the dominant thing, Puerto Rico would have the most boom-

ing economy in the world because Puerto Rico has free access to

the American marketplace. The Puerto Rican businesses do not pay
American taxes. Currently, unemployment in Puerto Rico is twice

what it is in the United States. There are other things besides

wage rates.

But
The Chairman. If the Senator would yield.
Senator Bennett. Sure.
The Chairman. As he well knows, I have a sister that lives in

Puerto Rico. To get there, I have to either fly on an airplane or get
on a boat. We're talking about a country, Mexico, that adjoins ours.

As you saw the other day with that big tunnel that they discovered

that's underneath the border that was about a mile long where

they're going to bring the drugs into the United States. I hope we
found all the tunnels.
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But I think the fact that Puerto Rico is disconnected geographi-
cally and you've got the rather substantial transportation costs as-

sociated with that is a difference of some consequence.
Senator Bennett. The fact that you recognize transportation

costs is a demonstration that you're beginning to understand, Mr.
Chairman.

[Laughter.]
I apologize. I don't mean any disrespect.
The Chairman. I know.
Senator Bennett. We have fun up here.

[Laughter.]
The one question that we put to Mr. Figge was, as he described

America's overall problem, how do we get out of this?

His answer was very clear. He said, give us a level playing field

in the world and we will get out of this. He said, I don t care about
investment tax credit. I don't care about accelerated depreciation.
I don't care about all the gimmicks that are in the tax bill.

Give me the opportunity to export on a level playing field and
the American worker and the American capital and the American
production machine, the infrastructure and all the rest of it, he
said, we can compete with anybody anywhere, regardless of the

wage rates, anywhere in the world if you give us elimination of the
trade barriers. We will make money anywhere and we will make
American job strong anywhere. And I think he would include Flint,

Michigan in that.

The Chairman. We've got some empty plants we can sell him.
Senator Bennett. Talk to him about it. This is a very hard-nosed

businessman, making it very clear—we were talking about the defi-

cit. You've read his book or heard of his book.

Secretary Brown. Yes. I've read it.

Senator Bennett. "Bankruptcy, 1995," and all the rest of it. He
says, the solution, frankly, Mr. Secretary, is the issue that you're
focusing on here. He has put his money where his mouth is. As I

say, he has closed plants overseas and brought them home because
of the power of the American worker and the American manufac-

turing infrastructure.

I, from that, Mr. Secretary, say to you and through you, to the

administration, as far as this Senator is concerned, there is nothing
more significant in the long-term economic health of this country
than the successful completion of the Uruguay Round.

If we allow the Uruguay Round to go under, we are facing, I be-

lieve, a trade war and protection barriers throughout the world
that will produce depression in this country and in the other coun-
tries.

It is an interesting, to me, anyway, an interesting historical acci-

dent that I hold the Senate seat once held by Reed Smoot, the au-
thor of the Smoot-Halley tariff, who, conceivably, is as responsible
for the Great Depression as any other individual. And I want to

make sure that the legacy of this Senate seat is cleansed of the his-

tory of Reed Smoot on that issue. Reed Smoot was an outstanding
Senator on many other issues. On that issue, I want to make sure
that the legacy of this Senate seat from Utah is strongly for free

trade and elimination of these barriers worldwide because I agree
with Mr. Figge that it is ultimately the solution to our problems.
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And I want you to know that Republican, Democrat means noth-

ing when we come to this issue. I'm willing to do whatever I can

to help you and this administration see to it that we get a success-

ful conclusion of the Uruguay Round and, not incidentally, NAFTA,
on the side.

Thank you.
The Chairman. I might just say to Senator Bennett that we

passed out of the Finance Committee this morning the extension

of fast track on the Uruguay Round. I think it was unanimous. I'm

not sure. But we're moving along. And I would underscore your
view on the Uruguay Round. I think getting these problems dealt

with there is absolutely critical.

But we'll leave aside the question of integrating with the Third

World economy because I think there's a fundamental difference of

views on that and we'll fight that out over time.

Let me just raise three things quickly with you here and then I

want to go to Senator Sarbanes.
In your statement, you say that the administration, and I quote:

"Will pursue a relentlessly pragmatic trade policy." Then you go on

to state, "We will insist that our products and services be able to

enter overseas markets on equal terms." Sounds like what I just
heard a second ago here from my colleague.
As I said at the outset, I very strongly agree with that policy po-

sition and statement. Can you shed some light on, though, and dif-

ferentiate for us what is the difference between this approach and
the approach that we've had before in recent years. What distin-

guishes this approach, this new approach that you're taking here?

Secretary Brown. Senator Riegle, as I tried to indicate earlier,

this is a much more aggressive approach. It's much tougher. It's

much more pragmatic. It is much more results-oriented.

We have made it clear since the outset of this administration's

leadership that we are going to insist in the relationship with

Japan, for example, that we have a targeted approach, that it be

an approach that is measurable and monitorable. That is very new.
The Japanese understand that. They might not like it, but they un-

derstand it.

We've indicated that we liked, for example, the semi-conductor

agreement. Why did we like it? We liked it because it worked. I as-

sume the Japanese didn't like it because it worked. We are inter-

ested in agreements and approaches that do work.

We're not insisting that that is the only formulation in dealing
with the unique relationship that we have with Japan and I would

say that it is fair to characterize it as unique. We've got an $80
billion trade deficit. $50 billion is with one country. I think that's

a special case that we need to deal with in a special way.
I am hopeful that we're going to make some progress. As you

probably know, Ambassador Kantor is in Japan now. We have a

framework that we have presented to move forward in those nego-
tiations.

On the issue of the Uruguay Round, of which there seems to be

some unanimity, I couldn't agree more with the comments of Sen-

ator Bennett and Senator Riegle. It's terribly important for us to

complete those negotiations.
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I am hopeful about them because of some developments in the

last several weeks that I think are very positive. I think the

progress that's been made on market access issues which are at the

very heart of the agreement is something that ought to make us

optimistic.
The progress that's being made on intellectual property issues

ought to make us optimistic.
The French move on the controversial oilseed issue ought to

make us very optimistic.
So I think there have been a number of developments in the last

several weeks that give us great encouragement. We had said for

a long time that we thought a good agreement was much more im-

portant than a quick agreement.
I think we'd like to have both now. We'd like to have a good

agreement. We'd like to have it completed as rapidly as makes
common sense.

The Chairman. Let me ask you this. In your statement, you also

say, "We must promote critical sectors in technologies in our mar-

ket-opening efforts." Can you be specific on what critical sectors

and technologies you have in mind?

Secretary Brown. Yes, I can, Senator. We think it's important to

look at sectors that really have some impact on economic growth
in America, that have some real impact on employment, and have
some real impact not just on today and tomorrow, but on the fu-

ture. And that's why, in reaching out to the private sector, we're

not only talking to them about the things that we're dealing with

now, but we're trying to get a sense of what their vision is for the

future, because we want this relationship between the public and
private sectors to be a part of that vision.

The Chairman. Right.

Secretary Brown. The first two major industries that we spent
time communicating with were the aerospace industry, which has
a tremendous impact on employment in America, and is our largest

export now, and the automobile industry, very near and dear to

your heart, Senator Riegle, and I think the heart of all the Amer-
ican people because of the tremendous impact those two industries

have on employment and on our ability to develop new and creative

technologies and to commercialize those technologies.
We've been focusing, as you know, through the President's eco-

nomic plan on technology. It's very important that we stay competi-
tive, that we stay on the cutting edge. That's why we've been push-
ing the advanced technology program and the manufacturing tech-

nology centers concept, to make sure that we can transfer tech-

nology to small- and medium-sized businesses, to make them more

productive and more competitive and more able to participate in

the export marketplace and thereby create jobs here at home.
I think you know, Senator, that we're working on a so-called

clean car initiative with the Big Three automakers which we think
is a real breakthrough. We're making progress there. We're very
hopeful and optimistic about that.

I think we need to look at environmental technology through our
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. The commer-
cialization of environmental technology can be a real job-creator.
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The fact is, environmental technology and our policies toward en-
vironmental issues is one of the areas in which we can really drive
demand. In fact, as we put more pressure on ourselves and the

Mexicans, for example, to clean up the environment, where do they
look for environmental technology? They look to the United States
because we have it. It is those areas, just to name a few, that we
have been focusing on.

But we're looking to what we call critical technologies, generally.
And I think the critical nature of technology is really determined

by how much impact it's going to have in the future, how many
jobs can be created, what kind of breakthroughs and spin-offs can
there be, and how can we create this kind of public/private partner-
ship that we're talking about. So we're trying to be creative and in-

novative in that thinking.
The Chairman. You know, that approach that you speak of, this

new cooperation, I use a phrase I call Team America, where busi-

ness and labor and government and citizens really start to think

together and less in an adversarial way and in a strategic way
about how we cooperate, work together, sort of get in sync so that
we're getting a stronger and stronger economic foundation in our

country, and better able to deal with this difficult and enormously
important global economy that we're part of. So I like the Team
America approach that I hear you laying out here today.
Just one final thing. I appreciate the technological cooperation

with the auto industry and I think that's been long overdue, the

need to kind of synchronize our goal structure as much as we can
and end a lot of the needless conflict and a lot of, I think, excessive

regulatory costs oftentimes that we can meet our objectives in

other ways.
But on the trade issues with the auto industry, can you tell me

where we are right now in that area as they see these barrier prob-
lems overseas and as you talk with them. Where are we now in

terms of a meeting of the minds on trade strategy?

Secretary Brown. I think there has been a meeting of the minds.
The first meetings that we had were with the Big Three auto com-

panies. We followed that up with a whole series of them.
As you know, Mr. Chairman, I went to Michigan to speak to the

Detroit Economic Club and spent a good deal of time with the ex-

ecutives there. They were here promoting American vehicles. I was
there with President Clinton and Secretary Reich.

Again, there are market access issues. We're spending a lot of

time on the auto parts issues, which I think can be a key break-

through for us, as you indicated in your statement and as I did in

mine. We've made some progress, but not enough. We have a lot

more work to do. But it is clearly one of the areas of focus. Even
as we laid out the framework for negotiations with the Japanese,
it's a clear area of focus.

We understand that the auto industry is key to economic renewal
and economic growth in America. It's been at the very heart of our

economy for many years. I expect that it will continue to be in the

future and we want to do everything we can as an Administration
to promote that goal.
The Chairman. I appreciate that. Senator Sarbanes.
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Senator Sarbanes. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I will

just develop a couple of points with the Secretary.
First of all, I want to say how pleased I am you're in that job

because I think you're a problem-solver and you're a pragmatist,
guided by important values and principles which I share, but still,

you're prepared to come at these in a real-life world situation.

I hope the Trade Promotion Coordinating Council will look care-

fully at what other countries are doing. I think the debate in this

country on this issue has tended to be free trade versus protection-
ism. Other countries seem to have transcended that, and they're
working a strategy that's kind of a blend of a lot of things.

I doirt yet have a label to put on it, but as I watch it at work,
it seems to redound pretty well to their advantage. And I think we
find ourselves caught up in these slogans. These streets are not re-

ciprocal. They're not two- way streets.

Other countries engage in practices and then when we think

maybe of doing something of the same sort, or trying some way to

address it, come to grips with it, maybe back it out of the picture,
then we get all these complaints, well, you can't do that because
that contradicts some dogma that's supposed to govern how we act

in this area. I wonder if you share that perception.

Secretary Brown. I do, Senator. I think you've hit the nail on the

head, so to speak. Before you came in, I talked a little bit about
the silliness of our obsession with these philosophical and ideologi-
cal and trade theological debates, that we need to be talking in a

pragmatic way about what results do we want to achieve.

I am always incredulous when the Japanese accuse us, because
of this new expanding trade policy that we've adopted, of managed
trade. It's a little disingenuous for the Japanese to accuse the
Americans of managed trade.

The fact is they've been geniuses at it for a long time. That's one
of the reasons why we have the unacceptable imbalance that we
have now. It's one of the reasons why we're talking about redefin-

ing relationships. The relationship between the public and private
sectors in America has to be redefined. We need to work hand-in-
hand.

It doesn't mean that we're protectionist. In fact, we believe in

global free trade. But you've got to get there. And you get there

through removing barriers. The only way you can do that is to have
those who are really responsible for exports—that is, the private
sector—working with a Government which is sensitive to their

needs, that looks at it through a real-world set of glasses, and
makes some rational, pragmatic, bottom line-oriented policy deci-

sions to help open markets and to help expand trade. So I couldn't

agree with the point that you're making more, Senator Sarbanes.
Senator Sarbanes. Well, I appreciate that response. In fact, it

was this committee which, in effect, imposed on the Reagan admin-
istration the War Chest for the Export-Import Bank.

In fact, at one point, they wanted to do away with the Export-

Import Bank altogether and just leave our companies without that
kind of assistance, which of course was being provided by all other

major industrial countries.

But then we had this situation where they would underwrite the

export effort. It shouldn't be done. You don t want that to happen.
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You want the competition to be on the basis of price and quality.
But if other countries are doing it and getting the contracts as a

consequence, it seems to me that we have to do something about
that.

And to his credit, Macumber, who was the head of the Eximbank
under the Bush administration, picked up on that War Chest au-

thority and used it to good advantage, I think.

That's just one example of our need to, as you say, interact with
our exports in a positive way to deal with the real international en-

vironment in which they find themselves. Could you just very
quickly indicate what the work plan is among the agencies to de-

velop the strategic plan by September 30?

Secretary Brown. Yes, Senator.

Senator Sarbanes. What's actually going on?

Secretary Brown. We are on course. We convened the first prin-

cipals' meeting of the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee
about 2V2 months ago. Since then, we have been working every day
through our working groups. We have divided up into working
groups. I indicated earlier that we asked Ken Brody, not an em-

ployee of the Commerce Department, but, rather, someone from the

Eximbank, but a very important vehicle for export promotion, to

cochair our overall working group.
We're on a timetable that will have the report completed in time

to make the presentation to the Congress on September 30. I think
we've made a lot of progress in bringing all of these elements and
Government agencies together.
Nineteen is a lot, but we've got good participation in all of our

meetings, both at the principals level and at the working group
level.

So I'm confident that we're not only going to meet the require-
ments of the law, but I believe that the Congress, particularly
those of you, as you were, Senator Sarbanes, who were so instru-

mental in putting this legislation in place and in giving us the au-

thority to actually do some coordination, I think you're going to be

very pleased with the report that you get.
Senator Sarbanes. Now I take it that within the Department

and, indeed, across the Government, there is understanding and

appreciated of your own strong personal interest and involvement
in this. Is that correct?

Secretary Brown. It certainly is, Senator Sarbanes. I know that

there's nothing more important on my agenda as Secretary of Com-
merce than export promotion.

Senator Sarbanes. Well, I'm very pleased to hear that. I must

say, Mr. Secretary, I think that with your leadership and using
some of these tools that the Congress has given you, there's an op-

portunity to make the Commerce Department and the Secretary of

the Department very significant in the economic life of the Nation.

That's been true on occasions in the past, but not always. I think
there are some who felt that, at various times, the Commerce De-

partment wasn't a main player in the ballgame.
I'm very encouraged by what I see as your commitment to rem-

edy or rectify that. And I think that you have a real opportunity
here to play a very significant role in shaping the direction in
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which the American economy is going to go and how it interacts
with the world economy.
The Chairman. Thank you.
Secretary Brown. If I might just say, I'd like to believe that

you're correct in that assessment of the kind of impact that we can
nave. That is certainly the determination that the President has
made. It's the determination that I have made.

I couldn't be more pleased than I am to be Secretary of Com-
merce. I think I've got the best job in town as far as its reach and
breadth and scope, and the fact that we deal with so many of the

cutting-edge issues that are crucial to economic growth in Amer-
ica—trade, technology, telecommunications, and environmental
technology, just to name a few. So I look forward to working with

you, Senator Sarbanes, you, Mr. Chairman, and this committee, to

make sure that we do
play that kind of role.

The President, as you know, established a new council, the Na-
tional Economic Council, on which I sit and obviously participate
actively, which puts us in a position to have the kind of impact
that you would like me, as the Secretary of Commerce, and the en-
tire Department, to have on economic policy.
Senator Sarbanes. Good. Good luck.

The Chairman. Let me say as well, and I support everything
that Senator Sarbanes has just said and that you have said, you
also have a role in community economic development, an important
role, and with community development bank strategy and things of
that kind.
You bring a background, a breadth of background that really

equips you to do this. I think so much of this, Senator Sarbanes,
is not just a matter of a new concept and a new approach. That's
part oi it. But it also is the degree of leadership and personal force
and vision that somebody brings.

In that area, Senator Sarbanes and I have been here a long time
working on these issues. I think I speak for both of us in that we
take real encouragement from the fact that you are driving this

process with your own personal energy and force. When you talked
a minute ago about convening the principals' meeting, we have a
lot of meetings that aren't principals' meetings.
We just went through that, by the way, we had a lot of prin-

cipals' meetings with respect to the Finance Committee, the 11 of

us, to get that part of the package done. Things are different when
the principals are meeting than when their designated hitters are

meeting, not that there isn't a purpose for both.
So I can't stress enough how important I think your personal

leadership is, in part because we're making up for lost time. We're
behind the curve in a lot of these areas and we're digging out of

huge holes. These trade deficits are an example of that.

We've got a $20 billion-a-year trade deficit with Communist
China now, second only to Japan. The Treasury Department comes
in here and testifies that we've got currency manipulation going on
there. That has to be stopped. And I don't want to see any more
MFN requests if we're working against ourselves and we've got cur-

rency manipulation going on that we're documenting and we're just
farming jobs out of this country to the tune of more than $20 bil-

lion a year to that communist-run country. That just is crazy.
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So I would hope that doesn't slip off the radar screen because it's

a big item and it needs to be dealt with directly. But we take en-

couragement from your leadership and we stand ready to work
with you.
We may be, when all is said and done, as aggressive a committee

on these issues that you're going to find here. I won't cite the rest

of the members who couldn t come today, but you have the chair-

man and the ranking member of the Senate Budget Committee
serve on this committee.
This committee can help you get this job done, not just here, but

in other committees on which we work. And we're prepared to do
that to make up for lost time.

We thank you very much for coming today.

Secretary Brown. Thank you so much, Senator Riegle. I very
much enjoyed being here with you and I look forward to Toeing back
often in the future. Thank you.
The Chairman. Good. We'll have some questions for you for the

record, too. Thank you.
The committee stands in recess.

[Whereupon, at 12:17 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
[Prepared statements and additional materials supplied for the

record follow:]
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TESTIMONY OF RONALD H. BROWN
Secretary of Commerce on the International Economic Policy Report

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you and the members of this Committee for

the opportunity to appear before you today to report on the Administration's plan
for real economic growth and on the important role that trade and technology poli-

cies will play in achieving that goal. I also want to thank you, Mr. Chairman, as

author of the provision mandating the report, for your efforts to bring these issues

before the Congress and the public, and your hard work to emphasize the centrality
of trade policy to our economic agenda.
The litmus test of American economic strength is our ability to produce products

that meet the test of global markets, while raising the standard of living of Ameri-
cans here at home. Although the United States has the most prosperous and produc-
tive economy in the world, economic indicators reveal that we face serious and long-
term structural problems. Over the past twenty years, our standard of living has

grown more slowly than that of our leading industrial competitors, including Japan
and Germany. From 1981 to 1991, our growth in manufacturing productivity trailed

France, Italy, Japan, and the United Kingdom. Our economy, over the long term,
has been growing more slowly than the economies of many of our competitors, and
we are not investing enough in factories, equipment, and civilian R&D core require-
ments for future economic growth.
The Administration's goal is nothing less than the revitalization of the American

economy and the establishment of 21st Century America as the most prosperous
and competitive nation on earth. But this goal cannot—I repeat cannot—be reached

through government efforts alone. The private sector is the engine that pulls the

train. The private sector creates jobs. The private sector designs new products and

technology. Government efforts are designed to support—not supplant—those of the

private sector. The Department of Commerce will create a new partnership with the

private sector. We will listen to the private sector and, with its help determine how
government can best create jobs, foster a rising standard of living, and increase eco-

nomic opportunity for all Americans.
The Department is tackling this task head-on, by focusing on two key policy

areas: technology and trade. We are pursuing a comprehensive technology and trade

strategy that will (i) aggressively promote technological innovation and the commer-
cialization of new technologies, and (ii) significantly increase U.S. exports through
more effective trade promotion programs, targeted market access initiatives, and
strict enforcement of our trade laws.

Technology development and increased trade are two means to the same end—
real economic growth. Each is an important objective and, when properly linked,
each can enhance the other. Technology policy helps ensure that, where markets are

open, American businesses are competitive. And trade policy helps ensure that mar-
kets are open so that American businesses can compete.

Let me first address technology. Technology plays a critical role in economic

growth, and in creating and preserving high-wage jobs for American workers. This
is why President Clinton made technology leadership a national priority. Manufac-

turing is the enterprise that turns our technology into wealth. The Nation's invest-

ment in new technologies and in improving our manufacturing capabilities will pay
dividends well into the 21st Century. The Department of Commerce is a focal point
in the development and commercialization of new civilian technologies.
The Department of Commerce is committed to supporting industry efforts to de-

velop and commercialize new technologies. Commerce is expanding its outreach to

U.S. industry to establish a long-term government-industry partnership based on co-

operation and a shared vision of a more competitive America. The Commerce De-

partment is enhancing programs to strengthen the U.S. technology base as well as

industry's ability to turn new technology into high-quality products. The programs
run the continuum from R&D to manufacturing, and address issues such as tech-

nology financing, business practices, inter-firm cooperation, and environmental tech-

nologies. These programs are administered by numerous Commerce agencies—prin-

cipally the Technology Administration, the National Institute of Standards and

Technology, the National Telecommunications and Information Administration, and
the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.
One key area of activity relates to increasing R&D funding for generic civilian

technologies for use by private industry through our Advanced Technology Program.
So far, we have funded projects covering almost all of what are generally considered
critical technologies, including a number of manufacturing projects with a variety
of companies and consortia, such as Saginaw Machine Tool, the National Center for

Manufacturing Technologies, and the Auto Body Consortium.
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Another major activity is the Manufacturing Extension Partnership, or MEP,
which we see as a means of getting manufacturing technology to the nation's

350,000 small- and medium-sized manufacturers. Through the MEP we hope to cre-
ate the nationwide network of manufacturing extension centers called for by the
President in his "Vision of Change for America." And because smaller firms often
lack the ability to absorb new manufacturing technologies svraight from the lab into
their operations, the MEP will also seek to fink them to state and local sources that
can provide them with manufacturing assistance, education and training programs
for their workers, and access to financial planners and advisors.
A third focus area relates to development and implementation of the Administra-

tion's 21st Century National Information Infrastructure Initiative. The President's
National Information Infrastructure Task Force, which I chair, will ensure that
small- and medium-sized businesses, educational institutions, and health care pro-
viders can avail themselves of the same advanced capabilities that, today, are al-

ready appearing in the private networks of big companies. Through research in high
performance computing and communications technologies; through pilot projects for

schools, hospitals, and other social services; and through pro-competitive, socially re-

sponsible regulatory policies, the Administration will encourage the development of
an information infrastructure that will maximize the opportunities for collaborative
endeavors among all our citizens, wherever they live or work.
These technology programs, and others, will allow the Commerce Department to

improve the international economic competitiveness of U.S. industry and help U.S.
industries reassert global industrial leadership.

In trade, the role of the Commerce Department has three elements: strengthened
export promotion programs to assist U.S. competitors in selling their goods and
services abroad; trade policy initiatives to increase U.S. exporters' access to global
markets; and the effective enforcement of U.S. trade laws.
At the top of Department's trade agenda is the revitalization of the Trade Pro-

motion Coordinating Committee (TPCC). I would especially like to thank Senator
Sarbanes and Chairman Riegle for authoring the TPCC legislation which gives us
the mandate to fashion a comprehensive export promotion strategy. As Commerce
Secretary, I am charged by Congress with leading this 19-agency effort to develop
and implement a coherent government-wide export promotion strategy. The TPCC
is building bridges across agency lines in order to respond more effectively to private
sector needs, streamline existing programs, eliminate duplication and maximize the
efficacy of export assistance resources.

In the past, export promotion efforts have been driven by bureaucratic assump-
tions, rather than actual private sector needs. Further, resource allocation bore little

relationship to strategic export priorities.
The TPCC has a different vision—your vision: a 21st century integrated effort

that identifies foreign markets; educates overseas buyers; supports American enter-

prises' marketing strategies; and provides legal, cultural and economic research. The
TPCC currently has three working groups—Trade Finance, Obstacles to Export, and
Information/Marketing/Counseling/ Advocacy—generating a comprehensive plan
that incorporates real private sector priorities and rational resource allocations.

I am committed to establishing the TPCC as an effective vehicle for interagency
cooperation and creativity in the export promotion area. The dynamic mechanism
of the TPCC will help forge a new relationship between the public and private sec-

tor, thus fueling the vital engine of export growth.
Trade promotion cannot, of course, be separated from trade policy. As the Presi-

dent has said: "The truth of our age is this: open and competitive commerce will
enrich us as a nation. It spurs us to innovate. It forces us to compete; it connects
us with new customers; it promotes global growth without which no rich nation can
hope to grow more wealthy . . .

,
in the face of all the pressures to do the revere,

we must compete, not retreat."

Guided both by free market principles and world market realities, we will pursue
a relentlessly pragmatic trade policy. Neither protectionist nor naive, we are dedi-
cated to giving U.S. workers and companies the tools they need to compete at home
and abroad. We will continue to welcome foreign products and services into our mar-
kets. But we will insist that our products and services be able to enter overseas
markets on equal terms.
Our pragmatism is exemplified by our new approach to Japan. Our current nego-

tiations with the Japanese toward creating a new framework for our economic rela-

tionship reflect several stark realities. First, a $50 billion trade deficit reflects a fun-
damental imbalance in our economic relationship which cannot continue. Second, we
must promote critical sectors and technologies in our market opening efforts. And
third, we must measure and monitor results. An example of this, Mr. Chairman, is

auto parts, where you have played such a prominent role. Our insistence on measur-
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ing the results of our efforts to open the Japanese market to high quality, American
auto parts has begun to pay off in terms of substantially increased sales.

In sum, to realize the full impact of our efforts in technology and trade, we must
link them together in new and creative ways. Our export promotion strategies must
focus on those technologies—such as environmental technology—that we have iden-

tified as major growth opportunities, and our technology initiatives must reflect

where we see market openings, and where we believe market access barriers will

be reduced as a result of our trade policies. For it is through this linkage of tech-

nology and trade, at the core of the Commerce Department s mission, that we will

build the foundation for American economic growth and job creation into the 21st

Century.
Thank you very much. I would now be pleased to answer any questions which you

may have.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALFONSE D'AMATO

Presentation of the First Annual Report by the Department of Commerce
on the International Economic Position of the United States

Mr. Chairman, I would like to join you in welcoming Secretary Brown, and I

would like to say how much we appreciate his appearance here today to discuss the

Commerce Department's ongoing efforts to improve America's international trade

position.
Mr. Chairman, improving our international trade position is critical to America's

economic well-being, both now and in the future. First and foremost, I believe we
should address the Dalance of trade issue and aggressively move forward in the area
of market reciprocity. We can no longer afford to have open markets here in Amer-
ica if other countries do not reciprocate by giving us fair access to their markets.
In short, the time has come to level the playing field.

Second, we must ensure that our fair trade laws are enforced and, more specifi-

cally, that we do not allow our anti-dumping laws to be circumvented. The 1988
Trade Bill created a new anti-circumvention law to prohibit foreign manufacturers
from avoiding duties by setting up plants in the U.S. But the Commerce Depart-
ment interpreted the law to mean that duties only applied to the original country
of import, not to third-party countries from which parts can be imported.
Not surprisingly, this narrow reading of the 1988 law created a huge loophole. By

setting up an assembly operation in the U.S. and importing from a third-party coun-

try, the country where the import originated can totally avoid paying the anti-dump-
ing duties. Importers can then afford to continue pricing their products below fair

market value, which drives competitive American manufacturers from our own free

market. In the end, we've traded manufacturing jobs for often temporary assembly
jobs, and our economic base is weakened further.

Mr. Chairman, I would now like to cite a specific case related to each of these

issues.

The market reciprocity issue can be clearly illustrated by the situation in which
Park Electrochemical Corporation and other manufacturers of printed circuit mate-
rials ("PCM's") now find themselves, but let me first provide a little background on
the PCM industry.
The $650 million American PCM industry employs approximately 7,000 people

and is a key supplier of the multi-billion dollar circuit board industry employing
100,000 people nationwide. PCM's are the fundamental building blocks for all elec-

tronic products necessary in the defense, computer, automobile, and telecommuni-
cation industries, to name just a few. The PCM industry has facilities throughout
the United States, including plants in my state of New York.
To now turn to the market reciprocity issue, the United States allows open access

to its markets to the Japanese PCM companies, but U.S. companies are denied simi-

lar access to the Japanese market. Park Electrochemical has informed me that they
have spent over ten years and millions of dollars trying to either sell PCM's or es-

tablish a manufacturing facility in Japan. Park claims that they have not been able

to do so because of unfair business practices by Japanese producers. Even the Japa-
nese Fair Trade Commission found anti-competitive practices by the Japanese PCM
industry, but it did not order any remedy. Furthermore, the Japanese Ministry of

International Trade and Industry is continuing to sponsor programs that perpetuate
the Japanese producers' cartel trade practices.

Now, a Japanese producer, Matsushita, appears poised to flood the United States

market with enormous production capacity through a new plant it is building in Or-

egon. That plant will increase the United States' supply of critical PCM products
by an estimated 67 percent, even though the U.S. market demand for PCM's has
been declining since 1988 and the industry is operating well below capacity.
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Thus, the only apparent reason for this investment is to capture a greater share
of the U.S. PCM market. By maintaining high prices and closed markets in Japan,
and therefore allowing their sales in the U.S. to be at artificially low prices, the Jap-
anese may eliminate yet another vital United States industry. Without access to the

Japanese market, the U.S. PCM industry will not be able to compete in the global
marketplace, and we may be in danger of losing this important industry.
The second issue, our failure to strongly enforce U.S. fair trade laws and the dev-

astating effect this can have on American industries and workers, can be best illus-

trated by the story of the Smith Corona Corporation and the last American factory
of the last American manufacturer of consumer typewriters.

In July of 1992, Smith Corona announced that its Cortland, New York facility,
which employed 1,250 workers, would be relocating to Mexico. The plant would be
phased out over 14 months, and 875 people would be put out of work. Only 375 peo-
ple would remain employed in Cortland and 50 would move with the plant to Mex-
ico. This is a disastrous blow to the central New York economy and a further decline
of the U.S. manufacturing base.

My constituents ask me how this happened, and why 875 people have been left

without a job. The answer lies in predatory pricing by foreign competition and the
weak enforcement of U.S. trade laws. The end result is the end of a century-long
commitment to the U.S. by a U.S. company.
Smith Corona attempted for more than a decade to use U.S. fair trade laws to

protect themselves from foreign companies who import to the U.S. and sell well
below product cost, a practice known as "dumping." We all know that in a free mar-
ket, companies cannot sell below cost and survive over the long run. Smith Corona,
faced with the realities of a free-market economy, was forced to bring eight separate
anti-dumping cases before the U.S. government. They won all eight cases. Their
main Japanese competitor, Brother, Inc., was found to be selling well below product
cost. For example, in 1980, the Commerce Department found that Brother was sell-

ing portable typewriters below cost and called for duties of 48.7 percent. In August
of 1991, Commerce again found that Brother was guilty of dumping and imposed
duties of close to 60 percent.

Brother's actions were not insignificant violations of U.S. fair trade laws. They
were blatant and outrageous. But Brother found a way to avoid paying the duties
that were imposed upon them.

In the case of Brother typewriters, the anti-dumping order directed that duties
would apply to imports from Japan. Brother then changed its distribution process
by setting up an assembly plant (also known as a "phantom factory" or "screwdriver

plant") in the United States and importing its parts from Singapore and Malaysia.
Despite the fact that the U.S. -assembled product was identical to the imported prod-
uct, the fact that the routing skipped Japan meant that the importer was able to skip
the duties.

While we work every day to level the playing field and open markets abroad, our
own trade officials undercut our competitive position right here in our own back

yard. This is not right. And it is not fair to American companies and American
workers.
Mr. Chairman, I want to urge Secretary Brown to do all he can to correct this

situation. It is time that U.S. trade officials looked out for the best interests of U.S.

industry and the jobs of U.S. workers. Our industries should be investing in re-

search, development, and capital, not in court page battles. Let's do what is nec-

essary to ensure that our companies are not devastated by foreign competitors who
engage in unfair trade practices. Let's look out for America for a change.

1st ANNUAL REPORT ON U.S. EXPORT COMPETITIVENESS

U.S. Department of Commerce

June 1993

Introduction

When he named Ron Brown Secretary of Commerce, President Clinton spoke of

making the Department a "powerhouse," and announced:

In my Administration, the Department of Commerce will play a more visible

and more powerful role in rebuilding the American economy. In my Administra-

tion, technology development and export promotion will be at the forefront of
our job creation strategy. To create a high-wage, high growth economy, Amer-
ican businesses must pull together . . . And government must help.
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The Department of Commerce can and its leader can ... be a forceful advo-
cate for American interests in developing technology policies, manufacturing
policies and appropriate positions for trade negotiations . . .

This Presidential mandate has formed the backdrop for our first five months at

the Department of Commerce—five months dedicated to assessing the competitive
standing of American industry; developing and implementing a strategy to increase

American competitiveness and international opportunity; and reaching out across

agency and sector lines to form relationships that will strengthen the American

economy in the 1990's and the 21st century.
The Department of Commerce mission is to ensure and enhance long-term eco-

nomic opportunity and a rising standard of living for all Americans. We will work
to open and expand foreign markets; promote the development and commercializa-
tion of civilian technology; protect the global environment; and strengthen economi-

cally distressed communities through business development initiatives.

Commerce cannot accomplish these goals by itself, nor can the public sector or the

private sector accomplish these goals acting alone. The core ofAmerica's competitive

approach must be the formation of strategic alliances among the many offices and
institutions that shape our economy. The Commerce Department is working to in-

crease cooperation and coordination among its 14 agencies. However, this effort is

part of a much larger design.
The Department is using a shared sense of mission and urgency to help construct

alliances among the many departments and agencies of the Federal Government.
We are working with President Clinton to establish strategic alliances between the

public and the private sectors, compacts based on our common goals ofgrowing pros-

perity and increasing opportunities. And we are looking beyond America's borders,

recognizing the realities of 21st century economics by aligning with trading partners
in pursuit of ever-larger free trading areas and ever-lower barriers to international

commerce.
While these efforts are predicated on the understanding that the private sector

is the true engine of economic growth, the Department of Commerce understands
that the public sector can and must play a vital role in a growing economy.
The Department of Commerce is pursuing twin priorities

—civilian technology and
trade expansion, because both are Key to sustained economic growth. We must be

technologically ready to compete where markets are open; and we must open mar-
kets so that American businesses will be able to compete. The Department of Com-
merce sits at the nexus of technology and trade policy.

First, the Department of Commerce is a focal point for civilian technology within
the Clinton Administration. Commerce will work in partnership with other depart-
ments and with business and industry to spur the technological progress that will

generate private sector growth and high-skill, high-wage jobs into the next century.
For years "technology policy" was considered a euphemism for the much-dreaded

"industrial policy," and was never discussed. But it was not ignored. Rather, we
clumsily backed into our technology policy by manipulating our trade policy, or rely-

ing on Cold War foreign policy. By pretending that trade policy and technology pol-

icy were unrelated areas; by building an artificial wall between the two; and by al-

lowing the political process to affect our approaches every bit as much as market
forces ever did, we ended up with a half-baked kind of industrial policy anyway.
And the critics were right

—it did not work. We intend to change that.

NIST's Advanced Technology Program (ATP) is coordinating and partially funding
private sector R&D on broadly useful precompetitive technology—technologies
whose widely diffused benefits effectively prevent single businesses from developing
them alone. The ATP has emerged as a key element of the President's technology
vision and will grow rapidly in the coming years.

Similarly, the demonstrable success of NIST's Manufacturing Technology Centers

(MTC's) and extension programs have earned those programs significant funding in-

creases. MTC's disseminate manufacturing techniques and technologies to small-

and medium-sized manufacturers that lack the resources to keep up with the accel-

erating pace of technology.
NIST, NOAA and NTIA have some of the most sophisticated pure science labora-

tories in the world. We are committed to sharing basic scientific research and

streamlining the regulatory process to ease transfer of technologies from Federal
laboratories to private companies.

Facilitating construction of the National Information Infrastructure (Nil) is a high
priority of this Administration. NTIA—with its telecommunications expertise and its

standards-setting authority—is working closely with the private sector to speed con-

struction of first-generation Nil. The Department of Commerce has been selected by
the Administration to serve as the lead agency for telecommunications policy and

72-259 0-93-4
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will be instrumental in implementing the Clinton Administration's 21st Century
NIL
We will fund Nil demonstration projects that will help create demand for Nil

technology and give U.S. firms additional experience in what is certain to be one
of the next century's most important technologies.
Commerce is engaged in a series of strategic dialogues with important U.S. indus-

tries, providing the basis for a productive, long-term government-industry alliance.

While a comprehensive technology strategy has been formed, continual communica-
tion with business is critical, if we are to refine our approach and effectively push
private sector technology development.
Second, the Commerce Department's trade initiatives will support and greatly en-

hance this technology policy. Just as government effort can never supplant the com-

petitive energies of the international marketplace as a driving force for creativity;

private enterprises themselves cannot effectively open the overseas markets they
need in order to operate profitably.
As the President has said, free trade is a cornerstone of this vision: "The truth

of our age is this: open and competitive commerce will enrich us as a nation. It

spurs us to innovate. It promotes global growth without which no rich nation can

hope to grow more wealthy ... so I say to you, in the face of all the pressures to

do the reverse, we must compete, not retreat.

The Commerce Department will augment its technology policy with a four

pronged trade strategy: more effective export promotion for U.S. firms selling

abroad; greater access to overseas markets for American exporters; more efficient

enforcement of U.S. trade laws designed to protect U.S. workers and businesses
from unfair or illegal trade practices; and a strong public-private partnership.
At the top of the Department of Commerce agenda is the establishment of the

Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee (TPCC) as a vital, effective tool for Amer-
ica's exporters. Chaired by Secretary Brown, the TPCC is composed of representa-
tives from 19 agencies and is charged by Congress with developingand implement-
ing a coherent government-wide export promotion strategy. The TPCC is building
bridges across agency lines in order to respond more effectively to private sector

needs, streamline existing programs, eliminate duplication and maximize the effi-

cacy of export assistance resources.

In the past, export promotion efforts have been driven by bureaucratic assump-
tions rather than actual private sector needs. Further, resource allocation bore little

relationship to strategic export priorities. The TPCC has a different vision: a 21st

century integrated effort that identifies foreign markets; educates overseas buyers;
supports American enterprises' marketing strategies; provides legal, cultural and
economic research; and helps to finance export transactions for small, medium and

large companies. The TPCC has three working groups—Trade Finance, Obstacles to

Export, and Information/Marketing/Counseling/Advocacy—generating a comprehen-
sive plan that will incorporate real private sector priorities and rationalize resource

allocations.

These groups are now hard at work crafting options and recommendations, with
the TPCC strategic plan due September 30.

The Department has a variety of other resources that it will continue to deploy
in support of American exporters. These include international industry and country
specialists; a network of Foreign Commercial Service Officers; an ability to advance
trade objectives through international organizations; and a special expertise in sta-

tistical analysis and trade technology.
The Commerce Department plays a key role in the Administration's pursuit of a

relentlessly pragmatic trade policy. Neither protectionist nor naive, we are seeking
agreements that demonstrably lower barriers to American exporters. Guided by free

market principles and world market realities, we will continue to welcome foreign

products and services into our markets, but we will insist that our products and
services be allowed to enter overseas markets on equal terms.
One important way we are working to significantly increase technology exports is

to develop new export control policies that meet the challenges of a post-Cold War
world. Thus the Bureau of Export Administration is working with the State and De-
fense Departments to rationalize and streamline the technology classification proc-

ess, and take into account changing political, technological and competitive realities.

New legislation will be introduced by the Administration this year to codify these
new principles.
As important as export promotion is, lowering international trade barriers

through multilateral negotiations truly is the most effective means we have of in-

creasing sales of American goods abroad. Commerce is absolutely committed to the
GATT and NAFTA multilateral negotiations. These agreements are the fundamen-
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tal building-blocks of America's future well-being. The jobs and opportunities they

generate will fuel our economic growth well into the next century.
The Department continues to look further ahead, targeting domestic industries

and overseas markets—particularly in Latin America and the Pacific Rim—that

offer particular opportunities for trade expansion.
At the request of the President, Secretary Brown is leading an interagency effort

to increase exports of U.S. environmental technologies and to improve our competi-
tiveness in the growing market for environmentally sound goods and services.

There is no question that America's economic standing is challenged by increas-

ingly sophisticated and aggressive trading partners. By the same token, however,
America has never had a greater opportunity to expand trade, create jobs and

strengthen our private sector. If we recognize the new realities of the international

economy; if we can abandon the passive trade policy and myopic technology ap-

proach of the past few years; and if we can build bridges and form alliances across

agency lines and between the public and the private sector, then together we can

lead a dynamic and revitalized economy into the 21st century.

I. An Assessment of U.S. Competitiveness

Competitiveness may be defined as the degree to which a country can, under free

and fair market conditions, produce products that meet the test of global markets,
while raising the living standards of its citizens. 1 Given this definition, it is impor-
tant to measure U.S. competitiveness relative to its own past and relative to its best

foreign competitors. While there is no universally accepted single measure for com-

petitiveness, several useful indicators may be considered: standard of living, trade

performance, productivity, and investment. 2 These measures, taken together, show
that while the United States is still the most prosperous and productive of the in-

dustrial economies, we cannot take its relative competitive standing for granted.

Compared to other major industrial economies during the last 20 years, slow growth
in our standard of living and relatively low rates of investment in new plant and

equipment and civilian R&D point to a risk of decline in our competitiveness.

A. Living Standards
When standard of living is measured in terms of national income or GDP growth

per capita, 1992 proved to be a better year for the United States than most of the

other G-7 countries 3 that were struggling through a global recession that had al-

ready hit the United States. U.S. living standards (i.e., per capita GDP) rose by a

modest 1.1 percent in 1992, Japan experienced its slowest growth since the early

1970's, and economic growth in Germany remained virtually stagnant. [See graph
1]

Despite the uptick in 1992, over the long-term Americans are getting richer less

quickly than their peers in the other G-7 countries. Since 1972, U.S. income levels,

as measured by GDP per capita, have risen only 30 percent (in real terms) and, on
a market exchange rate basis, have been overtaken by Japan and Germany where
income levels have risen 88 percent and 50 percent, respectively. [See graph 2]

Using purchasing power parities that adjust for price differences in other coun-

tries relative to the United States,
4 the United States still enjoys a higher standard

of living than any other major industrialized country. However, that gap has been

closing steadily over the past several decades and it may not be long before some
countries like Canada, Germany, and Japan meet or even exceed U.S. levels.

B. Trade Performance

Although exchange rates influence the short-term price competitiveness of ex-

ports, a country's longer term export performance is closely linked to the quality,

price, and availability of the products it exports.

x
See, Competitiveness Economies: America, Europe, and the Pacific Rim, Office of Technology

Assessment, U.S. Congress (October 1991); and A Competitiveness Strategy for America: Second

Report to the President & Congress, Competitiveness Policy Council, (March 1993).

*See, The Competitiveness Index 1992, Council on Competitiveness. The Council on Competi-
tiveness has devised a Competitiveness Pyramid to help explain the connections among these

indicators: At the base of the pyramid is investment, the fundamental building block of competi-
tiveness. Improvements in productivity means goods are produced more co6t-effectively and effi-

ciently. Exports, in turn, can help generate added wealth for American citizens. The resultant

rise in living standards is what competitiveness is all about.
3The "Group of Seven" or "G-7" major industrialized countries include, in addition to the

United States, Japan, Germany, France, Italy, the United Kingdom and Canada.
4
Purchasing power parities are a generally accepted measurement of the buying power of for-

eign currencies in their home markets relative to the buying power of the U.S. dollar in Amer-
ica. They measure how much it costs to buy a standard basket of goods and services in different

countries relative to how much the same basket costs in the U.S.
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The United States leads in merchandise (including agricultural goods and raw
materials) and service exports. It ranks as the world's leading merchandise exporter
with 12.4 percent of the world's total exports in 1992, the second consecutive year
that the United States has occupied the top spot. Germany and Japan follow the
United States with shares of 11.9 percent and 9.4 percent, respectively. The United
States also leads in services exports.
The U.S. record in manufactures exports is mixed. Of the G-7 countries, only Ja-

pan's exports of manufactured goods have risen more rapidly in real terms over the

past two decades than those of the United States [see graph 3] and, since the late

1980's, U.S. manufactured exports have actually grown much faster than any other
G-7 country.

Yet, despite the recent strong growth in U.S. exports of manufactured goods, the

United States, with a 12.4 percent share of world manufactured exports, continues
to export less than the world's top manufactures exporter, Germany, which captured
a 13.9 percent share. Japan comes a close third with 334 billion worth of manufac-
tured goods and a 11.9 percent world export share.
When exports of manufactured goods area measured as a share of GDP, United

States industry exports less than most countries. Exporting less than 6.0 percent
of its GDP, our relative export effort is about half that of some of our G-7 competi-
tors and far below Germany, which exports over one fifth of its manufactured goods.
[See graph 4]

Finally, it is important to point out that the United States has been plagued by
substantial trade deficits over the past decade. Merchandise imports exceeded ex-

ports by a huge $84.5 billion in 1992, up from $66.7 billion in 1991. A principal
cause of this widening deficit has been the relatively slow growth of demand in

other industrialized countries over the last year.

C. Productivity
While the United States remains among the world's most productive economies,

its relative position has deteriorated considerably in recent years. Productivity—
generally defined as the value of output per worker—grew at an anemic annual rate

of 0.9 percent during the period 1979-1992 for the economy as a whole.
The U.S. manufacturing sector's performance has been much better, but even here

the gap has narrowed with other G-7 countries. In 1989, the latest year for which

comparable data are available for most G-7 countries,
5 U.S. workers each produced

manufactured goods valued at $44,610, about five percent more than workers in the

next most productive countries, France and Italy. In 1982, U.S. workers had each

produced 15 percent more than those in the next-ranked competitor nation, and, in

1972, about 36 percent more.
Between 1981 and 1991, the latest year for which comparable data are available,

U.S. manufacturing productivity grew an average of 2.9 percent per year. This rate

lagged well behind the rates posted by most other G-7 nations, especially the Unit-
ed Kingdom, Japan, and Italy, which posted annual average increases in productiv-

ity of 4.7 percent, 4.4 percent, and 4.0 percent respectively. [See graph 5] The U.S.

performance was, however, better than in the late 1970's when productivity actually
declined.

D. Investment

1. Plant and Equipment:
Of all the G-7 countries, only the United States was able to increase its absolute

spending on plant and equipment in 1992 (by just under three percent). The 1992

global recession drove down investment by almost four percent in France and Japan
and almost five percent in Canada. [See graph 6]

Despite the improved performance in 1992, the long-term news is less sanguine.
For the sixth year in a row, the United States invested a smaller share of GDP in

plant and equipment than any other G-7 country.
Japan, in particular, has allocated a large share of its GDP to investment for the

past 20 years. Japanese spending has increased by almost 200 percent since 1972,
whereas U.S. investment only grew by 65 percent in the same time period. [See

graph 7]

2. Civilian R&D:
Although U.S. overall spending on R&D (including defense) remains the highest

in the world, it is civilian R&D that matters most from a competitiveness stand-

point.

5 Absolute levels of productivity are measured in terms of the purchasing power parity value

of output per worker.



49

During the last 20 years Japan has significantly increased the amount of re-

sources it has invested in civilian R&D as a percentage of GDP; in contrast, U.S.
investment in this area has been relatively stable. [See graph 8] By 1992, Japan
and Germany allocated 3.1 percent and 2.6 percent of their GDP, respectively, to
civilian R&D, whereas the United States invested only 1.9 percent.

Faced with the economic challenge to our future economic prosperity, the Depart-
ment of Commerce is focusing its efforts on developing and commercializing civilian

technologies, expanding export opportunities for American firms and workers, and
building a new partnership with the private sector that will help promote the long-
term competitiveness of the U.S. economy.
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graph 1

REAL GROWTH IN GDP PER CAPITA, 1991-92
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graph 2

REAL GROWTH IN GDP PER CAPITA, 1972-92
(percent)
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graph 3

REAL GROWTH IN EXPORTS, 1972-1992
(MANUFACTURED GOODS- percent)
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graph 5

GROWTH IN MANUFACTURING PRODUCTIVITY
Percent Change - 1981-1991
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graph 6

GROWTH IN REAL INVESTMENT, 1991-1992
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graph 7

PERCENTAGE GROWTH IN REAL INVESTMENT
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II. Promoting Technological Innovation and Commercialization of New
Technologies to Improve U.S. International Economic Competitiveness

The Department of Commerce, under the guidance of Secretary Brown, is a focal

point in the development and dissemination of new civilian technologies. This re-

newed investment in emerging commercial technologies is crucial to generating the

high-wage, high-technology jobs that the Administration seeks to create and pre-
serve for American workers into the 21st century.
Pursuant to the President's and the Secretary's technology vision, the Department

of Commerce is focusing its resources on technology programs that will strengthen
the technological base of U.S. industry, making U.S. companies internationally more

competitive now and in the future. This heavy investment in the development and
dissemination of new civilian technologies and improved manufacturing processes
will pay dividends well into the 21st century. These programs, which are adminis-

tered by numerous Commerce agencies, but principally by the National Institute for

Standards and Technology (NIST), the National Telecommunications and Informa-
tion Administration (NTIA), and the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administra-
tion (NOAA), will focus on:

• Funding for research and development of generic civilian technologies for use by
private industry;

• The dissemination of the latest manufacturing technologies to small- and medium-
sized businesses through a nationwide network of manufacturing technology cen-

ters;
• Facilitating implementation of the Administration's 21st Century National Infor-
mation Infrastructure Initiative and providing resources to allow the business

community and consumers at the local level to gain access to a wealth of sci-

entific, technical, and commercial information contained over the information su-

perhighway;
• Encouraging regulatory improvements that will streamline and ease the transfer

of technology from Federal laboratories to private companies; and
• Initiating a series of strategic dialogues with critical U.S. industries, such as the

automobile, aerospace, computer, and information industries, to begin a long-term
Government-industry partnership based on a cooperative and shared vision of a
more competitive U.S. future.

These programs, and others, will allow the Commerce Department to improve the

international economic competitiveness of U.S. industry and help U.S. industries

reassert global industrial leadership.

A. Funding Research and Development for Generic Civilian Technologies:
The Advanced Technology Program (ATP)

ATP is a competitive, matching grant program administered by the Commerce De-

partment's NIST. The program, is designed to aid U.S. companies and joint ventures

develop precompetitive, generic technologies. Grants emphasize high risk research
in commercial technologies with broad application and benefit to the economy.

Potential research projects are identified by private industry, and selection is

based on commercial potential as well as technical merit. Eighty percent of the

weight assigned to selection criteria is reserved for business-related factors, such as

the impact of the proposed technology on U.S. economic growth, the quality of the

proposed technology commercialization plan, the level of long-term commitment of

the applicants, and the applicant's business experience. While an ATP grant sup-

ports only the precompetitive research phase of a project, all applicants must have
a well-defined commercialization plan to receive ATP support. All intellectual prop-

erty rights are owned by grant recipients. On average, ATP recipients pay more
than half the total costs of their research and development. While ATP grants to

date represent nearly $400 million in research and development over the next five

years, only $180 million has been funded directly by ATP. Over $200 million has
been committed by industry.

In its three years of operation, the ATP has funded over 60 awards and 150 orga-
nizations, including 18 joint ventures. The program is

currently funding projects
aimed at improving existing technologies in electronics, optical recording, hand-

writing recognition, high temperature superconductivity, machine tool control, short-

wave lasers, biotechnology, advanced materials, environmental protection, advanced
data storage, and many other areas.

Of the over 60 awardees, 48 percent were small businesses, 30 percent were joint
ventures and 22 percent were medium/large businesses and nonprofit organizations.
The ATP was first authorized in the 1988 Omnibus Trade and Competitiveness

Act, and its funding level has increased from $10 million in FY 1990 to $67.9 million
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in FY 1993. The Administration has proposed increasing the ATPs budget to $750
million by FY 1997.

ATP is unique among Federal research and development programs in that:
• research priorities are determined by private industry, not the Government;
• the program offers substantial funding support to small- and medium-sized busi-

nesses;
• cost sharing by industry is the rule, which gives companies a stake in the com-

mercial success of their research;
• grants are designed to develop not only precompetitive, generic technologies, but

new, breakthrough technologies that will have wide economic impact;
• intellectual property rights are owned by grant recipients; and
• the focus oi the program is on U.S. industry's long-term technological leadership
and international competitiveness.
ATP grants are open to all areas of technology. Both "product-oriented" and "proc-

ess-oriented" technologies are eligible. Most of the projects funded to date are ex-

pected to result in new process technologies and, eventually, to spawn next-genera-
tion products.

Thus, the ATP not only leverages the Government's research and development in-

vestment, and strengthens the Nation's technological infrastructure, it also contrib-

utes to the creation of the next generation of high-technology products, the manufac-
ture of which will lead to the creation of the type of high-wage, high-technology jobs
that this country needs. ATP also offers a research program by which defense com-

panies can explore new civilian technology applications. Therefore, the ATP rep-
resents an important long-term investment in our technological future. Through the

ATP, the Commerce Department is identifying and supporting the next generation
of commercial technologies critical to the future of U.S. industrial leadership.

B. The Manufacturing Extension Partnership: Improving Manufacturing By
Disseminating the Latest Manufacturing Technology and Techniques

The Manufacturing Extension Partnership is a broad umbrella term used to de-

scribe four separate programs administered by the Department of Commerce's per-
sonnel at NIST. These programs are:

• Manufacturing Technology Centers (MTC);
• The State Technology Extension Program (STEP);
• Manufacturing Outreach Centers; and
• LINKS.
Each of these programs seeks to improve the productivity and efficiency of small-

and medium-sized manufacturers by introducing them to the latest off-the-shelf

manufacturing technologies, techniques and business practices. They are also de-

signed to give small manufacturers an opportunity to sample new technology and

experiment with advanced equipment without having to make a substantial finan-

cial investment in unfamiliar machinery.
By FY 1997, the Commerce Department hopes to have achieved the Administra-

tion's goal of establishing over 100 manufacturing extension centers nationally, pro-

viding a nationwide technology extension network capable of assisting in the mod-
ernization of our manufacturing infrastructure.

1. Manufacturing Technology Centers (MTC)
MTC's are large facilities with annual budgets of approximately $6 million, lo-

cated in major business centers, and capable of serving between 3,000-7,000 manu-
facturing clients. There are currently seven such centers nationwide, with their em-

phasis on assisting small- and medium-sized manufacturers with practical tech-

nology and production problems. Half of the $6 million funding is provided through
the MTC program, the other half through state or private funding. The centers are

generally staffed with 35—45 full-time technical and engineering professionals who
provide:
• Technical assessments: Field engineers visit local manufacturing facilities and
make suggestions as to possible improvements in the use of manufacturing tech-

nology.
• Technology demonstrations: For example, the Albany, New York, center has a soft-

ware demonstration facility where small manufacturers can sample a variety of

software packages relating to product design, cost estimation, 3-D design and in-

ventory control, without the pressure of a sales representative; and
• Technology implementation: If a company selects a software package, or new pro-

duction equipment, MTC personnel can help it integrate that equipment into its

current production system, advise it on the type of jot) training it will need to pro-

vide, or help with limited training.
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Currently there are seven MTC's located in:—Albany, New York—Ann Arbor, Michigan—Minneapolis, Minnesota—Columbia, South Carolina—Los Angeles, California—Overland Park, Kansas—Cleveland, Ohio

Each MTC is unique and tries to address the manufacturing needs of its particu-
lar region.

2. State Technology Extension Program (STEP)
The STEP program makes grants available to states to help them conduct studies

to coordinate their existing technology extension programs, rationalize existing tech-

nology efforts, or create a technology extension program if none exists. The FY 1993

budget was $1.28 million. STEP has awarded 23 grants over the last 3 years.
A second STEP grant is also available to help states implement these plans once

the initial study is completed. Pending funding availability, the Commerce Depart-
ment is considering an expansion of this program.

3. Manufacturing Outreach Centers

There are many areas of the country where there is not a concentration of 3,000-
7,000 firms to support the placement of a full-fledged MTC, but there is still signifi-
cant manufacturing activity. Manufacturing Outreach Centers are designed to fill

this need. While no Manufacturing Outreach Centers have been established at this

time, it is planned that the bulk of any nationwide expansion of manufacturing
technology extension centers would consist mainly of these smaller "satellite" cen-
ters.

Manufacturing Outreach Centers would be funded at an annual budget level of

approximately $1 million, half of which would come from the Commerce Depart-
ment's Manufacturing Extension Partnership, the other half from state or private
sources.
For example, a local community college could contribute its physical facilities,

while a $500,000 contribution from the Commerce Department would go toward

paying the salaries of field agents who would service the surrounding area, using
the community college facility as a base. For more complex services, companies
would be referred to the nearest full service MTC. Some Manufacturing Outreach
Centers may eventually develop into full-fledged MTC's.

4. "LINKS"
"LINKS" is the central distribution network that will link the MTC's and Manu-

facturing Outreach Centers and other manufacturing extension resources. The net-

work wfll disseminate information now scattered throughout the Federal Govern-
ment to companies to help with their manufacturing, and business practices.
For example, some Federal agencies have already asked the Commerce Depart-

ment for permission to distribute information about their programs to manufactur-
ers over the MTC network, or to gather information about manufacturers from the
network.

Moreover, with the implementation of the Administration's National Information

Infrastructure, it soon may be possible to channel virtually all Federal information

affecting manufacturers over this MTC network. It is now possible to tie all national

centers together electronically.
For example, if a field engineer in one state cannot solve a difficult manufacturing

problem, he or she could post it on an electronic bulletin board and receive an an-

swer from a MTC in another state. "Electronic commerce" may also be feasible

through the use of this nationwide network, thus enhancing the speed and response
time of U.S. manufacturers.

5. Other Manufacturing Programs
In addition to the Manufacturing Extension Partnership, there are several other

Commerce Department programs which work to improve the manufacturing com-

petitiveness of U.S. industry.

a. "Teaching Factories"

The Commerce Department's Technology Administration works cooperatively with

state and local government to assist in the creation of "shared flexible computer in-

tegrated manufacturing (FCIM) centers," or "teaching factories." These centers,
which complement Commerce Department MTC's, consist of manufacturing service

centers containing state-of-the-market manufacturing systems. The centers, which
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receive Commerce Department technical assistance, enable small manufacturers to
make hands-on comparisons among alternative technologies and management prac-
tices before making major investments in equipment. These centers also lease man-
ufacturing time to small manufacturing firms, allowing them to begin the transition
to advanced manufacturing capability without an initial investment in plant and
equipment.

Efforts are underway with the Department of Defense to determine ways in which
FCIM centers can help upgrade subtler subcontractors, enhance military readiness

through greater geographic distribution of manufacturing capability, expand surge
capability in times of national emergency, and assist in defense conversion.
FCIM centers are financed primarily by private businesses and state govern-

ments. Currently, there are 16 FCEM's operational and 15 under active develop-
ment. These include several for-profit centers, an expansion on the initial nonprofit
concept. The Commerce Department plans to continue to assist these successful
models of Federal-state manufacturing cooperation by encouraging the expansion of
additional centers. This program is a valuable local complement to the Commerce
Department's Manufacturing Extension Partnership.

b. U.S.-Japan Manufacturing Technology Fellowship (MTF) Program
The U.S.-Japan MTF Program, administered by the Commerce Department's

Technology Administration, will place manufacturing engineers from U.S. companies
into Japanese manufacturing firms in Japan. U.S. engineers will learn Japanese
manufacturing practices and establish professional networks. By building better

professional relations and understanding between U.S. and Japanese companies and
by exposing U.S. engineers to Japanese manufacturing techniques, the MTF Pro-
gram will help strengthen the competitiveness of U.S. manufacturers and enable
U.S. companies to access and utilize Japanese technical information better. Efficient
access to foreign, especially Japanese, manufacturing and production technology is

important to the continued maintenance of a strong and internationally competitive
manufacturing base.

c. Intelligent Manufacturing Systems Negotiations
The Commerce Department's Japan Technology Program, administered by the

Technology Administration, is the U.S. Secretariat for the intelligent manufacturing
systems (IMS) initiative. The IMS initiative is a multilateral feasibility study to de-
termine the merits and structure of an international, collaborative research and de-

velopment program in advanced manufacturing. Four issues are being addressed:
1. Potential methods of international cooperation;
2. The protection of intellectual property rights;
3. Sources of funding; and
4. Technical project areas to be pursued.
Five test cases and a study were initiated in February 1993 and will provide expe-

rience in international collaboration by focusing on broad, global problems that are

appropriate for international collaboration. The IMS initiative complements domes-
tic efforts by the Commerce Department to improve U.S. international competitive-
ness. The feasibility study will be completed in January 1994, at which time a deci-
sion will be made whether to recommend a full IMS program and, if so, the form
such a program would take.

d. Malcolm Baldrige National Quality Award
In the

early
and mid-1980's, many industry and government leaders saw that a

renewed emphasis on quality and customer satisfaction was a crucial requirement
in a more demanding, increasingly competitive world market. In response, Congress
created the Malcolm Baldrige National Quality Award in 1987 to recognize U.S.

companies that had achieved world-class quality in their products and services. The
Award raises awareness about quality management and recognizes U.S. companies
that have outstanding management and quality systems and that agree to share
their strategies with others.

Administered by NIST, the Award has had tremendous impact, nationally and
internationally, in its 5 years of existence. The Award quickly captured the imagina-
tion and interest of American businesses and organizations in the health care and
education fields. It is a prime example of a successful government-industry partner-
ship.
Two awards may be given annually in each of three categories: manufacturing,

service, and small business. In the first five years, 399 applications for the award
were submitted, and 17 companies received awards.
The Award receives contributions and substantive assistance from literally thou-

sands of organizations. The private foundation for the Award has raised approxi-
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mately $11 million to support the Award. Of the activities carried out by the Award
program, or in its name, less than 10 percent involve Federal expenditures.
The criteria for the Award are now being used by thousands of U.S. companies

and other organizations that do not intend, or are ineligible, to apply for the Award.
The criteria include what many experts believe are the primary tools an organiza-
tion needs to have a successful quality management system for managing its proc-
esses, to ensure an educated and involved work force, and to satisfy its customers.

Many individual companies adopting "total quality management practices have
documented millions of dollars in economic benefits from these changes. For exam-
ple, the Solectron Corporation, a 1991 Award winner, said in an October 1992 letter

to the Secretary of Commerce: "Since we applied for the Malcolm Baldrige Award
in 1989, Solectron'8 sales have increased 316 percent and profit has increased 338
percent in 3 years. . . . [W]e attribute our financial performance a great deal to the

improvement we have made through the rigorous examination and feedback from
the Baldrige application process. On behalf of 3,800 employees of Solectron, we want
to thank the U.S. government for establishing the Baldrige Award."

e. National Medal of Technology
The National Medal of Technology was established by the Stevenson-Wydler Tech-

nology
Innovation Act of 1980. Similar to tide Baldrige Award, the purpose of the

Medal is to recognize and reward individuals and companies for outstanding con-
tributions to the development or commercialization of technology or for their con-
tributions to the establishment of a technically-trained work force. There are five

award categories:
1. Human resource development or work force training;
2. Technology management;
3. Technology transfer,
4. Advancea manufacturing development; and
5. Process and product innovations.
The Medal is presented by the President at an annual White House awards cere-

mony.
Like the Baldrige Award, the National Medal of Technology is a successful gov-

ernment-industry partnership that highlights the importance of constant techno-

logical innovation and technological training to the long-term international competi-
tiveness of U.S. industry. This focus on the importance, in business, of continuous

technological innovation, is a complement to the Baldrige Award's focus on overall

quality.

f. Commerce Department Laboratories
In addition to funding civilian research and development through its ATP grants,

the Commerce Department's laboratories at NIST, NOAA and NTIA provide direct

research development in technology areas of interest to commercial industry.
The Commerce Department's laboratories at NIST are the only Federal labora-

tories whose mission is to provide research and services in support of U.S.
industry.

Those laboratories focus on providing the infratechnologies
—the technological "roads

and bridges"—U.S. industry needs to become internationally more competitive.
Through its research into generic technologies, more precise measurement methods,
standards research, and processing improvements, NIST researchers are directly in-

volved in developing technologies that will result in productivity improvements
across a whole range of industrial sectors.

The technical work of NIST's laboratories falls into four categories:
1. Development of supporting measurements, standards, test methods and data;
2. Research of high-risk, generic precompetitive product and process technologies;
3. Technical assistance to NIST customers as they commercialize or implement

technology; and
4. Fundamental research in areas of national importance.
This technical work is carried out at its eight major laboratories located in

Gaithersburg, Maryland, and Boulder, Colorado. A separate unit, Technology Serv-

ices, sells NIST products (standard reference materials, calibration services, and
evaluated reference data) and supports the laboratories in working with private in-

dustry through cooperative research and development agreements (CRADA), rep-
resentation of U.S. positions on international standards committees, and private
laboratory accreditation.
NIST's outreach programs to industry yield a direct benefit to its laboratory re-

search and vice versa. Technological advances developed at NIST move to industry

through a variety of mechanisms, including interactions between industry and NIST
scientists at laboratories, professional meetings, publications in archival journals, is-

suance of standards related documents and programs designed explicitly to reach
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those segments of American industry which traditionally have not been direct recipi-
ents of technological developments.
The laboratory research staffprovides valuable support to ATP administrators in

the review of ATP proposals. ATP grant recipients also benefit from ongoing advice
and collaboration with NIST experts and from easy access to NISTs unique re-

search facilities. The laboratory research staff, in turn, gains insight into future
measurement standards and the needs of specific industries, allowing them to target
their generic research plans accordingly.

Manufacturing Extension Partnership personnel also use the knowledge from lab-

oratory research programs to offer technical solutions to their small business clients.

They can refer clients needing help to specific research groups at NIST. The labora-

tory research programs also gain useful information on the technological needs of
small business that would be difficult to obtain without this grass roots interaction.

Moreover, frequent contact with the manufacturing technology centers
provides the

outreach needed to ensure that small manufacturing firms know about the ATP Pro-

gram and are encouraged to apply for grants.
NTIA's research laboratory, the Institute for Telecommunication Sciences (ITS),

also actively transfers Government-funded research and technology to U.S. industry.
The laboratory provides expert technical engineering and research planning and
evaluation support to a myriad of private sector telecommunications companies. One
NTIA/TTS interactive computer engineering program, Telecommunications Analysis
Services, currently supports over 100 private sector users with state-of-the-art tele-

communications propagation models and related tools to assist in improved systems
planning and evaluation. Industry benefits from this research via technical reports,
symposia, conference proceedings, briefings to industry, loan of equipment, and so
forth.

In addition, the Commerce Department's NTIA laboratory has been very active in

cooperative telecommunications research agreements with industry where benefits
can directly affect U.S. competitiveness. For example, it has examined the propaga-
tion characteristics of various radio paths that would be useful in the implementa-
tion of personal communication systems, which are a recent technological develop-
ment encompassing such devices as advanced cordless telephones and portable radio

systems for individual use. This work assists U.S. companies to compete in domestic
and foreign markets by promoting state-of-the-art-research that encourages the de-

velopment of these advanced telecommunications systems.
The Department of Commerce's laboratory research and development services are

essential to the Department's efforts to improve productivity and be continually re-

sponsive to the technology and competitiveness needs of U.S. industry.

g. Energy-Related Inventions Program
The Department of Commerce also works with the Department of Energy,

through the Energy-Related Inventions Program, to provide an opportunity for inde-

pendent inventors and small businesses with promising energy-related inventions to

obtain Federal assistance in developing and commercializing their inventions. The

Erogram
has been in existence since 1975. Commerce Department laboratories at

[1ST evaluate the inventions while the Department of Energy provides developmen-
tal and commercialization support, usually in the form of a grant, for inventions rec-

ommended by Commerce.
Inventions may be submitted at any stage of development. Inventions forwarded

by the Department of Commerce to the Department of Energy are recommended as

"technically valid and worthy of consideration for government support." A final re-

port is submitted which explains in detail the advantages of the technology and pro-
vides guidance to the Department of Energy and the inventor on commercialization

opportunities. Programs such as these encourage the development of new techno-

logical products and processes that help U.S. firms to compete in the global energy
market.

h. Federal Coordinating Council for Science Engineering and Technology
(FCCSET) Initiatives

The Commerce Department's Under Secretary for Technology chairs the Commit-
tee on Industry and Technology (CIT) of the FCCSET. The Committee coordinates
the research and development of technologies in the Presidential Initiatives on Ad-
vanced Manufacturing Technologies and Advanced Materials and Processing. The
Commerce Department's staff provides technical assistance to various working
groups of these and other initiatives. In addition, the Under Secretary serves as a
member of other FCCSET committees important to international trade and tech-

nology, most notably, the Committee on International Science, Engineering and
Technology.
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The CIT was established by FCCSET to address significant national policy mat-
ters which cut across agency boundaries to provide a mechanism for science and

technology policy coordination and exchange of information. The CIT is the only
FCCSET committee

specifically
chartered to enhance the development and applica-

tion of technology by U.S. industry to improve economic growth and global competi-
tiveness.

C. Facilitating the Implementation of the National Information Initiative

(Nil) Infrastructure

It is difficult to overstate the potential impact on our national competitive

strength of successfully implementing the President's Nil Initiative. A significant
number of U.S. workers are already in information-related jobs. The rest are in in-

dustries—manufacturing and agriculture, for example—that live or die by informa-

tion, or the lack of it. Timely information is a critical commodity in an era of global
markets and global competition. The technologies needed to create, manipulate,
manage and effectively use information—the information technologies—are vitally

important to the long-term competitiveness of U.S. businesses. A 21st century infor-

mation infrastructure will be as important as anything else the Commerce Depart-
ment can do for the U.S. industry in the next few years.
The Nil will be the interconnected public and private telecommunications and in-

formation networks designed to transmit voice, video and data information. The NTJ
will consist of communications networks, computers, information databases and
services, and voice and video terminals.

The communication networks could be fiber optic cable, coaxial cable, satellite

transmissions, radio links or copper wire. The wider the bandwidth of the commu-
nication network (fiber compared to coaxial cable or copper wire), the more informa-
tion can be carried along the information highway at a given time. The communica-
tions network is the "asphalt" that enables information to be carried from one loca-

tion to another at a rate determined by the width of the highway.
High performance computers that are resident on the communications network

are used to direct information along the highways much like direction signs and
traffic signals. They will direct the voice, video and data information contained on
the network.

Information databases and services are the commodities that are transported

along the highways from the provider to the user. These include public and private
data bases, digital libraries, network directories, educational resource material and
health care services.

Lower capacity computers, voice and video terminals connected to the highways
(personal computers, work stations, advanced television sets, portable devices) are

tne vehicles that deliver information and services and display it in forms that are

useful.

The overall Administration program for the NTJ can be described as being com-

prised of five parts:
1. High performance computing and communication (HPCC): This is the part of

the NTJ that focuses on developing the technologies needed for high speed, high per-

formance, networks (such as higher capacity fiber optic cables, more efficient switch-

es, more sophisticated software). The national research and education network falls

under this part of the NIL In addition, the HPCC program will help develop more

powerful supercomputers and the software needed to use them effectively.

2. Information technology and applications: This is the part of the program that

will develop the hardware and software needed to bring advanced network tech-

nology to manufacturing, health care, education and libraries.

3. Network pilot projects: This is the work of the National Telecommunications
and Information Administration (NTIA) grants program, designed to demonstrate
the benefits of the information infrastructure for education, health care, libraries,

and so forth.

4. Disseminating Federal Information: This is the part of the program that is di-

rected toward using computer and networking technologies to make the vast

databases that the Government maintains (economic, environmental, technical)

more accessible to the public.
5. Reforming telecommunications policy: This part of the program is directed at

establishing a consistent, stable regulatory policy to foster increased competition
and to further private sector investment in the development of the information in-

frastructure.

The Department of Commerce is unique among all Federal agencies in that it is

a significant player in all five parts of the Nil:

• NIST and the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) play a

significant role in part one and a major role in part two;
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• NTIA is responsible for part three;
• NOAA, NIST, the Economics and Statistics Administration (ESA), the Patent and
Trademark Office (PTO), and NTIS are all major sources of Government data and
information to be disseminated in part four;

• NTIA is the principal telecommunications policy formulator for the Administra-
tion and, hence, a major player in part five.

Unlike automobile superhighways, the information superhighway in this country
will be privately owned and operated. The private sector will be the principal build-
er and operator of this telecommunications infrastructure. By funding demonstra-
tion projects, and creating the regulatory and legal environment needed to ensure
successful private sector implementation of the information superhighway, the Com-
merce Department will fundamentally increase the competitive capacity of U.S. in-

dustry.

D. Increasing the Transfer of Technology From Federal Laboratories to
Private Industry

Facilitating the transfer of Federal technology from Federal laboratories into the
hands of private industry is a critical objective of the Commerce Department. Legis-
lation passed during the 1980's provides the mechanism for private commercializa-
tion oi

federally-
funded technology. The Bayh-Dole Act permits nonprofit organiza-

tions and small business contractors to take title to inventions ana seek licensees
to produce commercial products. By Presidential memorandum, these rights were
extended to other contractors to the extent permitted by law. The Commerce De-
partment's Technology Administration is responsible for issuing and interpreting
regulations implementing this Act. A second act, the Stevenson-Wydler Act, as
amended by the Federal Technology Transfer Act, permits private companies to en-

gage in cooperative research and development with Federal laboratories.

Although each department or agency conducts its own transfer and commer-
cialization programs under this legislation, the Commerce Department's Technology
Administration plays an important role in coordinating efforts among agencies
through its chairmanship of the Interagency Committee on Federal Technology
Transfer. This Committee provides a forum for addressing the transfer and commer-
cialization of technology. It is taking the lead in reviewing and harmonizing agency
regulations implementing the Stevenson-Wydler Act. It is addressing issues such as:

1. Developing a "Modular" or Model Cooperative Research and Development Agree-
ment (CRADA)

Every technology partnership
between a Government laboratory and a private

company is unique. However, there are many provisions common to all such agree-
ments. Commerce is using its position as the chair of the Interagency Committee
on Federal Technology Transfer to find ways to standardize the Government's ap-
proach to these common technology transfer issues by making the terms of CRADA
agreements predictable for industry partners to ensure rapid commercialization of
new technologies.

2. Developing Common Interagency Standards for Selecting CRADA Partners and
Preserving Fairness of Opportunity

As cooperative research and development on new technologies between Govern-
ment and industry becomes more frequent, agencies will be faced with increasingly
difficult choices in the selection of CRADA

partners.
Current law and regulations

firovide

no direct guidance on the question oi objectively selecting between partners
rom private industry. Moreover, disappointed firms have already sued under the
Administrative Procedure Act challenging the Government's selection of some
CRADA partners. The Commerce Department is working to help clarify and estab-
lish fair, uniform guidelines that could be adopted by all agencies.

3. Developing Consistent Conflict of Interest Rules

The Commerce Department is also working with the Committee to develop guide-
lines for which types of activities Federal agency employees may or may not engage
in as part of the technology commercialization process. These standards should be
completed to give guidance to agency employees m this very important area.

4. Develop a Uniform Approach to the Application of the Freedom of Information Act

Private parties are often concerned that the sharing of confidential business infor-
mation with Federal laboratories may lead to the disclosure of proprietary informa-
tion under the Freedom of Information Act. General concerns are also expressed
about the ability of the laboratories to preserve the confidentially of cooperative re-
search results. While the law addresses this issue, agencies do not take a uniform
approach. Private sector participation in this process would help to educate agencies
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to legitimate commercial concerns and help them to develop a more uniform Federal

approach.

E. The Start ofA New Strategic Dialogue With Industry
In keeping with Secretary Brown's desire to form a new, cooperative partnership

with industry, the Commerce Department has begun a series of strategic dialogues
with critical U.S. industries in an effort to forge a common and cooperative vision

of the future. This dialogue, which has already begun with a series of high level

meetings between Government officials and representatives of the automobile, aero-

space and information industries, is designed to force Government and industry to

look beyond immediate, short-term differences, to broader, more long-term solutions.

The focus is on what is needed to make the future better for the country and their

industries.

As these early discussions progress, and Government and industry working
groups develop long-term approaches to these problems, the Commerce Department
will be the primary interface with industry continually addressing the Nation's tech-

nology and competitiveness problems. If this new model of Government-industry
dialogue and cooperation proves successful, it could signal the beginning of a new
and sustained recovery of mis country's competitive edge.

III. Increasing U.S. Exports Through Market Access Initiatives, Promotional
Assistance, Trade Law Enforcement, and a Strong Public Private Part-
nership in Trade

As stated earlier, expanding American exports and, indeed, worldwide trade, is

one of the cornerstones of the President's economic policy. Every additional billion

dollars of U.S. exports creates over 19,000 American jobs. Perhaps equally impor-
tant, export-related jobs are high-wage jobs, paying about 17 percent more than the

average job. In fact, export growth accounted for about 80 percent of U.S. GDP
growth over the past three years represented one of the few bright spots in the
American economy during this difficult period.
The Department seeks to expand trade through a four-barreled approach: using

trade policy to open markets; improving export promotion efforts to take advantage
of expanded market opportunities; enforcing our trade laws to ensure fair trade and
a level playing field for American firms; and forging a new partnership between the

public and private sectors so as to approach these issues in innovative and effective

new ways. Each of these areas of focus will be discussed in turn.

A. Improving Access to Global Markets
Markets that were once readily defined within national boundaries are now global

in scope, and international trade in both goods and services is a bigger part of our
GNP than at any other time in post-War history. As the President has stated, we
will compete within, not retreat from, this international marketplace. Fair competi-
tion requires a level playing field, and our trade policy initiatives are geared toward

creating this environment. We will use the principles of free trade as a guide. How-
ever, our goal is not better rules; it is measurable results.

The Department of Commerce has a major role in the formulation of trade policy
for non-agricultural goods and services, working with the United States Trade Rep-
resentative (USTR), under the overall guidance of the National Economic Council

reporting to the President. Commerce has a key role in the ongoing trade policy ini-

tiatives of the Administration which include, amongothers: successful conclusion of

the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) with strong supplemental
agreements; successful completion of the Uruguay Round of General Agreements on
Tariffs and Trade (GATT) negotiations; creation and implementation of a new re-

sults-oriented policy with Japan; resolution of a number of key issues with the Euro-

gean
Community (EC); and the creation of an improved bilateral relationship with

hina. The Department provides country, industry, and multilateral organization-

specific technical expertise as well as unique experience in such areas as standards,
economic data and analysis, and intellectual property rights (IPR) issues. Set forth

below is a brief review of the key policy initiatives in which the Department partici-

pates.

1. NAFTA
The United States has been engaged in international negotiations with Canada

and Mexico to create a trilateral free trade agreement to liberalize trade in the

Western Hemisphere. Passage of NAFTA, with strong supplemental agreements on

workers' standards, import surges and environmental protection, will further open
markets, increase American exports and create American jobs.

The agreement will

support high-wage, high-productivity jobs that are the basis of a competitive Amer-
ica in global markets. Last year, more than 700,000 U.S. workers owed their jobs
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to our exports to Mexico. With the NAFTA, this number should increase to a figure

approaching 900,000 by 1995. Importantly, U.S. workers in jobs related to exports
to Mexico earn 12 percent more per hour than the average American worker. Esti-

mated gains in U.S. exports to Mexico range from 5 to 27 percent over our already
booming export increases.

Commerce has played an important role in the NAFTA negotiations, providing the
U.S. negotiators for the automotive, antidumping/countervailing duty, insurance,
and industrial standards negotiations. In addition, it gave the bulk of the support
for the textile, market access, services, rules of origin and government procurement
negotiations, as well as participating in all other negotiating groups.

International Trade Administration (ITA) staff continue to be involved in the ne-

gotiations of the supplemental agreements, which are due to be completed this sum-
mer to enable the whole NAFTA package to go to Congress for implementation in

time for NAFTA to be effective on January 1, 1994.

Assuming passage of NAFTA, ITA will play a crucial role in the implementation

phase. It willprovide
staff support for the U.S. section of the Secretariat established

by the NAFTA. This Secretariat will provide assistance to the NAFTA Commission
and the dispute settlement

panels.
In addition, ITA will monitor the experiences of

American exporters under NAFTA, especially during the early years, to ensure that
the parties comply with the terms of the Agreement.

2. The Uruguay Round
The Uruguay Round is the most ambitious and complex negotiation ever under-

taken to open global markets. A successful conclusion to the Round will lower tariff

and nontariff barriers around the world, and establish new multilateral rules under
the GATT for world trade. It is the single most important step

that we can take
to open foreign markets around the world for U.S. manufactured goods, agricultural

products, and services.

Some of the most important benefits of a successful Uruguay Round are: lower
tariff and nontariff barriers, which could increase U.S. output by more than $1 tril-

lion over the next decade* rules to protect the intellectual property of U.S. firms,
which lose an estimated $60 billion annually through the theft and counterfeiting
of their ideas; new markets for U.S. service firms, which export $90 billion annually
and generate 90 percent of new U.S. jobs; and the full participation of developing
countries, an increasingly important market for the United States in the global
trading system.
The Department of Commerce has been an active participant in the Uruguay

Round talks. ITA provided the lead U.S. negotiator for two Uruguay Round groups:
subsidies and antidumping, and Multilateral Trade Negotiations agreements and ar-

rangements. In addition, it provided the co-negotiator for intellectual property rights
and technical support and policy expertise on a wide range of Uruguay Round is-

sues, including the services and market access negotiations. The Department's Pat-
ent and Trademark Office (PTO) also provided substantial technical support and ex-

pertise for the intellectual property rights (IPR) negotiations.

3. Trade with Japan
No single trade relationship has proven more complex or contentious than the one

which we have with Japan. The Administration, with active participation by Com-
merce, is currently focusing on redefining this relationship. The end of the Cold War
has made security issues—previously the linchpin of the relationship—less domi-
nant. Now, our relationship with Japan may be viewed as a three legged stool, with
each leg of equal importance: economic issues, security issues, and {jlobal resource
issues. The Administration is developing a new framework to deal with these issues,
a framework that will allow us to address structural and sectoral problems in our
economic relationship with Japan. The President and Japan's Prime Minister agreed
that by July 1993 (in time for the G-7), the United States and Japan will agree
on a plan for negotiations to resolve specific bilateral and structural issues. Work
is underway to identify key issues that must be discussed. *

ITA has taken a leading role in the Department of Commerce in the new U.S.-

Japan framework negotiations. The cross-cutting nature of this new initiative has
also required coordination with the National Telecommunications and Information

Administration, the Technology Administration and the PTO. ITA has played an in-

tegral part in determining the industry sectors to be considered under the frame-
work and worked closely with other Government agencies in developing the pro-

posed negotiating fora.

The worsening of the trade deficit for 1992 adds a sense of urgency to this process.
After declining from $57 billion in 1987 to $41 billion in 1990, the U.S. deficit with

Japan is increasing again. The deficit rose to $43.4 billion in 1991 and $49.6 billion
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in 1992. At the same time, Japan's global trade surplus reached an all-time high
last year of $133 billion.

ITA has undertaken initiatives and worked in conjunction with the Office of the
United States Trade Representative and the State Department for many years on
trade issues with Japan. At one level, the crux of the issue is market access. At a

deeper level, the issue is the difference between the United States and Japanese
economic systems. There is no question that U.S. firms do not enjoy the same degree
of access to Japan's market as Japanese firms enjoy in the United States. In indus-

try after industry, potential U.S. exporters face some degree of impediment in at-

tempting to penetrate the Japanese market.
To deal with the multitude of impediments affecting specific industries, the U.S.

Government, with considerable support from ITA staff, has been pursuing individ-

ual and sectoral problems through negotiations. These negotiations often lead to for-

mal agreements providing for greater market access in those areas. Over the past
several years, such market access agreements have been reached in areas such as

semiconductors, computers, satellites, super computers, telecommunications, paper,
major projects, and medical equipment/pharmaceuticals. Implementation of these

agreements by Japan is mixed, with follow-up talks frequently necessary to deal

with these problems. Of these, Commerce is responsible for the negotiation and im-

plementation of agreements on medical equipment/pharmaceuticals and construc-

tion.

These sectoral agreements have been necessary to deal with current, specific mar-
ket access problems, but they do not deal in a coherent manner with the deeper un-

derlying problems that stem from the structural differences between the Japanese
and U.S. economic systems. The Structural Impediments Initiative (SII) was devel-

oped to deal with these fundamental, structural issues. The SII focused on six areas
of the Japanese economy: savings and investment; land policy; distribution system;

exclusionary business practices; keiretsu relationships; and pricing mechanisms. The
SII discussions have a three-year time frame, which runs through July 1993. Early
progress was made in some areas of SII, such as distribution, but more recent

achievements have been minimal. The new framework discussions are designed, in

part, to address the shortcomings of previous efforts.

4. Trade with the EC
The January 1, 1993, date for the formal completion of the EC "Single Internal

Market" has come and gone, with great strides having been made toward integrat-

ing the economies of the 12 EC member states. The member states have begun the

process of implementing most aspects of the Single Market program. Simulta-

neously, the EC is working toward ratification of the Maastricht Treaty on Euro-

pean Union as a vehicle to move toward monetary and political union and enlarging
its sphere of influence by bringing in new members European Free Trade Associa-

tion (EFTA) countries—and by deepening ties with Eastern Europe and the former
Soviet Union.
The U.S. stake in the successful completion of the EC's Single Market is enor-

mous. Together the 12 EC countries represent more than 345 million consumers and
$6 trillion in purchasing power. Set forth below is a brief description of some of the

most important issues pertaining to our relationship with the EC.
Subsidies: EC subsidies, both industrial and agricultural, have impaired access

for U.S. exports to the EC and to third country markets. One of ITA's major respon-
sibilities is to support efforts to seek elimination of, or agreement to stricter dis-

ciplines on these subsidies. EC subsidies to Airbus and to EC oilseed processors and

producers are two prominent examples of programs which have amounted to billions

of dollars of losses for the United States. In both cases, ITA will continue to monitor

implementation and enforcement of agreed disciplines. Equally importantly, ITA
will monitor evolving EC industrial policies and respond to any future unfair gov-
ernment support to other EC industries/sectors.

Government Procurement: In April 1993, the EC and the United States

reached a partial agreement on government procurement, whereby the EC will re-

move the discrimination against U.S. suppliers of heavy electrical equipment. In re-

turn, the United States agreed to remove the "Buy America" preferences on the Ten-
nessee Valley Authority and the five Department of Energy power administrations.

This agreement, the implementation of which will be monitored by the Department,
will open a $20 billion market in the EC to U.S. companies. In addition, both sides

agreea to extend GATT Government Procurement Code treatment to Federal Gov-

ernment procurement of certain services and previously uncovered goods. Both sides

also agreed to continue to negotiate on the other outstanding procurement issues,

including telecommunications. The U.S. Government took sanctions against EC sup-

pliers because of discrimination in EC procurement against U.S. telecommunication
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suppliers. ITA provided industry expertise for the U.S. delegation in these negotia-
tions and urgea sanctions as a means of expediting an agreement on telecommuni-
cations procurement.

Steel: ITA, along with USTR, is leading the U.S. Government effort to conclude

a multilateral steel agreement (MSA). The MSA would reduce or eliminate barriers

to steel trade including tariffs, nontariff measures and unfair trade practices, such
as subsidies. This, in turn, would provide a long-term framework for handling recur-

ring U.S. disputes with the EC over steel trade. U.S. industry complaints about un-
fair steel trade practices have resulted in initiation of numerous antidumping and

countervailing duty investigations against EC member states and companies—with

mass filings of complaints in the
early

1980's and again in 1992. Here, again, ITA
will continue to take the lead in handling these investigations, which in their num-
ber and complexity indicate the breadth of the problems we face in steel trade. Final

determinations on the current round of antidumping/countervailing duty (AD/CVD)
cases are due June 21, whereupon the cases move to the International Trade Com-
mission to determine if injury to the U.S. industry has taken place.
EC Standards and Certification Issues: The Department has taken the lead,

working with USTR, to open exploratory discussions with the EC on mutual recogni-
tion of product approvals in key regulated sectors (e.g., information technology and
telecommunications, medical devices). With the implementation

of new EC legisla-

tion to establish ISO 9000 quality standards, ITA has also been pursuing negotia-
tions on a mutual recognition agreement that would permit U.S. auditors to certify

compliance with ISO 9000 standards by U.S. firms. Finally, ITA has taken steps to

ensure that EC environmental standards do not present an undue burden on U.S.

exporters by monitoring the implementation of EC environmental legislation to en-

sure nondiscriminatory treatment and working to establish a framework under
which U.S. test results can be accepted in lieu ofretesting in the EC.

Broadcasting: The EC adopted its television broadcast directive in 1989 which

requires EC broadcasters to reserve at least half their air time for programs of Eu-

ropean origin, "where practicable" A majority of EC member states have included

quota provisions in national laws implementing the EC directive. ITA has worked
with USTR to place the EC on the priority watch list under "Special 301" provisions
of the 1988 trade act and is actively consulting with the EC about this situation.

Liberalization of broadcasting is also under negotiation as part of a Uruguay Round
services agreement.
Intellectual Property Rights (IPR): A trend appears to be developing in the

EC toward use of compulsory licensing to weaken alleged dominant positions on
IPR. This trend is evident in the recent adoption by the European Telecommuni-
cations Standards Institute (ETSI) of a restrictive IPR policy which would require
DPR-holders to grant licenses for any of their intellectual property that is incor-

{>orated

in an ETSI standard. It is also evident in the EC software and databases

egislation. There are also worrisome trends in the copyright area, where several EC
member states are creating new rights and classes of right holders that they claim
are not covered by international disciplines. This particularly affects video rights.
ITA has been closely following these developments, and has supported U.S. Govern-

ment efforts to ensure that EC IPR policv does not disadvantage U.S. exporters.
EC Enlargement and EC Association Agreements: ITA will continue to play

an active role in the interagency process working to ensure that U.S. interests are

not adversely affected either by EC agreements (free trade areas (FTAVassociation

agreements) with its European neighbors or when new members join the Commu-
nity. Several EFTA members of the European Free Trade Association (EFTA) have

already begun membership negotiations with the EC and a number of Central and
East European countries are forging closer ties with the Community with the objec-
tive of securing EC membership in the future. ITA will thoroughly analyze the im-

pact of any future expansion ot the EC on U.S. export interests and will work with
other agencies to see that the United States is fully compensated for any resulting
losses. Where the EC is negotiating or has established an FTA with specific coun-

tries of Central/East Europe or of the former Soviet Union, ITA will continue to play
a leadership role in minimizing the adverse impact of tariff or other preferences

granted in the context of these agreements.

5. Trade with China

Our bilateral trade relationship with China in recent years has been dominated

by our burgeoning trade imbalance, which reached $18.3 billion in 1992, second only
to Japan. China's potential as a market for U.S. exports is vast, but its pursuit of

classic "export-led growth policies and significant tariff aid nontariff barriers have
had a limiting effect on U.S. exports. U.S. exports to China have developed unevenly
since normalization of diplomatic relations in 1979. The annual volume fluctuated
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widely throughout the 1980's, and reached $7.5 billion in 1992. Currently, the Unit-

ed States provides a market for approximately 30 percent of Chinese exports, while

imports from the United States account for less than 10 percent of China's total im-

ports. Key issues relating to the U.S. China trade relationship include:

Most Favored Nation (MFN) Status: The President recently signed an Execu-

tive Order extending MFN status for China for 12 months and indicating that a

subsequent extension is dependent on whether China makes significant progress in

improving its human rights record. The order lays out particular areas for scrutiny,

including respect for the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the release of

citizens imprisoned for the nonviolent expression of their political beliefs. The order

includes China's protection of Tibet's religious and cultural heritage and compliance
with the bilateral U.S.-China agreement on prison labor.

Market Access: In 1991, the U.S. Government initiated a section 301 investiga-
tion on Chinese market barriers, including import bans and quotas, import licenses,

and technical barriers to trade. In the fall of 1992, the investigation was terminated

with the signing of a memorandum of understanding (MOU), which provides for un-

precedented access for exports to China, obligates the Chinese to open important
sectors of its economy to imports and to adopt international standards of trans-

parency in their trade regime.
ITA is an active member of an interagency working group which monitors imple-

mentation of the MOU. Commerce works with U.S. industry to ensure its interests

are represented in the negotiations and is planning an export promotion campaign
to build on the market access gains won in the MOU. While China has offered to

liberalize quotas and licenses, as pledged, we do not consider its offer on quotas to

be significant enough. In addition, China has delayed tabling an offer to liberalize

controls, which it does not consider to be a quantitative restriction. China has also

stated its intention to publish only those laws that are mandatory or pertain to im-

porters. Finally, China is not adhering to its commitment to allow U.S. auto joint

ventures to expand to new production lines without quantitative restrictions.

IPR: In 1991, the U.S. Government initiated a "Special 301" investigation of Chi-

na's intellectual property rights regime, which was terminated in early 1992 with

the signing of an MOU between the United States and China that commits China
to provide improved protection for UJ3. intellectual property in the copyright, pat-

ent, and trade secret areas. This MOU is being monitored by an interagency work-

ing group.
Textiles: The U.S. Government has consulted repeatedly with China to persuade

it to cease illegal transhipment trade. Four sets of charges, totally $250 million of

illegally transhipped goods, have been made against China.

Telecommunications Protocol: Before the end of the year, the (NTIA) antici-

pates agreeing to an extension of its protocol with the Chinese Ministry of Posts and

Telecommunications, originally signed in 1986. The protocol covers technical assist-

ance from NTIA in areas of spectrum management and disaster communications ac-

tivities and was one of the first U.S. Government programs with the Chinese.

GATT: The U.S. continues to support China's accession to the GATT. Article VIII

of the recently concluded market access understanding provides that the United

States will support China's achievement of contracting party status to the GATT
and will work constructively with the Chinese Government and other GATT con-

tracting parties towards that end. However, much work remains to be done to gain
Chinese commitments covering concerns of the United States and other GATT con-

tracting parties. Such commitments will be necessary for reaching agreement of an

acceptable protocol.

6. Trade with Eastern Europe and the Newly Independent States (NIS)

Eastern Europe: With rapid progress being made toward the establishment of

democracy and free-market systems in eastern Europe, market opportunities for

U.S. companies are growing. While eastern Europe's total imports in 1991 were $30

billion, they could be over $100 billion within 10 years. American companies cur-

rently account for four percent of Eastern Europe's imports.
Immediate problems to be solved in 1993 include eliminating Poland's tariff dis-

crimination that endangers over $100 million of U.S. exports and ensuring adequate
IPR protection for U.S. firms in Hungary and Poland. Government procurement

practices are also of serious concern. Most of the countries of eastern Europe have

now signed association agreements with the EC which provide tariff concessions to

EC exporters, disadvantaging U.S. exporters (see section on the EC).
Most East European countries lack adequate IPR protection for U.S. technology

and products. With new technologies being an increasingly important part of U.S.

trade and investment efforts in the region, U.S. negotiators, supported by ITA and
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PTO staff, are insisting that eastern Europe adhere to international practices, rein-

forced by bilateral agreements or treaties.

With the support of ITA staff, the U.S. Government has successfully negotiated
trade agreements and bilateral investment treaties with most of the countries in the

region. These agreements all provide important commercial protections and assur-

ances for American companies seeking to trade and invest in the region. ITA staff

will continue to support efforts to conclude a business and economic treaty with

Hungary and begin negotiation of trade agreements and bilateral investment trea-

ties with the Baltic states.

In addition, NTIA has conducted a series of technical cooperation programs
throughout Eastern and Central Europe. These programs cover current tele-

communications and spectrum frequency management technology and related policy
issues and are intended to encourage the growth of competitive and liberalized mar-
kets thereby providing opportunities for UTS. firms.

Finally, in response to the significant strides Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia (now the
Czech Republic and the Slovak Republic), Hungary, Poland and Romania have made
in implementing democratic and free-market reforms, Commerce's Bureau of Export
Administration has accelerated export control cooperation, including technical as-

sistance, with these countries. Efforts have focused on helping to integrate these
countries into the community of democratic nations and to assist them in developing
effective export control systems.
The NIS: The political and economic revolution following the breakup of the So-

viet Union created 12 new countries with which the United States needs to develop
political and economic relationships. Dissolution of the monopoly over foreign trade
and the legalization of foreign direct investment are landmark steps being taken by
the individual states that promise increased opportunity for U.S. business with the

NIS. With more than 280 million people, rich natural resources, and massive indus-

try, the NIS could become the largest growth market of the 21st century.
Secretary Brown chairs, with Deputy Prime Minister Shokhin, the U.S.-Russia

Business Development Committee (BDC). Its goals are to remove impediments and
build the commercial infrastructure needed for trade and investment growth. The
BDC includes working groups on standards, trade regulations, defense conversion
and business facilitation as well as industry sector groups to tackle problems and
develop trade promotion activities.

In addition, Commerce has participated with USTR and other agencies in conclud-

ing trade agreements with Armenian, Belarus, Kazakhstan, Kyrgystan, Moldova,
Russia and Ukraine. Bilateral investment treaties (BIT) have been signed with Ar-

menia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgystan, Moldova, and Russia. A double tax agreement
(DAT) has been signed with Russia, and it awaits ratification by the U.S. Congress
and Russian parliament. DAT's are under negotiation with Kazakhstan, Kyrgystan
and Ukraine.
The Department's Bureau of Export Administration has participated in export

control cooperation discussions with Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Belarus,
Kakakhstan, Russia, Ukraine, and other former Soviet republics. The purposes of
such discussions are to develop a dialogue of cooperation in the export control area,
to expedite these countries' access to higher levels of U.S. goods and technologies,
and to discuss the means of safeguarding sensitive items from diversion to unau-
thorized uses.

7. Trade with Latin America and the Caribbean

The outlook for long-term growth of U.S. trade and investment in Latin America
and the Caribbean remains very positive. Passage of the NAFTA is very important
to our longer term economic interests in the region. The Administration is commit-
ted to further opening markets and expanding trade in this region. The Administra-
tion fully supports continued U.S. engagement in this region on trade and invest-

ment issues. Toward this end, the Administration plans to proceed by expanding the
NAFTA through accession or bilateral agreements to countries in this region. Spe-
cifically, it is committed to an FTA with Chile and is interested in additional agree-
ments with other economies in the region.

8. Trade with Korea

Korea is currently our seventh largest market. However, our growing trade rela-

tionship has brought a number of problems to the surface. Despite progress in re-

moving visible barriers to trade, U.S. firms continue to face significant systemic
trade barriers.

ITA staff provides support for The Presidents' Economic Initiative (PEI) launched
in January 1992 to improve the environment for doing business in Korea. After
three rounds of consultations, the United States and Korea reached agreements in
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September 1992 in four areas: import clearance, standards, investment, and tech-

nology. These agreements recommend changes in Korean Government rules and reg-
ulations that will make it easier for U.S. firms to do business in Korea. The Korean
Government is currently working toward implementation of the recommendations
contained in the agreements and bilateral discussions on trade and investment is-

sues will continue in 1993 to address remaining U.S. concerns. Set forth below is

a brief description of these agreements:
The customs agreement—significantly reduces the time and paperwork needed to

clear imports by automating clearance procedures. The agreement also reduces the

number of steps involved in cargo clearance, allows for preclearance of shipments
of goods and improves coordination between customs and other agencies.
The standards agreement—establishes more open, nondiscriminatory and trans-

parent procedures for development and implementation of standards and regula-

tions, such as public notification of new or amended regulations and a reasonable

period between introduction and implementation.
The technology agreement—improves and strengthens existing channels for infor-

mation exchange and commercial cooperation in technology trade. It also calls upon
the Korean Government to improve the environment for technology transfer through
stronger enforcement of IPR laws.

The investment agreement—addresses barriers to foreign investment in Korea,
such as land purchase restrictions, the ban on offshore borrowing, and burdensome

government review procedures. The discussions on investment have led to plans by
the new Korean administration to make major improvements to Korea's investment
climate over the next few years.

In addition, NTIA helped to negotiate the U.S.-Korea comprehensive tele-

communications trade agreement of 1992 and is active in its implementation stages.
NTIA and other U.S. Government agencies meet regularly with Korean tele-

communications officials to improve Korea's equipment authorization program, key
to the success of U.S. telecommunications equipment exporters to Korea. NTIA also

helps inform Korean officials of efficient radio spectrum management techniques
and mobile communications policy reforms in an U.S. Government effort to open Ko-
rea's mobile communications markets to U.S. equipment and services providers.

9. Bilateral Regulatory Discussions

To facilitate trade by removing regulatory barriers, NTIA holds bilateral regu-

latory consultations with various countries in coordination with the Department of

State and the Federal Communications Commission. The discussions involve an ex-

change of information on a variety of topics, including regulatory developments, sat-

ellite issues, ITU and OECD developments, enhanced services, and international ac-

counting rates. General discussions are held approximately twice a year with Ger-

many, France, Canada, Brazil, and Mexico.

Though such consultations, the United States often makes regulatory and spec-
trum coordination arrangements. For example, the United States coordinates cross-

border spectrum use with Canada and Mexico, informs other countries about the

U.S. regulatory process and encourages them to implement aspects of it, such as a

system of public inquiry and participation in voluntary standards organizations. The
U.S. Government also develops work programs and working groups that continue

to address issues brought up during the discussions. Occasionally, further consulta-

tions take place to resolve a specific issue, as was the case with recent discussions

with Canada on satellite news gathering and with the United Kingdom on inter-

national resale of private lines.

B. Promoting U.S. Exports
The Department has a number of programs and resources which it uses to assist

American firms to boost exports. These programs will be described below. In addi-

tion to the programs themselves, the Department is leading a critical effort to

streamline, rationalize and improve the export promotion activities across the Fed-
eral Government, using the vehicle of the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee
(TPCC). The Committee's mandate is to reexamine fundamentally the way in which
the Federal Government interacts with the private sector to boost exports, to exam-
ine how the Government allocates resources to accomplish this task, and to make
recommendations on how firms can be served more efficiently and effectively to gen-
erate exports. In this regard, the TPCC is carefully evaluating each of Commerce's

existing programs, along with those of other agencies. A more detailed description
of the TPCC and the various Commerce programs follows.
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1. TPCC
a. Strategic Plan

Secretary Brown is committed to reinvigorating the TPCC, an interagency group
composed of 19 Government agencies, and making it a more effective vehicle for

interagency cooperation and creativity. The TPCC is developing a Federal Govern-
ment export promotion strategic plan to be submitted to Congress by September 30,

1993, in accordance with the 1992 Export Enhancement Act. This plan will set forth
a coherent, Government-wide export promotion strategy and set of priorities to

guide the implementation of U.S. Government export assistance programs, which

currently number over 150 and are fragmented among more than 10 agencies. It

will propose ways to adapt U.S. Government programs to fit these priorities as well
as a unified budget for U.S. Government export promotion.

In the spirit of the Clinton Administration's "Reinventing Government" initiative,
the TPCC is currently examining ways in which the Federal Government can
streamline its export assistance programs to serve U.S. firms better in their export
efforts. Under the direction of Secretary Brown and Ken Brody, Chairman of the

Export-Import Bank, the TPCC has established three interagency working groups
to scrutinize the ways in which the Federal Government interacts with American
exporters (or potential exporters) and how this interaction can be made more effec-

tive. The groups are Information/Marketing/Counseling/Advocacy, Trade Finance,
and Obstacles to Export.
These groups are examining a series of questions. What information can the Gov-

ernment effectively and efficiently provide to help businesses increase exports? How
can all of the information which the Government collects best be organized so as
to create true "one-stop-shopping"? How can export financing be streamlined and
made available to American exporters to make them more competitive? How can pri-
vate sector lenders be encouraged to reenter the export finance market? In what
ways does Government "get in the way" of exporters, through cumbersome regula-
tions, overly complicated procedures, and other impediments? How should Federal
Government resources be allocated to give American taxpayers the biggest "bang for

the buck" in generating new exports? How can the principles of reinventing govern-
ment best be applied to export promotion efforts?

There are, of course, a host of other questions which must and will be answered
in this process. To effectively address these issues, the working groups have been
participating in an unusual process designed to break down some of the traditional
barriers between Government agencies which can stifle problem solving. Members
of the interagency groups have been meeting almost every day, for three hours per
day, at the Commerce Department in intensive sessions. Working groups members
have "checked their agency affiliations at the door'' and worked together to solve

problems to "expand the realm of the possible," and to fashion a preliminary series
of recommendations which could be integrated into a strategic plan.
The initial intensive discussion period has now ended, with working groups sub-

mitting recommendations within the next few weeks. While these ideas are prelimi-
nary, they do suggest some fundamental changes in the way in which the Federal
Government approaches export promotion. These recommendations will be reviewed
by a deputies group, charged with developing overall TPCC goals and priorities and
coordinating the crafting of the strategic plan in advance of the September 30 dead-
line.

b. Trade Information Center (TIC)

The TIC, a TPCC initiative, was created as a "one-stop shop" for export assistance
and information. The TIC serves as a central access point in the U.S. Government
for U.S. firms seeking export guidance and information on export assistance pro-
grams available through the various Federal agencies. The TIC s staff of trade spe-
cialists guides businesses through the export process and advises them on how to
locate and use Government programs that provide export counseling; international
market research, trade leads, and contact services; export financing; information on,
or participation in, overseas and domestic trade events; and specific market entry/
access information.

Through the TIC, callers can receive free reports and statistics from the comput-
erized National Trade Data Bank (NTDB), which contains over 100,000 government
documents related to export promotion and international markets. The TIC's Na-
tional Export Directory (NEC) provides callers with information on export assistance

programs and international contacts at the state and local level, including those pro-
vided by chambers of commerce, trade associations, international banks, and small
business development centers (SBDC).
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Since it opened in May 1991, the TIC has provided counseling to over 85,000 busi-

nesses nationwide on its toll-free number, 1-800-USA-TRADE. Approximately 60

percent of these calls are from small- and medium-sized businesses. Currently, trade

specialists provide information to over 1,100 callers per week, mostly new-to-export
and new-to-market firms. About one-third of the calls are from manufacturers, one-

third from distributors or export trading companies, and the remainder from con-

sultants, service providers, and government or private sector export assistance orga-
nizations. Approximately two-thirds of the calls received are answered in -house.

The TIC supports the goals and mandate of the TPCC in several other ways. Staff

members keep abreast of the trade activities and programs of TPCC member agen-
cies collect and disseminate this information for public use and maintain and update
a computerized calendar of U.S. Government sponsored domestic and overseas trade

events. The Center maintains a database of substantive callers which tracks rel-

evant business and contact information for purposes of client tracking and follow-

up and to prepare reports which are used by TPCC member agencies for program
planning, outreach, and event recruitment.

2. Overview of Department of Commerce Trade Promotion Activities

a. Organizational Responsibilities

Primary responsibility for export promotion within the Department lies with the

ITA. Within ITA, the three units dedicated to export promotion, described below, are

U.S. and Foreign Commercial Service (US&FCS), Trade Development (TD) and
International Economic Policy (IEP).

i. U.S.&FCS
This unit is often the first line of contact, support, and service delivery for U.S.

companies in over 65 cities in the United States and 68 countries throughout the

world. Via these "front-line" offices, the Department is able to deliver individualized

service to various types of U.S. companies. Large, experienced companies are most
often assisted through such activities as in-country counseling, assistance in making
government and private sector contacts, and high-level advocacy when, for example,
bidding on major projects. Smaller, less experienced firms, which are the target cli-

entele of the Department's outreach efforts, are assisted through export counseling
and a variety of information products and contact services.

ii.TD
ITD is responsible for the development of industry-specific trade data and analy-

ses used in policy formulation and export promotion planning and for the promotion
and recruitment of industry-specific trade events and other promotional efforts. Pro-

gram emphasis is on customer-driven products and services designed to enhance
U.S. competitiveness. TD is currently developing a more strategic focus for export
events and other promotion efforts which concentrates on those industries and prod-
ucts which offer the best potential for a substantial impact on the balance of trade

and job creation and/or have a compelling need for U.S. Government involvement
and support. TD is also expanding and improving its relations with industry asso-

ciations, to determine better target industries and coordinate promotional efforts.

iiLIEP
In conjunction with its role as the primary trade policy arm of the ITA, IEP plays

an important role in regional and country-specific business counseling, advocacy,
and outreach. ffiP is the Department's source for information on trade potential for

U.S. products in specific countries. DSP desk officers are responsible for preparing

comprehensive event marketing packages which provide both the background infor-

mation for recruitment efforts and market justification for U.S. company participa-
tion. Individual country desk officers, plus several regional business information

centers, highlight new opportunities for trade and investment. These specialists look

at the needs of an individual firm wishing to sell in the full context of that country's

economy, laws, trade policies, and social and political situation.

Other "agencies" within the Department engaged in important export promotion
activities, include:

iv. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA)
NOAA is playing a key role in the development of an interagency strategy to ex-

f»and
exports of U.S. products and services incorporating environmental technologies

see below). In addition, NOAA has a MOU with ITA to promote the export of U.S.

seafood through US&FCS. The main component of this cooperative effort is two For-

eign Commercial Service nationals (in Brussels and Tokyo) who promote U.S. sea-

food interests in Europe and Japan. These fishery specialists, whose costs are borne

by NOAA, conduct market research and provide counseling and trade leads to U.S.
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companies that want to sell to these markets. The National Marine Fisheries Serv-

ice provides valuable information on export markets to interested firms and orga-
nizes trade shows in cooperation with the Department of Agriculture.

v. National Institute of Standards and Technology
NIST promotes U.S. exports through its efforts to harmonize international product

standards. In recognition of the importance of standards and assessment activities

as they relate to trade opportunities for U.S. industry, NIST's Office of Standard
Services maintains liaisons with domestic and international organizations concerned
with standardization and related measurement and conformity assessment activi-

ties. In addition, the Office provides
a wide variety of information to United States

exporters on foreign trade-related technical standards.

vi. Bureau of Export Administration (BXA)
BXA's Office of Export Licensing, Exporter Counseling Division, provides outreach

assistance through telephone inquiries, in-house consultations and seminars on is-

sues relating to export controls. This unit, together with BXA's regional and field

offices, provides exporters crucial information to allow them the opportunity to ex-

port with knowledge, confidence and ease. In FY 1992, the BXA offices answered
over 290,000 inquiries. This figure is expected to rise further in FY 1993. While tele-

phone inquiries are the major source by which exporters obtain information on the

export regulations, they are not the only source. In FY 1992, approximately 10,000
business representatives attended BXA industry outreach programs throughout the

United States and overseas.

b. Basic Trade Promotion/Facilitation Activities Advocacy

i. Advocacy
Secretary Brown is leading the Commerce Department effort to provide strong,

Proactive
advocacy support to U.S. firms competing for major contracts overseas,

he crucial importance of advocacy is unquestionable in light of the expanding op-

portunities present in profitable, but highly competitive, overseas markets in such

areas as telecommunications, aerospace, and construction/infrastructure. Tradition-

ally, the Governments of Japan, Korea, and several EC countries have been much
more aggressive advocates for their corporate nationals than the U.S. Government.
For example, the British and French Governments are well-known for scheduling
state visits to promote their countries' firms abroad. To ensure that U.S. commercial
interests are fully represented abroad, Secretary Brown will play a more active role

in advocacy. As described below, he will not hesitate to travel to the far reaches of

the globe to express the U.S. Government's strong support for U.S. businesses.

The advocacy support offered by the Commerce Department will be comprehen-
sive, involving industry and country specialists here in Washington, commercial offi-

cers posted overseas, and senior Department officials, including the Secretary. Im-

portantly, the Department will strive to be more proactive. Previously, much of the

advocacy provided by senior U.S. officials was conducted at the final stage of the

bidding process to counteract pressure by other foreign governments. In some cases,

this timing may have been appropriate. In many cases earlier intervention, how-

ever, would have been more effective. The Department is committed to working with

the private sector to determine the optimal timing of U.S. Government advocacy.
The types of advocacy provided by the Department are:

Secretarial (and Senior Department Officials) Support: The Secretary will

be an extremely active advocate Tor U.S. firms competing abroad. In May 1993, Sec-

retary Brown demonstrated his strong commitment to advocacy by travelling to

Saudi Arabia to express his ardent support for U.S. companies bidding on aerospace
and telecommunications contracts there, worth more than $5 billion and $3 billion

respectively. These contracts, if secured by U.S. firms (even in part), will support
thousands of jobs here at home. The Secretary plans to make many such trips in

the future and, together with senior Department officials, will seize
every appro-

priate opportunity to express strong support for U.S. firms competing abroad.

Industry/Country Specialist Support: Washington-based industry and country
trade specialists play an important advocacy role through informing U.S. companies
of fast-breaking major project opportunities and by working with overseas posts and
senior Department officials to identify appropriate

courses of action in support of

U.S. bidders on major projects. Through their relationships with foreign government
representatives, country specialists "lobby" for U.S. business interests on an ongoing
basis and relay U.S. Government concerns as related to individual projects.
US&FCS Officer Support: Overseas, our commercial officers use their commer-

cial expertise and their positions as U.S. diplomats to offer a wide
variety

of assist-

ance to U.S. companies. Posts provide diplomatic support to U.S. firms bidding on
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major projects and local government procurement as well as asserting U.S. Govern-
ment policy on a wide variety of market access issues. Our officers work in concert
with the Ambassador and other U.S. Government agencies at post. Advocacy work
also includes extensive dispute resolution efforts conducted on behalf of individual
U.S. firms.
To monitor the effectiveness of the Department's advocacy program, ITA has es-

tablished a database which will track U.S. advocacy activities and outcomes.

ii. Business Counseling
The Department is committed to providing the U.S. private sector with high-qual-

ity, individualized business counseling as a Dasic component of our support system.
ITA, as well as other Commerce units, provides U.S. companies with a wide variety
of in-depth advice and information based on staff experience, market research, and
contact with U.S. and foreign private sector and foreign government representatives.
An integrated "team approach" to business counseling and client support is en-

couraged through interaction between domestic field offices Washington-based in-

dustry and country specialists, and overseas posts. US&FCS domestic trade special-
ists focus on assisting "infrequent exporters" to develop and implement effective ex-

port marketing strategies for their products. Their activities are complemented by
the industry and country specific expertise of the TD industry specialists and IEP
country desk officers; and by other Commerce agencies such as BXA, NOAA, United
States Travel and Tourism Administration (USTTA), and NIST. US&FCS foreign
service officers provide companies with information, advice, and business contacts
to help them to understand and succeed in local overseas markets. Counseling is

also provided to local host-country firms to assist them in contacting U.S. firms.

During FY 1992, domestic field offices held over 53,000 counseling sessions. Over-
seas posts held over 48,000 counseling sessions with U.S. companies and over
78,000 with local host-country firms.

iii. Information Products/Contact Services
The Department's business counseling efforts are complemented and enhanced by

a wide variety of information products and formal contact services. These services,
which are administered by the US&FCS, are geared toward providing U.S. compa-
nies, and in particular "infrequent exporters, with detailed country and industry-
specific marketing information designed to assist them in determining which mar-
kets to target for their products and how to be competitive in them; and to provide
them with individualized assistance in locating agents/distributors and/or end-users
for their products.
Formalized services include export contact lists, agent searches, credit checks,

customized
in-country appointment schedules, and customized market research

(other market research products are discussed below). Given the integral importance
of these products to our overall export promotion effort, a high priority is placed on
maintaining and improving product quality.
One of the most popular programs is the Agent Distributor Service (ADS). In FY

1992 alone, the Department produced over 4,000 ADS's for U.S. companies. In one
successful case, our US&FCS London office received an ADS request from Laticrete
International of Betany, Connecticut, seeking a distributor for its high-strength in-

stallation system for ceramic tiles and stones. Through the ADS search, four British
firms expressed interest, and Laticrete was able to negotiate a distribution agree-
ment with one of them. Laticrete estimates the value of this contract at $250,000
to $500,000 per year.

iv. Market Research

Timely and accurate market information is essential to increasing the competi-
tiveness of U.S. companies. Given the crucial role which market research plays in

strategic marketing, the Department accords the highest priority to the development
and dissemination of international market research. Primary emphasis is on the

provision of product/country-specific information.

Industry Subsector Analyses (ISA): These reports are designed to meet the
needs of targeted U.S. companies through providing detailed market analysis of in-

dustry subsectors in overseas markets. During FY 1993, ISA production has more
than trebled, to over 1,000 reports annually. Based on quality surveys, end-users
show high satisfaction with ISA's in the areas of timeliness (94 percent); clarity and
understandability (92 percent); and accuracy (90 percent).
Best Markets: These reports, designed to assist companies in their strategic

planning, provide rank orderings of the markets with the greatest potential for ex-

port sales in a given sector. Supporting data on import and total market size,

growth rates, receptivity, and market barriers and competition are included to per-
mit cross-country comparisons.
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Alert Reports/International Market Insights (IMI): This is an intensive effort
to "capture" time sensitive market insight information (e.g., upcoming major
projects, changing market access conditions) which comes in via cable from overseas

posts and disseminate it to U.S. business. During the first six months of FT 1993,
2,284 reports were developed, almost a 320 percent increase over the same period
in FY 1992. These reports are loaded daily onto the Economic Bulletin Board (EBB)
for immediate access by district offices and the business community.
Trade Opportunity Program (TOP): The TOP is designed to provide U.S. com-

panies with high quality leads on private and public sector tenders in overseas mar-
kets. To assist domestic offices in identifying good opportunities for client firms, a
daily listing is available via electronic mail. Harmonized System codes have now re-

placed by standard industrial codes (SIC), bringing TOPs in line with worldproduct
identification standards. Over 6,490 TOP reports were produced during FY 1992.

Surveys of end-users indicate high satisfaction with accuracy (92 percent); timeli-
ness (89 percent); scope of coverage (88 percent); and clarity (88 percent).

v. Databases
Accurate and up-to-date databases are essential to the wide dissemination and ef-

fective use of market reports and other information products created by the Depart-
ment and other U.S. Government agencies. They are also the essential tool for the
development of statistical data used Dy Commerce, other U.S. Government agencies,
and private/public sector partners in the planning of targeted export promotion sup-
port programs.
National Trade Data Bank (NTDB): The NTDB, created pursuant to the Omni-

bus Trade and Competitiveness Act of 1988 and administered by the Department's
Economics and Statistics Administration (ESA), is an important centralized source
of the international market research and other information products produced by
TPCC member agencies. The NTDB currently contains over 100,000 documents. In-
cluded in this figure are various market research reports prepared by the Depart-
ment and a Foreign Traders Index (FTI) of over 40,000 overseas contacts. The num-
ber of Commerce market research reports available on NTDB has increased by 93
percent, from 3,691 to 7,172, during the past two years. Future efforts include ongo-
ing improvement in the quality and timeliness of information and the updating and
inclusion of approximately 125,000 additional company records. U.S. companies can
now access the NTDB through any of the domestic field offices, overseas posts, and
the TIC.
Economic Bulletin Board (EBB): The EBB, also administered by ESA, is used

to disseminate the time-sensitive IMPs, alert reports, and TOP. This on-line service

provides this information directly to domestic offices and to a growing number of
individuals, private companies, state and local government offices, and information
"retailers."

Exporter Data Base (EDB): The EDB, a joint Census Bureau/ITA project also

developed pursuant to the Export Enhancement Act, provides statistical data on
U.S. exporters to Commerce and other TPCC member agencies and public/private
sector partners to assist them in resource allocation and more effective development
of targeted export promotion programs. Based on information acquired through mil-
lions of shipping documents, the EDB makes available such figures as the number
and size of U.S. exporters, the distribution of exporters by industry, the geographic
distribution of exporters by state and metropolitan area, and the shares of U.S. ex-

ports attributable to small, medium or large companies. Current focus is on dissemi-
nation and use of data to TPCC member agencies and partners.

vi. Trade Events/Market Promotion Services
The Department will continue to support and organize a variety of trade events

and other marketing services. Increasing emphasis will be placed on events which
encourage new-to-market companies, on industries and markets which offer best

prospects for U.S. firms, and on areas where U.S. Government support and initia-

tive is considered to be crucial to the competitiveness of U.S. firms.
TD coordinates and recruits a large number of country-specific trade missions,

matchmaker delegations, and catalogue events directed at targeted regional mar-
kets. In cooperation with the overseas posts, they also help to organize and recruit

participants for major trade fairs. Future efforts will focus on events in critical in-

dustry areas. The Department's overseas posts plan and implement the in-country
programs of TD-organized events, organize and recruit U.S. companies for participa-
tion in other events in their countries, and organize groups of foreign buyers to at-
tend major trade shows in the United States. The Department also supports the

promotion of new U.S. products and services through its "Commercial News USA"
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which is distributed to an estimated 657,000 foreign companies and public sector en-
tities.

Through the Department's office of Export Promotion Services (EPS), increasing
emphasis is being placed on support to private show organizers through the Trade
Fair Certification Program. EPS and overseas posts also support the effort of pri-

vate/public partners through the Certified Trade Mission Program and the organiza-
tion of multistate catalog exhibitions. One recent success is "EXPO PAPER ASIA,"
held in Tokyo, May 11-13. EPS, TD, and US&FCS/Tokyo worked closely with the
certified organizer of the event, E.J. Krause and Associates, to recruit U.S. paper
and paper product producers. A total of 37 companies participated in the show, with
total estimated off-the-floor sales of $1.2 million and estimated downstream sales of

$15 million.

3. Export Promotion Efforts Targeted at Regions of High Opportunity

a. Latin America
Economic and commercial developments throughout Latin America and the Carib-

bean have opened the door to increased opportunities for U.S. companies. Latin
America continues to be our fastest growing export market with annual growth over
the past five years averaging 16.5 percent. In 1992 alone, U.S. exports grew by 21

Bercent.
The United States commands 43 percent market share in Latin America.

LS. investment in the Americans amounts to $60.2 billion.

Promotion of Exports to Mexico: ITA is actively engaged in assisting U.S.
firms which sell to Mexico—our fastest growing export market. Total merchandise
exports to this country in 1992 were up 22 percent to a record $40.6 billion, three
times their levels as recently as 1986. While 1993 may not quite approach last

year's impressive growth rate, Mexico will likely to continue to be a stellar market
for U.S. products, boosting exports to the $47—48 billion range. ITA's Office of Mex-
ico implements several export promotion programs, including:
• Flash Facts: Businesses make over 1,000 requests each week to "Flash Facts," an
automated information system accessible (at no charge) through a fax, which is

available to businesses 24 hours a day, seven days a week. The system contains
over 80 documents including NAFTA updates, the latest changes in Mexican im-

port regulations, and key government contacts.
• One-on-One Counseling: Over 100 firms a day consult with our trained desk offi-

cers on matters ranging from NAFTA phase out schedules to advice on market
approaches.

• Minority Outreach Program: This ongoing program informs the minority business

community about opportunities in Mexico. Last year the staff led the first minor-

ity trade mission to Mexico and held a series of conferences around the United
States for over 700 minority firms on how to export to Mexico. In February 1993,
40 minority firms participated in a trade mission to Mexico.

• Major Projects Database: The office operates an identification and tracking system
for major Mexican infrastructure projects and government procurement opportuni-
ties, to which U.S. firms have access.

• The office coordinates outreach to private sector organizations representing large,
small and minority-owned U.S. companies and maintains a database of Mexico-
related public events across the country.

• Environmental Business Committee: This Committee matches U.S. companies
selling environmental technology and equipment with potential Mexican pur-
chasers (including private firms and government representatives) through semi-

nars, trade shows, and missions. An offshoot of this committee, the Small and Mi-

nority Environmental Enterprise Project, helps over 100 minority environmental
firms export to Mexico by providing trade leads and other market information.

• Chamber-to-Chamber Linkages: The Office of Mexico facilitates direct linkages be-

tween U.S. firms and business groups to their counterpart chambers of commerce
and industry groups throughout Mexico.
Other Promotional Activities Aimed at Latin America: Recognizing increas-

ing trade and infrastructure development opportunities in Latin America and the
Caribbean for U.S. companies stemming from the wave of structural reforms being
introduced in the region, the Department initiated several commercial development
activities:
• Latin America Outreach: The Department has various outreach programs de-

signed to educate the U.S. private sector about Latin America and the Caribbean.
ITA's Office of Latin America (OLA) prepares and distributes, on a regular basis,
an information package on the region and State-by-State Exports to Latin Amer-
ica, a booklet. OLA representatives regularly participate in seminars and con-
ferences pertaining to trade opportunities in the region.
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• Business Counseling: Through the business counseling function, country desk offi-

cers provide specific trade related assistance to U.S. companies interested in ex-

porting to in the region. OLA receives in excess of 12,000 inquiries quarterly.
• Environmental Outreach Program: OLA, with the Environmental Protection

Agency and Trade and Development Agency, recently organized a reverse mission
of Brazilian officials to facilitate U.S. company participation in the cleanup of the

Tiete River in Sao Paulo.
• Energy Outreach Program: Noting quickly developing opportunities resulting from

the privatization of the Argentina gas and electricity sector, OLA, working with
the Trade and Development Agency, organized two reverse trade missions to in-

troduce Argentina officials to US. energy companies.
• Telecommunications Outreach Program: In May 1993, NTIA cosponsored the

'Informatics in the Americas" conference in Miami. The conference brought to-

gether Latin American purchasers and users of information services and support
equipment with U.S. service providers, users, and manufacturers of relevant

equipment to discuss existing barriers to the widespread deployment of informa-
tion services in Latin America and the Caribbean. In July 1993, NTIA will co-

chair a regional Latin America telecommunications summit in Venezuela, which
will provide U.S. Government and industry representatives the opportunity to

meet with senior telecommunications officials from the major Latin American
countries to discuss the benefits of a more liberalized regulatory philosophy and
to identify major upcoming telecommunications infrastructure initiatives in the

region.
• Conference Series on Privatization: This ongoing conference series conducted with

f>rivate

sector multipliers is designed to highlight opportunities to U.S. companies
rom privatization in the Americans and to bring together U.S. and Latin Amer-
ican public and private sector representatives. To date, the conference series has
focused on the energy, environment, and financial services sectors and a full

schedule of events are planned for the coming year.

Latin America/Caribbean Business Development Center: The Department of

Commerce, in cooperation with the U.S. Agency for International Development
(ALD), has established the Latin America/Caribbean Business Development Center
to support promote U.S. exports to the region. The Center, working closely with
AID's Latin America/Caribbean Office of Trade and Investment, offers an array of

export assistance including:
• Business Counseling—Consultations with Center staff help identify particular
markets and find programs tailored to the specific business concerns of U.S. firms.

• Matchmaking—Through coordination with Commerce and A.I.D. officers in the re-

gion, the Center draws upon U.S. and foreign contacts to match specific trading
or investment objectives with those of regional businesses.

• Workshops/Symposia/Conferences—The Center sponsors informative programs
featuring experts on topics such as the regional commercial environment, U.S.
Government regulations and services, and how to conduct business abroad.

• Business Development Missions—Missions to the region and reverse missions to

the United States are organized to provide support for businesses seeking to con-

clude trade or investment contracts.
• Publications—The Center publishes guidebooks for prospective traders and inves-

tors as well as the LAIC Business Bulletin featuring news of the region, business

leads, and opportunities for investment and joint ventures. Additionally, the Cen-
ter publishes information on financing opportunities and analyses of trade and in-

vestment barriers.

b. Pacific Rim
The world's fastest growing economies are in the Pacific Rim, representing tre-

mendous buying power for US. goods and services. Currently our largest regional
market, the region absorbs over one-third of U.S. exports, supporting over 2.4 mil-

lion U.S. jobs. Trade with the United States is double U.S. trade with the EC. Ex-

port opportunities in infrastructure development alone for the next two decades will

surpass one trillion dollars. With a combined GDP of over $5 trillion, the average
growth rate in the region in 1992 was 7 percent (excluding Japan). By the year
2000, regional GDP will equal that of North America and surpass that of the EC.

Japan Corporate Program: The Japan Corporate Program is a Department of

Commerce initiative to bolster U.S. exports to Japan. The program is part of the

Department's long-term efforts to help U.S. companies compete more effectively in

Japan. Nineteen companies participate in the pilot program begun in 1991. Compa-
nies selected reflect a cross-section of small, medium, and large firms in a variety
of industry sectors across the United States. Some are new to the Japanese market,
and some already have exporting experience there.
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The Japan Corporate Program is unique in that it requires a long-term commit-

ment from the participating companies. As part of their five-year commitment, the

companies arrange a minimum of four visits a year to Japan, including at least two

by their chief executives; publish their product literature in Japanese; participate
in at least one trade promotion event in Japan each year; and modify products as

needed to enhance sales in Japan.
The Department works closely with these firms providing them with market data,

arranging introductory meetings with prospective Japanese buyers, and recommend-

ing market development strategies. It also helps with problems involving standards,

trademarks, patents, and other nontariff barriers that block market access.

The Department monitors the progress of the firms and incorporates the knowl-

edge it gains from the Japan Corporate Program into its counseling services to U.S.

business. The program is intended to have a multiplier effect and increase opportu-
nities for all U.S. business.

Ultimately, the Department believes that the program will influence Japan's per-

ception of American firms' ability to compete and U.S. business' perception about

the prospects for entering the Japanese market.

The services provided to the firms in the Japan Corporate Program are available

to all U.S. firms through the ITA.

Japan Export Information Center: The Japan Export Information Center

(JEIC) is the primary contact point in the U.S. Department of Commerce for busi-

ness counseling and commercial information for American exporters. The JEIC
works intimately with the US&FCS in Japan and the 67 domestic US&FCS district

offices to assist American companies to enter or augment their presence in the Japa-
nese market. The JEIC provides guidance on doing business in Japan, market entry

alternatives, market data and research, product standards and testing require-

ments, intellectual property protection, tariffs, and nontariff barriers.

Promotion of Exports to the Pacific Basin: In 1992, U.S. exports to the Pa-

cific Rim reached $74 billion (excluding China and Japan), a nine percent increase

over 1991. The Department implements the following export promotion programs:

• Pacific Rim Hotline: This automated fax document delivery system is a phone call

away, 24 hours a day, free of charge. Categories include general export informa-

tion, regional information, and country specific information (Australia, Cambodia,

Indonesia, Korea, Laos, Malaysia, New Zealand, Philippines, Singapore, Taiwan,
and Thailand). Since it started in December 1992, the service has received over

10,000 calls.

• Business Counseling: Over 150 firms a day contact ITA's Office of the Pacific

Basin (OPB) on the details of exporting to and investing in the Pacific Basin

economies.
• Seminars and Conferences: OPB staff speak at numerous seminars and con-

ferences throughout the United States and organize seminars on various aspects
of doing business in the Pacific Basin. For example, the Southeast Asia Tele-

communications Conferences, which are cosponsored by NTIA and ITA, are held

approximately every 18 months in a different country in Southeast Asia. The con-

ference is the result of U.S. Government and private sector cooperation to build

U.S. competitiveness in Southeast Asia. Its purpose is to provide a U.S. Govern-

ment sponsored opportunity for senior representatives from the U.S. telecommuni-

cations industry to meet with ministerial level representatives of the six ASEAN
countries to discuss their development needs. The first Southeast Asian Con-

ference occurred in 1988 in Indonesia. Subsequent conferences have been held in

Thailand (1990) and Malaysia (1991). The next conference is scheduled for the fall

of 1993 in Singapore.
• Publications: OPB produces various publications to assist potential U.S. exporters
and investors including overseas business reports and newsletters.

• Business Development Missions: OPB supports missions to the region to provide

support for businesses seeking to conclude trade or investment contracts.

U.S. Asia-Environmental Partnership (US-AEP): The US-AEP addresses eco-

logical degradation and sustainability issues in the Asia-Pacific region by introduc-

ing American environmental technology and experience. It links the resources of

American businesses, nongovernmental organizations, and U.S. Federal, state and
local governments. It is managed by a working group of the TPCC co-chaired by the

Department of Commerce Assistant Secretary for IEP and Agency for International

Development (AID) Assistant Administrator, Bureau for Asia. Members include the

Departments of Commerce, Energy and State, the AID, the Environmental Protec-

tion Agency, the Trade Development Agency and the Export-Import Bank.
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The US-AEP program has four interlocking components: professional and organi-
zational development, technology cooperation, environmental and energy infrastruc-

ture, and biodiversity conservation.

Professional and Organizational Development—The focus of this area is the devel-

opment of environmental professionals and organizations in Asia and the Pacific as
well as expansion of networks between and among environmental professionals and
institutions in the region and businesses, non-governmental organizations and gov-
ernment agencies in the United States. Tactics include: building professional and
trade organization linkages; facilitating short-term training and the exchange of key
personnel; supporting trade and transactionally related training activities as well as
other incentives on a cost-share basis; and fielding environmental action teams.

Technology Cooperation—The focus of this area is the transfer of U.S. environ-
mental goods and services to Asia and the Pacific by assisting private sector market-
ing and business development. Tactics include: identifying Asian market opportuni-
ties for U.S. environmental products and services; linking U.S. environmental firms
with specific market opportunities; promoting U.S. technologies and services to

Asian buyers; educating U.S. business about U.S. export and foreign import regula-
tions.

Environmental and Energy Infrastructure—The focus of this area is U.S. business
activities that supply environmental technologies, goods, services, management, and
related finance in support of publicly sponsored environmental infrastructure

projects in Asia and the Pacific. Tactics include: identifying and tracking specific en-
vironmental infrastructure projects; coordinating the application of appropriate U.S.
Government technical and financial resources; identifying U.S. state ana local gov-
ernment, foreign government, nongovernmental and private technical and financial

resources; and enhancing the range and quality of all these resources.

Biodiversity Conservation—The focus of this area is to assist the people of Asia
and the Pacific to preserve, analyze and use their unique and valuable natural for-

est and marine resources commercially while conserving the region's biodiversity.
Tactics include: undertaking site specific demonstration activities that link con-
servation and development toward the goal of enhancing economic benefits to indig-
enous cultural communities; and communicating the results to interested parties
and policy makers.

c. Eastern Europe/NIS
The countries of Eastern Europe and the NIS are striving to effect a profound

transformation into modern, market-driven economies. The region, requiring mas-
sive improvement to its industry and infrastructure, encompasses more than 400
million consumers and offers an enormous, largely untapped, potential market for

U.S. exports. Though neither the United States nor Eastern Europe/NIS figures yet
as a major trading partner of the other, the trend is clearly upward. U.S\ exports
to Eastern Europe increased 25 percent from 1989 to 1991 and then shot up 55 per-
cent in 1992 alone, reaching $1.9 billion. U.S. exports to the NIS, after falling from
1989 to 1991, began to climb in 1992, reaching $3.6 billion. Nearly half of the 1992
gain in exports to the region was composed of manufactured goods.
Special American Business Intern Training (SABIT): is a cooperative, cost-

sharing program of U.S. Government and the private sector to bring business execu-
tives and scientists from the former Soviet Union for three- to six-month internships
with American companies. This program teaches these managers and scientists how
to operate in a market economy. American businesses also develop market contacts
once their interns return home. To date, SABIT has made awards to U.S. firms to

train 233 people from the NIS.
Consortia of American Businesses in Eastern Europe (CABEE): This pro-

gram provides grant funds to help defray the costs of opening, staffing, and operat-
ing U.S. consortia offices in Eastern Europe.
The consortia are nonprofit organizations which promote U.S. goods and services.

The members of these consortia are for profit U.S. firms interested in trade with
Eastern Europe.

In October 1991, the Department announced the award of five grants totaling $2.5
million. The grants, each $500,000, must be matched by non-Federal resources. The
five grantees include the American Building Products Export Council, Food Process-

ing Machinery and Supplies Association, Telecommunications Industry Association,
and the Water Environment Federation.
The nonprofit grantees have established eight U.S. commercial offices in Eastern

Europe: three in Warsaw, two in Prague, two in Budapest, and one in Sofia.
CABEE offices are staffed with knowledgeable in-country individuals experienced

with the industries that they represent. Through these offices, the consortia are cur-
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rently providing valuable business services for the U.S. member firms. These firms

view the offices as their representatives in Eastern Europe.
All CABEE consortia have expressed a commitment to sustain their commercial

operations beyond the three-year grant expenditure period. The consortia originally
formed under the nonprofit umbrella of the Water Environment Federation is cur-

rently being restructured. A number of nonprofit organizations, including
—Coalition

for International Environmental Research and Assistance (CIERA)—working toward
this end. It is likely that this consortium will expand beyond its original structure

to include additional nonprofit support organizations.
Consortia of American Businesses in the NIS (CABNIS): Building on the

success of the CABEE program, in July 1992 Commerce initiated CABNIS. To help
U.S. firms access the markets of the former Soviet Union, grants through the

CABNIS program will go to open consortia offices there. Staff at these offices will

serve as representatives of the member firms.

The CABNIS program will serve as a venue for U.S. exporters who otherwise
would be unable to enter such an evolving and complex market on their own. Under
the program, U.S. firms will be in a position to pool their commercial expertise and
other resources to gain a foothold in the former Soviet republics, encourage two-way
trade and the process ofprivatization.
On March 5, 1993, Secretary Brown announced four new grantees under the

CABNIS program. Grantees for the program, including the two already announced
in October, are as follows: American Building Products Export Council (andjoint re-

cipient, Home Builders Institute), Washington, D.C.; American Graduate School of

International Management, Glendale, AZ; Food Processing Machinery and Supplies
Association, Alexandria, VA; Semiconductor Equipment and Material International,
Mountain View, CA; Telecommunications Industry Association, Washington, D.C.;
and World Trade Center Association Orange County, Irvine, CA.
The nonprofit grantees will establish U.S. commercial offices in Moscow, Russia.

Several plan to establish satellite offices in St. Petersburg, Russia and Kiev,
Ukraine. All CABNIS consortia have expressed a commitment to sustain their com-
mercial operations beyond the three-year grant expenditure period.
Business Information Service for the NIS (BISNIS): Established June 1992,

BISNIS is a one-stop shop for companies trying to obtain assistance selling in the

NIS market. It maintains current information on trade regulations and legislation,
defense conversion opportunities, market data, NIS government and industry con-

tacts, trade promotion events, and sources of financing. BISNIS responds to over

4,000 queries a month and prepares three regular publications to update business

on market developments, possible trade ana partnership contacts, and business

leads. These publications are:

• "The BISNIS Bulletin," which reports on current NIS market developments and

government programs supporting trade and investment in the region;
• "Search for Partners," which identifies NIS enterprises seeking U.S. business

partners; and
• Commercial Opportunities," which highlights time-sensitive trade leads in the

NIS.

BISNIS also has a 24-hour automated flashfax system through which U.S. compa-
nies can receive information on doing business in the NIS via fax. In addition, it

is setting up an overseas network with a local employee at U.S. embassies, including
US&FCS posts, and consulates in the NIS. These employees, communicating di-

rectly with BISNIS via stand-alone computers hooked into the INTERNET EMAIL
system, will transmit commercial leads and information that they obtain overseas.

Eastern Europe Business Information Center (EEBIC): Opened January
1990, EEBIC was the first of the centers created to help businesses unravel the

complexity of doing business in the former Eastern Bloc. Since its opening, EEBIC
staffers have handled more than 100,000 calls from the business community. The
Center can be of assistance to a wide variety of inquirers: small- and medium-sized

companies interested in exporting or in joint ventures; firms with questions about

financing, export licensing, or trade promotion opportunities; and foundations or in-

dividuals interested in providing various types of assistance to Eastern Europe.
To respond to these inquiries, the Center is stocked with a wide range of publica-

tions on doing business in Eastern Europe. Many are available directly from EEBIC;
some are distributed through the National Technical Information Service (NTIS).
These include information on:

• Economic outlook in Eastern Europe;
• Lists of potential trade partners;
• Eastern European investment regulations and incentives;
• Priority industry sectors in Eastern Europe;
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• Upcoming seminars and conferences;
• Upcoming trade promotion events; and
• Other U.S. Government programs to support private enterprise, trade, and invest-

ment.

EEBIC disseminates information on and encourages the development of proposals
for the enterprise funds for Poland, Hungary, Czechoslovakia, and Bulgaria. It also

serves as a referral point for programs of voluntary assistance to the region.
Under a U.S. Government program begun in 1991, EEBIC is seeking to increase

the involvement of small- ana medium-sized U.S. companies in Eastern Europe. In
that regard the Center issues a service entitled "Eastern Europe Looks for Part-

ners," alerting companies on EEBIC's mailing list to specific East European oppor-
tunities in the energy, environment, agribusiness, telecommunications, and housing
sectors.

American Business Center (ABC) Program: The mission of the ABC Program
is to facilitate a rapid expansion of U.S. trade and investment with the NIS, particu-

larly involving small- and medium-sized U.S. firms which are currently under rep-
resented in the NIS due to the difficult business conditions there. By establishing
ABC's in major NIS commercial centers, we offer critical business services to U.S.
business visitors. ABC's offer business travelers an office away from home. In these

countries, where office services are still fairly primitive, American business people
can get access to office space, a fax machine, a personal computer, and other serv-

ices on a user-fee basis. Based on the successes of the pilot center in Warsaw, Po-

land, and the authorization of the Freedom Support Act, seven more centers are
scheduled to open this year in Russia, Ukraine, Kazakhstan, and Uzbekistan. Five
additional ones are planned for next year. Commerce is obtaining guidance from the
U.S. private sector on all aspects of the ABC program.
Trade Promotion Programs: Since President Yeltsin's 1992 visit to the United

States, the Department is organizing or sponsoring more than 20 trade promotion
events with NIS countries, including trade missions, exhibits, and reverse missions
in areas of food processing, telecommunications, aerospace, oil refining and petro-
chemicals, and healthcare. Similar levels of activity are ongoing for Eastern Europe
as well.

The U.S. Government-Health Industry Partnership Program (UHIPP): Re-
ceives special emphasis because of the extreme health care needs in the NIS in the
areas of medical equipment, health services, and pharmaceutical. The program
hosts a series of business roundtables and business development missions. A devel-

opment mission went to Moscow and the Tatarstan region last year, and a similar
mission is planned to the Ukraine this June. In addition, the program has sponsored
events in Washington, D.C., Charleston, South Carolina, and San Diego, California.
U.S.-Russia Defense Conversion Subcommittee (DCS): Established in June

1992, DCS facilitates the U.S. private sector's efforts to participate in Russian de-

fense conversion initiatives. The DCS is an integral component of the U.S.-Russia

BDC, co-chaired by the Secretary of Commerce and the Russian Minister of Foreign
Economic Relations. The DCS has the following objectives:
• collect and disseminate information;
• identify and address obstacles to U.S. firms participation in Russian defense con-

version initiatives; and
• facilitate contacts between potential business partners.

A primary focus to date has been the publication of the Russian Defense Business

Directory by Commerce's BXA. This directory is a compilation of information on the

leading Russian conversion opportunities for dissemination to the U.S. private sec-

tor. The
directory

identifies obstacles to Russian defense conversion, and relevant
U.S. and Russia legislation affecting such investments.

d. The EC
The EC is a significant export market for U.S. manufacturers, accounting for $103

billion of U.S. exports in 1992—nearly 30 percent of our global total. About half of
all sales of U.S. subsidiaries overseas are in Europe—about 600 million annually.
U.S. exports to the EC doubled since 1985 in response to economic growth stimu-
lated in part by expectations regarding the EC internal market program.
The EUROpportunity Program: To assist small- and medium-sized firms

take advantage of the emerging market opportunities in Western Europe,
ITA has initiated an EURopportunity Program. EURopportunity highlights
the advantages of exporting to Europe. Inexperienced U.S. firms are of-

fered intensive counseling assistance by country desk officers in ITA's EEP
unit. Firms are also provided with important information on the European
economy, exchange rates and European customs.
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This individualized marketing assistance includes extensive market research in-

formation, specific details on the best marketing approach in Europe for each prod-

uct, and recommendations on utilizing the export promotion assistance of Com-
merce's US&FCS. Information is also provided on duties, value-added taxes, and
other trade regulations affecting U.S. exports to Europe.
Single Internal Market Information Service: ITA initiated a "Single Internal

Market Information Service" (SIMIS) as a central contact point to publicize EC mar-
ket opportunities and advise and assist U.S. companies on how to do business in

the EC's Internal Market. SIMIS reaches more than 24,000 companies per year with
detailed expert advice and information about commercial and legal changes in the

EC market. A major focus is to get smaller and medium-sized U.S. firms to expand
their sales to EC countries, taking advantage of EC market-opening moves.
SIMIS staff maintain a comprehensive

database of EC directives and regulations
as well as copies of specialized documentation published by the European Commis-

sion, the U.S. Government and the private sector. SIMIS staff track EC technical

regulations and standards related to the internal market and provide information

to exporters on standards and technical requirements, including certification re-

quirements.
SEMIS offers U.S. exporters a variety of services, including a basic information

packet on EC 1992; a quarterly newsletter, Europe Now; specialized guides to EC
legislation; information on EC duties, taxes, and customs requirements; informa-

tional seminars; and individual business counseling.
SIMIS staff field business inquiries on EC Single Market issues and refer inquir-

ies to various Commerce specialists for additional counseling and assistance. SIMIS
staff also constitute the core of the U.S. Government's interagency efforts on EC
standards, testing, and certification and as such the staff answers more than 15,000
out of the more than 70,000 business inquiries per year on standards-related infor-

mation.
EC92 Hotline: Operated by the NIST, this telephone information service offers

up-to-date details on EC standards and rules of origin.

4. Export Promotion Activities Aimed at U.S. Products Which Incorporate Critical

Technologies

The Department is involved in promoting exports of U.S. products which incor-

S
orate critical technologies. Described below are several initiatives that Commerce
as undertaken to promote exports of critical technologies in areas ranging from en-

ergy and the environment to advanced materials.

a. Energy and the Environment
The Department of Commerce is strongly committed to increasing exports of U.S.

made environmental technologies, products, and services and improving U.S. indus-

try's competitiveness in the growing world market for environmental goods and
services. This market is expected to reach $300 billion by the year 2000. To achieve

this goal, the Secretary has launched an interagency initiative to ensure that mar-
kets for U.S. environmental products are expanded and that U.S. environmental

technologies are aggressively promoted abroad. Representatives from the Depart-
ments of Commerce and Energy, the Environmental Protection Agency and the Ex-

port-Import Bank of the United States have formed a task force to develop this

strategy and to coordinate all Federal agency efforts to market these technologies
to other nations.

In addition to leading the interagency effort in this critical area, the Department
of Commerce is intensifying its efforts to stimulate U.S. exports of environmental

technologies, products, and services. The National Environmental Technologies
Trade Initiative (NETTI), a joint initiative of ITA and NOAA, introduces practical

solutions to environmental problems in countries with no focused program to solve

internal environmental problems. The NETTI is designed to marshall the combined

expertise of the Government and the private sector, working together in partner-

ship, to educate foreign national government and private sector organizations on

how we have addressed our environmental problems, what mechanisms we use to

finance the costs associated with environmental cleanup, and how we manage our

environmental regulatory programs. Another component of this initiative is trade.

The Department brings private sector companies with the technologies and prod-

ucts—the know-how—to meet with potential customers in designated countries to

market their products and help foreign industries meet compliance requirements
from their environmental protection institutions.

NETTI will hold its first trade event in Santiago, Chile in late July/early August
1993. In addition to NETTI, ITA's basic industries sector has organized and led

trade and investment missions to Eastern Europe, Southeast Asia (ASEAN), East
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Asia/Pacific, Mexico, France and Italy. It has also held commercial trade exhibitions
in Mexico, Brazil, and Korea. With US&FCS support, more than 30 environmental
sector trade events have been held since 1990.

b. Information and Communications
Telecommunications: ITA's Office of Telecommunications is heavily involved in

a variety of market development efforts which are intended to promote increased
U.S. exports of telecommunications equipment and services worldwide. These in-

clude participation in the Department's Japan Corporate Program, the preparation
of industry-focused market publications, and trade missions and industry seminars.
The Office distributes a monthly newsletter highlighting major international tele-

communications marketing opportunities to over 400 companies. A number of publi-
cations have been prepared or are being prepared to provide industry-specific

mar-
keting information to U.S. telecommunications companies. These include guides to

telecommunications markets in South America, Asia, and Africa; telecommuni-
cations standards information for major foreign markets; and information on tele-

communications policies and practices in the EC.
The Office of Telecommunications also participates in a cooperative relationship

with the Telecommunications Industry Association to develop and implement mar-
ket development initiatives, such as trade missions, seminars, and training pro-
grams. Working closely

with industry assures that these projects respond to indus-

try's needs and avoid duplication of effort.

The Office participated in two Commerce/industry cosponsored telecommuni-
cations seminars to train US&FCS staff in Latin America and familiarize U.S. tele-

communications companies with Commerce services. The success of these seminars
has generated requests for similar seminars in other regions. Programs focusing on
the EC and the Asia/Pacific region are being planned for 1993 and 1994.

Finally, NTIA and ITA, along with USTR, the State Department, and the Federal
Communications Commission, nave been instrumental in negotiating international
value-added network services (P/ANS) accords with various countries. These bilat-

eral arrangements focus on the use of international leased circuits to permit the

provision and use of IVANS across international borders. P/ANS have become criti-

cal to the efficiency and competitiveness of U.S. business operations on a global
scale. They allow communication between computer networks with different proto-
cols to be connected with each other across international borders, provide a range
of different services and facilitate international trade in goods and services. IVAN
services include on-line databases, data interchange, network management and sup-
port, message and video services.

The negotiation of bilateral IVANS arrangements, strongly supported by U.S. in-

dustry, serves to clarify the foreign regulatory environment regarding the use of
international leased circuits, enabling international service providers and users of
those services to operate in a foreign market with a greater degree of transparency
and certainty. Since 1988, the U.S. nas completed six bilateral accords. They include

agreements with Canada, Japan and Korea (enforceable under the 1988 trade act),
and arrangements with the United Kingdom, Hong Kong, and Germany, which are

nonbinding. Potential candidates for non-binding IVANS arrangements include the

Netherlands, Sweden, and France. Potential candidates for enforceable trade agree-
ments include Brazil, Venezuela, Mexico, Taiwan, Singapore, India, and Spain.
Information Technologies: ITA's Office of Computers and Business Equipment

is actively involved in promoting U.S. exports in this critical sector. The Office's

market development and promotional efforts span the world market and have in-

cluded such unique events as the first trade mission to Kuwait after Desert Storm.
Staff are presently organizing 14 overseas events. Examples include exhibition

booths at Softel/Santiago, Semicon/Yokohama, Systems/Munich and Comdex/Sucesu/
Sao Paulo. The Office has participated in industry-led efforts such as COMPUS '92,
directed at the Japanese Government market, and several supercomputer con-
ferences and exhibitions in Europe and Japan. Trade missions featuring U.S. soft-

ware suppliers have been successfully concluded to Japan, Korea, Taiwan, and

Singapore. Over 70 software firms have been introduced to these markets since
1990. Future software missions will be directed to the United Kingdom, France, and
Italy. As part of the Department's Japan Corporate Program, staff are supporting
the marketing efforts of five computer systems and software companies in the Japa-
nese computer market.
The Office will be working within the framework of the Information Equipment

and Services Subgroup of the U.S.-Russia BDC to identify market opportunities in
the NIS. Planning is underway for computer related events in Russia and Poland.

Staff have also produced a number of popular market information publications,
such as the Guide to Computer Hardware & Software Markets in Latin America,
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The Japanese Artificial Intelligence Market, and a series of compilations of informa-
tion on regional markets, Computer Hardware and Software Markets, Sources of In-

formation. In addition, the circulation of the Office's quarterly "Software Inter-
national" newsletter has grown to more than 4,000 readers.

c Aerospace and Surface Transportation

Aerospace: The Office of Aerospace is committed to increasing exports of U.S.

aerospace and aeronautics products and services and to improving the U.S. aero-

space industry's competitiveness in world markets. In pursuit of these goals, the Of-
fice of Aerospace has developed programs designed to open and create new inter-

national markets for U.S. aerospace products. The Office also organizes and partici-

pates in traditional trade development activities, such as business counseling, trade

missions, trade shows, and industry seminars.
In cooperation with the Aerospace Industry Association (AIA), the Office of Aero-

space organized a meeting of leading aerospace chief executive officers with Sec-

retary Brown and other high-level U.S. Government officials on April 14, 1993 to

brief them on the industrys short- and long-term strategic objectives, focusing on
their trade, technology, and environmental goals. The industry discussed the chal-

lenges it faces in attempting to achieve its objectives, how it will achieve those stra-

tegic goals, and how the U.S. Government can help create an appropriate environ-
ment to foster the industry's competitiveness. As follow-up to this meeting, Sec-

retary Brown addressed the AIA's Board of Governors at its annual meeting in Wil-

liamsburg on May 19, 1993.
A new component of the Office's trade promotion activities is its participation in

the U.S.-Russia BDC, Aerospace Equipment Subgroup. Chaired by the Deputy As-
sistant Secretary for Technology and Aerospace Industries, the Subgroup is working
to increase opportunities for U.S. and Russian aerospace industry cooperation and
commercial development of critical technologies. The Subgroup published The 1993
Russian Aerospace Directory, a comprehensive listing of over 200 Russian aerospace
concerns. This directory provides important contact information for U.S. aerospace
companies in their search for Russian partners and business opportunities. In re-

sponse to industry demand, the Office led an executive aerospace trade mission to

Russia in March 1993 which met with great critical success.

The Office of Aerospace will sponsor a series of trade events in 1993-1994, includ-

ing the USA National Pavilion at the Paris Air Show. The premier aerospace inter-

national trade event for the world aerospace industry, this show provides an impor-
tant forum for U.S. companies to further their international business. Sponsorship
of the USA National Pavilion by the Office of Aerospace supports U.S. aerospace
companies in their efforts to expand their exports. Other aerospace trade activities

planned by the Office of Aerospace for 1993 include sponsoring aerospace product
literature centers at international aerospace trade shows in Canada, Russia, Tai-

wan, and Singapore and an executive trade mission to India.

Automobiles: The Department of Commerce is leading the U.S. Government's ef-

forts to open markets for U.S. automotive products and, at the same time, improve
the industry's ability to capitalize on the opportunities created.

Through the Transportation Machinery MOSS negotiations, the Department's Of-

fice of Automotive Affairs (OAA) has succeeded in obtaining periodically updated,
voluntary company plans from the major Japanese auto makers to enlarge the role

of U.S. parts suppliers in the design of new products. Included in the plans are pur-
chase targets for U.S.-made parts. To help traditional U.S. suppliers take advantage
of the opportunities presented by these actions, the OAA has obtained the coopera-
tion of the Japanese Government to sponsor a series of industry conferences to im-

prove the ability of U.S. firms to access the design-in process of Japanese auto-

motive companies. Dissemination of this and other export-critical information is reg-

ularly provided to the industry by OAA analysts. At the same time, OAA provides
an important venue for U.S. auto parts manufacturers to showcase their products
by sponsoring a U.S. pavilion at the biennial Tokyo Motor Show. Other promotional
efforts of OAA include catalogue shows at other prominent international automotive
shows and trade missions. The effect has been to increase U.S. sourcing by Japanese
firm3 located both in Japan and the United States five-fold since 1985.
On the motor vehicle side, the MOSS talks have lead to separate negotiations

with Government of Japan designed to reduce standards and certification barriers

for U.S.-made vehicles in Japan. The MOSS process has also produced a study joint-

ly funded by the U.S. Government and the government of Japan of barriers to U.S.
vehicles in the Japanese market, which is designed to provided a definitive exam-
ination of the problem by an independent contractor.

In addition, the Department is working with the domestic car manufacturers to

meet the growing demands of global automotive competition. Together, the U.S.
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Government and industry will facilitate, develop, and employ leading-edge tech-

nologies for production of next-generation, environmentally clean, high quality vehi-

cles. This effort is meant to ensure the future prominence of U.S. firms in this im-

portant world market.

d. Biotechnology and Life Sciences

Medical equipment is one of the industries for which the Office of Microelec-

tronics, Medical Equipment and Instrumentation (OMMI) is responsible. The Office

is dedicated to market development programs that promote medical products in

international markets. These programs include working with industry groups in de-

veloping trade missions, events and seminars; participating in the Japan Corporate
Program to help market U.S. medical equipment in Japan; and preparing industry
information reports that effect U.S. exports.
OMMI promotes exports of medical equipment and health care products through

a full schedule of trade missions and exhibitions worldwide, such as the U.S. pavil-
ions at Arab Health/Arab Dentistry Expo, Dubai, U.A.E., in January of 1993, and
at ExpoSaude 1993, Sao Paulo, Brazil, in August 1993. OMMI works with the basic

industries and services sector in administering an AID-funded project, the U.S. Gov-
ernment-Health Industry Partnership Program (UHEPP) for promoting commercial
relations with the NIS health sector. UHIPP assists U.S. firms doing business in

the NIS through trade missions, roundtables, and conferences. UHIPP has enjoyed
great success with over 200 firms participating in its first two seminars and trade

mission, bringing health industry firms together with NIS representatives who need
the advanced medical technology which U.S. firms have to offer. More activities, in-

cluding a trade mission to Ukraine in June 1993, are planned. The director of

OMMI also serves as the Deputy Co-chair for the U.S.-Russia BDC for Medical

Equipment, Supplies and Health Services Subgroup. A meeting of this Subgroup is

planned for September 1993. In addition, OMMI, through the Japan Corporate Pro-

gram, has assisted Candela Laser Corporation to increase its sales in Japan five

percent, reaching $6.3 million in 1992.

OMMI also prepares a yearly U.S. Industrial Outlook chapter on medical equip-
ment and supplies in which OMMI analysts assess the medical equipment industry
to provide information on the international competitiveness and future trends of the

industry.

e. Advanced Materials
On May 10, 1993, ITA's OMMI, launched a comprehensive advanced materials

conference entitled "Advanced Materials—the International Trade Dimension," at

the NIST in Gaithersburg, Maryland. This conference drew the industry's attention

to ITA's trade promotion services and NIST's technology support services. It was co-

sponsored by several of the industry's most prestigious organizations: the Federation
of Materials Societies, the Suppliers of Advanced Composite Materials Association
and the U.S. Advanced Ceramics Association. Participants and the sponsoring orga-
nizations endorsed ITA's proposal

to hold similar conferences in the future.

OMMI is currently analyzing foreign markets that appear to offer the most profit-
able opportunities for U.S. advanced material firms over the next two to three years.

Analysts are also ranking the best prospects for U.S. advanced material products
by country and application. This information will then be used to identify individual

prospective customers, and a schedule of events will be developed, including market-

specific conferences, trade missions and trade exhibitions. We will undertake only
activities that are clearly desired by industry and for which industry expresses its

support. Tentatively, is considering conferences (followed by trade missions) for

Japan, Korea/Malaysia/Taiwan, Western Europe (on an individual country basis

and/or grouping countries, as appropriate) and South America (Argentina, Brazil,
and Chile).

C. Enforcing U.S. Trade Laws
In any competitive environment, true competitive strength and comparative ad-

vantage may not be sufficient to determine the outcome of the contest, unless there
is respect for the rules of the game. The vigorous enforcement of U.S. trade rights,
both through our national laws and with multilateral instruments, is an essential

counterpart to those steps we are taking on other fronts to enhance the competitive-
ness of U.S. businesses and workers.
The Department of Commerce is in the vanguard of this effort. As administrators

of the U.S. antidumping and countervailing duty laws, the Department's Office of

Import Administration in the ITA is engaged daily in the defense of U.S. industries
from the injurious effects of unfair import competition. Moreover, as a consequence
of our enforcement authority for theme laws as well as for section 232 of the Trade

Expansion Act of 1962, we are assisting the survival and recovery of critical U.S.
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industrial sectors through our administration of voluntary export restraint agree-
ments under the President's program for machine tools, as well as our administra-

tion of the U.S.-Japan machine tool cooperation plan and the new U.S.-Japan semi-

conductor arrangement.
Beyond these immediate responsibilities, the Department will continue to provide

essential support to the USTR in enforcing other U.S. trade statutes. For example,
we will actively support efforts made under section 301 of the Trade Act of 1974
to ensure compliance with trade agreements and to eliminate unfair trade practices.
The use of section 301 to address market access barriers is often regarded by U.S.

exporters as a policy measure of last resort, to be employed only when other ave-

nues have been exhausted. ITA routinely works with industry to pursue the initial

approaches to foreign governments to resolve the matter under dispute, whether it

be through representations to the foreign government by U.S. embassy officials on
behalf of the U.S. company or raising the issue in bilateral consultations or multilat-

eral form. If these approaches are unsuccessful, ITA will often work with the indus-

try to "escalate" the issue as necessary and, if appropriate, to support initiation of

a section 301 action, such as occurred in 1992 with respect to People's Republic of

China market access restrictions and Canadian restrictions on U.S. beer exports.
The Department also will continue to participate in the annual determinations of

foreign intellectual property practices under the "Special 301" provisions of the

Trade Act of 1974. This statutory provision requires an annual review and report
to Congress on countries that provide inadequate IPR protection and subsequent ne-

gotiations to improve protection. ITA has worked particularly closely with U.S. in-

dustries concerned with intellectual property (e.g., chemicals, pharmaceuticals, pub-

lishing, entertainment, software, computers, and semiconductors) to identify defi-

ciencies in foreign regulations, and problems in foreign government enforcement ef-

forts. Based on the commercial intelligence developed in conjunction with the pri-

vate sector, we are well-positioned to develop policy recommendations for the imple-
mentation of this statute and negotiating strategies to improve foreign practices.

Finally, the Department will continue to assist in the identification of discrimina-

tory government procurement practices under title VII of the Omnibus Trade and

Competitiveness Act of 1988 and advise the USTR of appropriate remedial action.

This provision of the Act requires an annual review and report to Congress on for-

eign governments which engage in discriminatory procurement practices and man-
dates negotiations to address such practices. ITA is the lead agency supporting

preparation of the report, based on information developed in cooperation with the

business community. ITA country and industry specialists prepare a comprehensive
analysis of foreign government procurement practices, supplemented by anecdotal

insights gathered in the course of our work in support of U.S. companies bidding
for foreign procurement contracts. Therefore, the final determination of which coun-

tries are to be included in the report to Congress, and the subsequent trade policy

to be pursued in response to the problems identified, reflects a significant ITA con-

tribution.

1. Impact of Unfair Trade Practices

Why is enforcement of our trade laws and a policy of aggressively responding to

instances of unfair trade so critical to preserving and enhancing the competitiveness
of U.S. industry? It has long been acknowledged that unfair trade practices, such
as government subsidization of production and trade, can undermine normal market
forces. Government subsidies distort the allocation of resources, undercut economic

efficiency, and flout the laws of comparative advantage by enabling the development
and survival of otherwise uncompetitive industries. Similarly, where there is inter-

national price discrimination (i.e., "dumping"), we often find that the firms engaged
in such practices are able to do so, because they enjoy abnormal market power in

their home markets as a result of other kinds of government behavior (e.g., the tol-

eration or promotion of cartels).

While the macroeconomics impact of these practices is clear enough, they are of

far more than an academic interest to U.S. law-makers and policy-makers because

of the direct adverse impact they have had on some of our nation's key industries.

In formal determinations made under the U.S. antidumping and countervailing duty
laws in only the past several years, the U.S. lumber, semiconductor, steel, uranium,

textile/garment and various office equipment industries (to name only a few) have
all suffered injury as a result of dumped or subsidized import competition. This has
been manifested in the form of suppressed and depressed prices, lost sales, dimin-

ished market shares, falling output, productivity
and capacity utilization, reduced

profits or operating losses, laid-off workers and an insufficient ability to raise capital
and reinvest.
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The European development of the Airbus is another example of how subsidization

can impede the ability of U.S. industry to compete. Private researchers have esti-

mated total governmental support to the members of the Airbus consortium would
have been valued at approximately $26 billion in 1990 had those member companies
had to pay commercial rates for the assistance provided. This assistance has en-

abled Airbus to develop and introduce a family of transport aircraft, to avoid com-
mercial risks, and to gain an advantage over U.S. producers who must bear full

market risks for new civilian aircraft development and production. As a result, Air-

bus' world market share for large transport aircraft has grown from 13 percent in

1981 to 32 percent in 1992, while U.S. aircraft manufacturers' profit margins have
shrunk. Such profit margin reductions, if they persist, will limit U.S. manufacturers'

ability to invest in new technologies necessary for product development and future

competition.
La short, for many industries, the adverse effects of unfair trade can be traced

both to their present state of health and to their ability to compete in the future.

While we cannot reasonably attribute all indications of poor U.S. industrial perform-
ance to unfair trade—just as we cannot claim that it is the sole source of our com-

petitiveness problems—it is clearly an issue which needs to be faced head on if we
are to develop a comprehensive approach toward enhancing UPS industrial competi-
tiveness.

2. Enforcement of the Antidumping (AD) and Countervailing Duty (CVD) Laws

In the absence of vigorous enforcement of the U.S. AD and CVD laws, none of

the injurious consequences to U.S. industries described above could be adequately
addressed. However, because we are committed to such vigorous enforcement of

these laws, the Department of Commerce has instituted measures to offset the inju-

rious unfair trade practice in each of the cases cited above, in addition to many oth-

ers.

Under the AD law, we address situations in which foreign firms are selling goods
in the United States at less than their fair value. To determine whether a product
is being sold at less than fair value, Commerce Department investigators will typi-

cally compare the price at which the product is being sold in the United States to

the price which the same or a similar good is being sold in the domestic market
of the foreign producer/exporter. In cases where such domestic market sales are in-

sufficient or unreliable to use as a basis of comparison, the comparison will be made
with respect to sales to third country markets or to a "constructed value" (i.e., the

costs of producing the product, plus reasonable amounts for general expenses and

profit). If, after adjusting for any differences in the merchandise, quantities pur-
chased and circumstances of sale, the goods sold in the United States are priced
lower than the fair value benchmark, the margin of underpricing is the margin of

dumping. If such dumped imports are found by the International Trade Commission
to be causing or threatening to cause material injury to the U.S. industry which pro-
duces the same good, an AD order is issued instructing the U.S. Customs Service

to collect a special duty in the amount of the dumping margin.
Under the CVD law, we address situations in which foreign governments have

provided subsidies on the production, manufacture or exportation of goods exported
to the United States. Countervailable subsidies generally arise in those instances

where the foreign government has provided a benefit on preferential or commer-

cially inconsistent terms to a specific enterprise or industry or group of enterprises
or industries. These subsidies can take many forms, including direct cash benefits,

credits against taxes and loans with artificially low interest rates. In most CVD
cases, an injury determination along the lines described above for AD cases is also

required before countervailing duties can be imposed.
In both AD and CVD cases, the laws and regulations provide for detailed proce-

dures and standards in order to ensure that the investigation is thorough, impartial
and in full conformity with U.S. international obligations. Each investigation re-

quires (1) the preparation of extensive questionnaires, to be answered by the rel-

evant foreign governments and/or industry, which seek information about foreign

subsidy programs (in CVD cases) and a firm's prices and costs (in AD cases); (2)

the analysis of the questionnaire responses and the verification of such responses
in the foreign country; and (3) the calculation of the dumping or subsidy margin,
which is published in the Federal Register along with a detailed explanation of the

Department's methodology and responses to comments that had been made by the

interested parties in written briefs and oral hearings. Furthermore, once an AD or

CVD order has been issued, the Department provides an opportunity each year
thereafter for an administrative review to be conducted for purposes of updating
duty rates. These reviews follow the same detailed procedures as are followed in in-

vestigations.
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Due to the technical nature of these proceedings, the Department routinely ad-

vises U.S. industries that are considering filing AD/CVD complaints, and in particu-
lar will assist small industries which are less able to afford legal counsel in the ac-

tual preparation of an AD or CVD petition. Despite the complexity of these proceed-
ings, however, their effectiveness has led many U.S. industries to rely heavily on
the AD/CVD laws for relief from unfair import competition. In FY 1993, we estimate
that the Department will process 122 AD and CVD petitions, and will issue 46 AD
orders and 25 CVD orders. Currently, the Department has approximately 270 AD
measures and 80 CVD measures in effect.

D. Strengthening Partnerships to Promote Trade
The Department recognizes that the private sector and state and local govern-

ments are key partners in our efforts to open foreign markets and expand exports.

Through a number of programs, described below, the Department reaches out to

representatives from industry and state and local governments, seeking their views
on how Commerce can most effectively serve the needs of U.S. exporters. These

partnerships not only provide Commerce with valuable insights, and leverage scarce

Federal export promotion dollars.

1. Public-Private Partnerships

a. Market Development Cooperator Program (MDCP)
The MDCP underwrites innovative private sector market development ideas lead-

ing toward a productive pooling of Federal and non-Federal market development re-

sources and the creation of new and lasting Commerce Department/private sector

market development partnerships.
Operationally, the MDCP builds partnerships by first recognizing that U.S. indus-

try knows best what needs to be done to achieve success in particular foreign mar-
kets. Using this information as a starting point, an industry trade association or

other nonprofit industry organization then develops a strategic plan encompassing
a one- to three-year program of activities designed to increase or maintain market
share in a selected overseas market or markets. The strategic plan also describes

the role that the Federal Government will play to help ensure the ultimate success

of the industry's strategy and tactics.

This strategic plan becomes the centerpiece of the organization's application for

Federal assistance under the MDCP. The Department of Commerce conducts a com-

petitive review of applications to select proposals that have the best opportunity to

achieve significant export sales within the three year time frame and beyond and
that will result in permanent, productive public/private partnerships. Once a cooper-
ative agreement is concluded between each eventual award winner and the Depart-
ment of Commerce, the ITA assembles a project team to carry out the Federal Gov-
ernment's defined role in each project.
To test the viability of the program concept, the Department conducted a pilot

program in FY 1993 with only trade associations and nonprofit industry organiza-
tions eligible to apply for cooperative agreements. In future competitions, we hope
to include all eligible entities mentioned in the authorizing legislation.

b. The President's Export Council (PEC)
The PEC brings a private sector perspective to support U.S. Government export

promotion efforts. The Council advises the President on Government policies and

programs that affect U.S. trade performance; highlights export opportunities and

encourages the private sector to pursue export business; and identifies barriers to

U.S. export performance and competitiveness. The membership structure of the

Council gives it the unique ability to build consensus on export trade issues. The
Council includes 28 private sector members appointed by the President; five U.S.

Senators and five Members of the House of Representatives; the Secretaries of Com-
merce, Labor, Agriculture, Treasury, and State; the Chairman of the Export-Import
Bank of the U.S.; and the U.S. Trade Representative.
Recent activities of the PEC include:

• publication of a Report on Outstanding Trade Issues, which examines how to

strengthen export promotion programs and calls for a comprehensive export strat-

egy and a stronger TPCC;
• a trade mission to Taiwan in February 1992; and
• completion of a survey of public/private-sector multiplier programs in selected

U.S. cities and development of recommendations on how to create a model for

multiplier coordination.
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c. District Export Councils (DEC)
DEC's are organizations of local community leaders whose knowledge of inter-

national business provides a source of professional advice to companies seeking to

expand international sales. DEC's respond to the needs of local firms by working
with the US&FCS district offices, promoting greater export activity at the local

level, and developing export assistance networks. They counsel local businesses,

identify export financing sources, sponsor programs to create greater export aware-
ness in the local community, encourage international education, and build local ex-

port assistance partnerships.
The 50 DEC's nationwide combine the energies of 1,500 volunteers representing

business, universities, and Government. DEC members have extensive knowledge of
international business and access to specialized information and resources. Members
provide an important source of professional advice that complements the counseling
and assistance provided by US&FCS district office trade specialists. Each DEC has
a membership mix which includes exporters (manufacturing and service industry),
export service providers, and public sector export assistance organizations. Because
this mix represents the users and providers of local export assistance services,
DEC's can easily identify gaps in community export programs.

d. Advisory Committees
The industry advisory committees for trade policy matters consist of some 500

members with expertise in international trade who provide the Secretary of Com-
merce and the USTR with advice and information on trade negotiations and other
trade policy matters. Advisory committee meetings are held three to four times

yearly to ensure that the dialogue between industry and Government is kept cur-

rent on preparation of positions and proposals on trade policy matters.
The advice of the committees is integrated into the sector and functional policy-

making process through industry/functional advisory committee meetings, meetings
with the Secretary of Commerce, the Department's Under Secretary for Inter-

national Trade, with the Assistant Secretaries and Deputy Assistant Secretaries in

ITA, and with their direct counterparts at USTR. The advisory committees interact

with policy officials over the course of the development of an issue. They provide
direct knowledge of foreign trade practices and business needs which cannot be ob-

tained by the Government through ad hoc industry contact.

The advisory committees have played a crucial role in the development of U.S.
Government negotiating positions for the Uruguay Round and for completion of the
NAFTA. Other recent issues/negotiations for which specific committee advice was
solicited include: U.S.-Korea investment consultations; discriminatory government
procurement practices under Title VII of the 1988 Trade Act; Chinese market access

consultations; Poland schedule of bound tariff concessions; and TPCC matters.

2. Federal, State, and Local Partnerships
A variety of arrangements exist between Federal and state organizations that are

working toward similar goals of export promotion and trade enhancement. These in-

clude co-locations, formal agreements and pilot programs. Twenty-two US&FCS dis-

trict and branch offices have a co-location agreement with a partner. In 13 states,
the Department has co-location agreements with state departments of commerce or
economic development. The National Association of State Development Agencies
(NASDA) is working with the Department in the implementation of a pilot project
which will give states the opportunity to leverage resources and reduce costs of their

overseas offices by permitting them to work even more closely with US&FCS' over-

seas posts.
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RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR DONALD W.
RffiGLE, JR. FROM RONALD H. BROWN

Q.l. On April 23 of this year you made a speech before the Amer-
ican Chamber of Commerce in Japan. In that speech you said that
the Clinton Administration "intends to end our American obsession
with process in our trade negotiations with Japan." Instead, you
stated, "our focus will be on results." In today's testimony you state

that our current $50 billion trade deficit with Japan "cannot con-
tinue."

Does the administration have some time frame for reducing our
trade deficit with Japan in stages? If so, what is the level of deficit

reduction you want to achieve by 1996?

A.1. We have reached agreement with Japan on the outline of a
new framework that will govern our bilateral economic relations.

As part of that effort, Japan has agreed to put into place policies
that will significantly reduce its current account surplus and that
will also significantly increase its imports of goods and services.

We will also engage in specific negotiations in five areas to re-

move the structural and sectoral barriers that prevent expanded
trade and investment flows in key industries. Those areas are gov-
ernment procurement by Japan, regulatory reform and competitive-

ness, other major sectors (including automotive issues), economic

harmonization, and implementation of existing agreements and ac-

cords.

In each case, we are looking for results, not just process. These

agreements must open the Japanese market and lead to greater
U.S. exports in these areas.

Q.2. On page 8 of your testimony you discuss the importance of

measuring the results of our efforts to open the Japanese market
to high quality American auto parts. What are your goals with re-

gard to the results we want to see in that area of our trade negotia-
tions?

A.2. U.S. auto parts firms are competitive worldwide and are de-

serving of significant business opportunities with the Japanese
auto manufacturers. In our "U.S.-Japan Framework for a new Eco-

nomic Partnership" we intend to expand opportunities for U.S.

parts firms. In the "Other Major Sectors" basket of the Framework,
we state that "measures undertaken in this area will address other

major sectors, including the automotive industries. Efforts in this

area, including existing arrangements, such as MOSS, will have
the objective, inter alia of achieving significantly expanded sales

opportunities to result in a significant expansion of purchases of

foreign parts by Japanese firms in Japan and through their trans-

plants, as well as removing problems which affect market access,
and encouraging imports of foreign autos and auto parts in Japan.
The U.S. Government will promote the export of autos and auto

parts to Japan and will encourage U.S. companies to pursue more

actively market opportunities in Japan."
Regarding the results of actions undertaken, the Framework

clearly states that "the two Governments will assess the implemen-
tation of measures and policies taken in each sectoral and struc-

tural area within each basket under this Framework; this assess-
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ment will be based upon sets of objective criteria, either qualitative
or quantitative or both as appropriate . . ."

Q.3. Mr. Taggart Murphy, a noted expert on Japan wrote an op-
ed piece entitled "Stronger Yen, Weaker U.S." that appeared in the

May 1, 1993 edition of the New York Times. He claims that con-

tinuing a policy of weakening the dollar to cure our trade deficit

with Japan, begun in the Nixon Administration twenty years ago,
will not work. He claimed that:

"Japanese bureaucratic skill at blocking meaningful foreign participation in its

economy is the real cause of the trade and investment balances."

Do you think that Mr. Murphy makes a valid point?

A.3. Exchange rates do have a significant impact on world trade,
but it is also true that markets must be open in order for goods
and services to enter a market. I agree that Japanese bureaucrats
in the past have been skilled at blocking some U.S. products from

gaining meaningful market share in Japan. Through our com-

prehensive trade negotiations, we are working to open further the

Japanese market to competitive U.S. products. As noted in answer
No. 1, the Administration reached agreement with the Government
of Japan to establish an unprecedented Framework agreement
wherein we will pursue market opening measures. We expect that
this will assist U.S. companies in their efforts to do business in

Japan.

Q.4. Dennis Encarnation, a professor at the Harvard Business

School, has written a new book about the U.S.-Japan economic re-

lationship entitled Rivals Beyond Trade. In this book he argues a

major reason for Japan's persistent trade surplus with our country
is related to the gross imbalance in direct investment. Japan, he

argues, followed policies of restricting U.S. investment there while
its firms expanded their investment here. Japanese direct invest-

ment in the United States is almost four times as great as U.S. in-

vestment in Japan—$87 billion versus just $23 billion. As a result,
two-thirds of all American imports from Japan are shipped "intra-

company", i.e., from Nissan to its American subsidiaries, while the
U.S. does not benefit from such "intra-company" trade into Japan.

(a) Do you think this point, made by Mr. Encarnation, about the

relationship of investment and trade nas merit? If so, what sort of

policies should we adopt to get at this problem?
(b) If Mr. Encarnation is correct, won't dollar devaluation make

it harder for American firms to invest in Japan?
A.4. It is true that there is a gross imbalance between foreign di-

rect investment in the United States and such investment in

Japan. While Japan represents 16 percent of the world's GNP, it

has attracted only .8 percent of the world's foreign direct invest-

ment. By contrast, the United States, with 26 percent of the

world's GNP, has received 29 percent of the world's foreign direct

investment.
As noted by William Attridge, Chairman of the American Cham-

ber of Commerce Investments Committee, companies wisely invest
in countries where they believe they have a fair chance of success.

Companies are working with limited resources and, if investments
are not made wisely, they will eventually go out of business. In

placing only .8 percent of their investment in a country that rep-
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resents 16 percent of the world's GNP, the world has made a clear

statement about the ability of foreign companies to invest in Japan.
For many years foreign companies have faced serious restrictions

on investing in Japan which effectively kept foreign direct invest-

ment levels extremely low.

Thus, in large part, foreign direct investment is low in Japan for

the same reasons imports are low. It is not welcome. Numerous
policies and practices exist in Japan which ensure that both foreign
direct investment and imports are discouraged. To deal with these

policies and practices, which manifest themselves throughout all

sectors of Japan's economy, the Administration has been negotiat-

ing with the Government of Japan to establish a comprehensive
framework under which policies would be agreed to with the aim
of improving our access in Japan for both trade and investment.

Microeconomic issues (for example, discrimination against foreign

goods in government procurement), macroeconomic issues (for ex-

ample, GNP growth, government spending, and interest rates, each
of which play a role in determining exchange rates), and invest-

ment issues are envisioned to be the subject of framework discus-

sions.

Q.5. Mr. Masaru Hayami, the Chairman of the Japan Association

of Corporate Executives, recently wrote an article entitled "Strong-
er Yen Will Benefit Japan in the Long Run" that appeared in the

Nikkei Weekly. In the article Mr. Hayami notes that the apprecia-
tion of the yen over the years has helped Japanese industry be-

cause "it results in lower prices for imported materials including
fuel."

Do you agree with that point or do you think dollar depreciation
will help our trade balance with Japan?
A.5. As mentioned in answer No. 3, exchange rates have a clear

impact on world trade. Exchange rate values have various implica-
tions for countries and companies. For example, as the yen appre-

ciates, the price of U.S. exports to Japan decreases. This benefits

U.S. firms because their products become even more price competi-
tive vis-a-vis their Japanese competitors. It is also a benefit to Jap-
anese companies and consumers since imports are cheaper for

them and costs to Japanese companies are reduced. On the other

hand, the price of Japanese exports to the U.S. increases. In either

case, the overall increase in prices depends directly on the total

value of imported materials utilized in the final product.

Again, the price competitiveness of U.S. products in the U.S.

market increases as compared to the Japanese products. When the

dollar appreciates, the opposite effect occurs.

Q.6. According to reports submitted by the Treasury to this Com-

mittee, we have been negotiating with Chinese officials for almost

two years to get them to stop manipulating
their currency to

achieve unfair advantages in trade with the United States. While
these unsuccessful negotiations have gone on China's trade surplus
with the United States has continued to grow dramatically and is

now approaching $20 billion.

I have introduced legislation that would deny China MFN begin-

ning in June 1994 if it continues to engage in currency manipula-
tion to achieve trade advantages with our country.
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Do you agree with me that China is engaging in a totally unac-

ceptable practice and if so what specific steps does the Administra-

tion plan to take to stop it?

A.6. The answer to your question, as provided by the Treasury De-

partment, is as follows: On May 28, 1993, President Clinton signed
an Executive Order renewing MFN in 1993 but conditioning re-

newal in 1994 on China's progress in areas of human rights and

prison labor. At that time, the President also committed the Ad-
ministration to pursue all legislative and executive means to en-

sure that China engages in Fair trading practices and adheres to

its non-proliferation commitments. The President reached his deci-

sion after consulting with Congress, human rights organizations,
and U.S. business interests. At this time, the Administration does

not believe that renewal of MFN for China should be conditioned

on a finding that China does not manipulate its currency. Treasury
continues to negotiate with the Chinese to eliminate those prac-
tices—of payments adjustment and provide China with an unfair

competitive advantage.

Q.7. One aspect of our economic problem with Japan concerns the

way its transplant auto companies are operating in this
country.

As

Japanese companies have taken market share from the Big Three,
U.S. auto parts manufacturers are also suffering as they find it dif-

ficult to sell to the Japanese transplants—who have brought their

Japanese auto parts companies to set up shop here.

Has the Administration looked into these practices to see if they
violate U.S. antitrust laws?

A.7. The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) has had an ongoing
study inquiring into these Japanese practices. The FTC has not yet

completed its study.

Q.8. Shortly before you took office the Bush Administration issued

new guidelines regarding embassy assistance to U.S. subsidiaries

of foreign companies. The new procedures would limit U.S. Govern-
ment assistance to these subsidiaries if the subsidiary's "home
base" country denied market access to U.S. exporters in the same
industrial sector. Previous U.S. policy required the embassy to sup-

port American made exports without regard to whether those ex-

ports were made by U.S. owned firms or by subsidiaries of foreign

companies. The requirement created a conflict of interest for U.S.

embassies when asked by both types of companies for assistance to

compete for the same contract.

To avoid this conflict, U.S. embassies were forced to decline as-

sistance to both companies. The foreign owned subsidiaries, how-

ever, were still able to seek and receive assistance from the embas-
sies of their home countries and thus got an advantage. The new

guidelines limited this conflict at least in relation to subsidiaries

whose home markets are closed to U.S. exports in the same sector.

These new guidelines make sense to me. Do you plan to keep
them in effect?

A.8. U.S. exports create jobs
—19,000 jobs for every $1 billion in ex-

ports. The USG Advocacy Guidelines issued in January, 1993 pro-
vide our embassies with flexible advice for promoting U.S. exports
that are in the U.S. national interest. We have worked with the

Guidelines now for almost 6 months and I am satisfied that they
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are doing the job not only at the posts but here in Washington. At
the same time, we always welcome comments and suggestions for

improvements that will make the Government's export promotion
resources more accessible and effective to U.S. exporters.

Q.9. This Committee fashioned and the Senate has passed a bill

entitled the Fair Trade in Financial Services Act on several occa-

sions. The legislation is designed to give Treasury negotiators new
leverage to end discrimination against United States financial

firms in certain markets such as Japan, Korea, etc. It would in es-

sence move the U.S. from a policy of unconditional national treat-

ment to a policy of reciprocal national treatment on these matters.

When Secretary Bentsen was asked about the legislation at his

confirmation hearing he said:

'The touchstone of our trade policy, including international negotiations on finan-

cial services, is that we must demand reciprocity."

Do you agree with that? If so, will you work within the Adminis-
tration to get it to support the enactment of the Fair Trade in Fi-

nancial Services Act this year?
A.9. The Administration—and I might add the Commerce Depart-
ment in particular—is very interested in proposals that can help

open up financial service markets abroad and allow our firms to

compete on all equal basis. The Commerce Department has been
active in opening markets abroad for insurance and other selected

financial services. We will be glad to consider your legislation when
it is introduced.

Q.10. The Department of Commerce produces much of the nation's

economic data on which policy makers rely. Many have commented
that funding cutbacks have caused the quality of our economic data

to get worse, not better, over time.

Are you satisfied with the data the Commerce Department now
produces? Are you getting enough money to do the job right?

A.10. While the quality of the economic data produced by the De-

partment of Commerce is good, our statistical system must be mod-
ernized to assure that our statistics reflect the substantial changes
occurring in the domestic and global economies. We are now lag-

ging behind those forces of change. In the last several years, the

statistical agencies within the Department have had to stretch out

some of their modernization projects particularly for economic sta-

tistics, including implementation of the UN-sponsored System of

National Accounts, because of insufficient funding. Improvements
in the quality and scope of our economic data are, therefore, occur-

ring at a slower pace than is needed to produce the quality of data

required by policymakers.

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR
CHRISTOPHER S. BOND FROM RONALD H. BROWN

Q.l. For years we have had reports from the US&FCS that it is

underfunded, that its overseas offices do not have the funds needed

to keep up-to-date libraries, to provide support for businesses or, in

some cases, even to pay postage bills. Do you feel there is a funding
shortfall? If so, what actions do you plan to address it? Will you
seek a funding increase? Will you transfer funds from other agen-
cies?
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A.1. Due to the decline in the value of the dollar and increasing

inflationary costs overseas, we have experienced continuous erosion

of purchasing power overseas resulting in shortfalls in our overall

budget. In order to apply resources effectively to the rapidly chang-

ing international marketplace, the US&FCS has closed posts in

smaller markets, left a large number of both Commercial Officer

and Foreign Service National positions vacant, and sharply cut the

funds available to existing posts for many basic needs. This in-

cludes, as you mentioned, library materials, postage, as well as

funding for a wide variety of equipment and activities that posts
need in order to provide support for U.S. business.

We are addressing this shortfall in the FY 1994 budget request.
In addition to a $8.2 million adjustment-to-base which will provide
funds for annualized salaries and operations of our NIS (Newly
Independent States) program, overseas wage and price increases

anticipated during FY94, and other costs within our funding base,
we have requested a $10.5 million catch-up for the US&FCS in FY
1994. These funds will strengthen overseas field support for export-
ers that has eroded over the past few years due to unbudgeted in-

creases in overseas costs. These cost increase have been due to

wage and price inflation, currency changes (US&FCS/Japan lost

$500K in the first half of FY93 alone due to exchange rate

changes), and Foreign Affairs Administrative Support costs that

have far outpaced tne nominal increases in US&FCS's budget.

Thus, these funds are being requested to make US&FCS' overseas

operations "whole".
US&FCS is our frontline in the battle for gaining new markets

abroad. With additional resources appropriated in FY 1993, we are

aggressively expanding operations in the former Soviet Union, and
in the recent past have opened new posts or added staff in Eastern

Europe, Asia and Latin America.

Q.2. Secretary Brown, what do you see as the major shortfalls in

our current export promotion programs? What would you like to

see changed?
A.2. The primary shortfalls in current Federal export promotion
program stem from lack of a clear strategic plan for USG export

promotion efforts, and duplication of efforts and lack of coordina-

tion in delivery systems. Congress has recognized these fundamen-
tal problems and has requested that the Trade Promotion Coordi-

nating Committee (TPCC) develop and submit to it a strategic plan
for export promotion. I am proud to say that, as the Chairman of

the TPCC, I am leading an intense effort by the TPCC to develop
such a plan.

Several shortfalls have been identified, such as a serious lack of

export financing, the need for a better system of trade data and
market research gathering and dissemination, and the need for

greater public-private collaboration. By developing and implement-
ing a strategic plan, the Federal Government will be able to focus

its resources on clearly identified goals and objectives, and ensure

that the form and function of programs are designed to achieve

those goals and objectives, and are funded accordingly.

Q.3. Mr. Secretary, I am encouraged by your commitment to do the

personal, hands-on work needed to sell U.S. products abroad and
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I hope we will see you out there as one 01 our Lup salesmen. * >Iu .v

also been encouraged by some of your comments related to defense

exports, including your reported support for Government involve-

ment in international air shows. One issue that is of great interest

to me—as well as my friend from Connecticut (Senator Dodd)—is

financing for exports of defense equipment. What is your view of

this issue (i.e., should the U.S. Government finance sales of defense

equipment)? Do you expect this administration to act on this issue?
What action will it take?

A.3. I am sympathetic to U.S. defense firms which are facing dif-

ficult problems in downsizing. I favor a deliberate, measured ap-
proach on U.S. Government financing for defense exports that is

not at the expense of non-defense exports. I note that in 1992 the

Export-Import Bank Act (12 USC §635) was amended to prohibit
Eximbank from financing defense exports except for anti-narcotics

purposes. Proposals to lodge a defense financing program in other

agencies are receiving active review, but no decision has yet been
made.

Q.4. Do you agree with the current organization of the Inter-

national Trade Administration? Do you think it works to promote
the expansion of U.S. exports? Are there changes you would like to

see?

A.4. I agree with the basic organization of the International Trade
Administration. Efforts are underway to improve coordination of

ITA programs and to fine tune the organizational structure to im-

prove our delivery of export promotion services. It is also essential

that the same improved coordination take place in the interagency
trade promotion arena. To that end, the interagency Trade Pro-

motion Coordinating Committee is developing a strategic plan to

improve USG export promotion programs and services. The plan
will be provided to Congress by September 30, 1993.

Q.5. Currently, a significant amount of funding goes to the SBA for

programs to encourage exports by small businesses. Do you believe

SBA is the appropriate agency to handle this responsibility? Is

there appropriate coordination between SBA and DOC?
A.5. The Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee (TPCC) is ex-

amining the relationships and responsibilities of its 19 Federal

agency members in matters concerning export promotion, including
those pertaining to small business. The TPCC is required to de-

velop a strategic plan for export promotion, including Government
priorities, proposals for the elimination of duplicate or overlapping

programs, a unified budget proposal for more Federal trade pro-
motion activities, and proposals for more Federal-State cooperation.
The TPCC expects to forward its report to Congress by September
30, 1993.
The SBA has been actively participating in the TPCC activities.

The Department of Commerce and the SBA have been working
closely to examine our respective roles in helping small businesses.

Last year, the SBA and Commerce's International Trade Admin-
istration (ITA) signed a Memorandum of Understanding which
clarified the export, outreach and development efforts of each. In

accordance with that agreement, the SBA is concentrating its ef-

forts on business development, pre-export counseling, and export fi-
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nancing programs. ITA is concentrating its efforts on counseling ex-

port-ready, new-to-market, and infrequent exporters, assisting

these firms in the development of export strategies and export fa-

cilitation services. We are currently reviewing that memorandum
in the context of both the TPCC study and our experience to date.

The SBA and Commerce are also currently discussing a collabo-

rative effort for a pilot "one-stop-shop" program in a few U.S. cities.

The pilot information office would advise firms on export promotion
information and activities, as well as on trade finance, combining
elements of U.S. & Foreign Commercial Service district offices and
SBA district offices.

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR ALFONSE M.

D'AMATO FROM RONALD H. BROWN

Q.l. Mr. Secretary, in regard to the case of Smith Corona, I ask

that you conduct an administrative review of the U.S. antidumping
and anti-circumvention statutes to determine if your department is

able to take administrative action that would strengthen our en-

forcement of U.S. trade laws and, in this case, the laws specifically

governing anti-circumvention of U.S. antidumping statutes.

A.1. I am a firm supporter of the U.S. antidumping laws and have

pledged the Department of Commerce to their vigorous enforce-

ment. As you know, we have performed several investigations and
administrative reviews of portable electric typewriters and personal
word processors, including an anti-circumvention inquiry. Although
we determined dumping was occurring, and instructed Customs to

collect additional duties, we also determined there was no cir-

cumvention through the assembly in the United States of imported

portable electric typewriter parts under the laws as currently writ-

ten. This result was determined after a long and hard analysis of

the facts and law in the case, and does not in any way reflect any
lack of commitment to antidumping law enforcement. I assure you
of my continuing commitment to active enforcement of our fair

trade laws.

Q.2. In regard to Park Electrochemical, Mr. Secretary, I know that

your department has addressed the issue of market reciprocity
with the Japanese government. I would like to ask you for a

progress report on whether or not you think reciprocity will be

achieved prior to the Japanese PCM industry aggressively entering
the U.S. market. I think to delay action on this issue could mean
the loss of another important U.S. industry.

A.2. Commerce officials recently met with representatives of Park
Electrochemical to further discuss Japanese market access. We are

working extremely closely with Park to ensure that it has fair ac-

cess for its products in the Japanese market. In addition, I will

continue to raise the issue with my Japanese counterparts when-
ever appropriate.
The worldwide competitiveness of U.S. firms such as Park is

greatly enhanced when they are able to do business in Japan. This

forces Japanese firms to compete in their home market, to the ben-

efit of all.
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